Educational Transition AFTER EPILEPS

Audrey Vernick, COPAA-SEAT Director, Patient and Family Advocacy The Brain Recovery Project: Childhood Epilepsy Surgery Foundation



This guide was made possible thanks to a very generous grant from the Child Neurology Foundation. The Child Neurology Foundation connects partners from all areas of the child neurology community so those navigating the journey of disease diagnosis, management, and care have the ongoing support from those dedicated to treatments and cures. For more information about the Child Neurology Foundation, go to childneurologyfoundation.org.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

WHAT IS TRANSITION?	6
WHEN TO START THINKING ABOUT TRANSITION	8
Self-determination: considering self-advocacy, self-awareness	
and person-centered planning Caution - understanding diploma types	9 11
BUILDING THE TRANSITION IEP	14
STEP 1: Assessments	18
How to request an assessment	18
Areas to be assessed	19
Education and training	19
Employment	19
Independent living skills Transition health care assessment	20 21
What is measured in a comprehensive evaluation?	21 24
What is academic achievement?	26
What is functional performance?	27
The team must use different assessment tools	28
Legal requirements for assessments	30
Who evaluates?	32
Independent educational evaluation (IEE)	32
Who must attend the transition IEP meeting?	33
Step two: Develop Transition Goals	35
Measurable postsecondary goals	36
Goal areas	36
Postsecondary goal example	36
Annual goals Goal areas	37 37
Annual goal example	37
	40
Step three: Identify Transition Services	
What is a coordinated set of activities?	40
Instruction	41 41
Course of study Specialized academic instruction	41
Related services	41

Community experiences Least restrictive environment Employment activities Post-school adult living activities Daily living skills Which agency is responsible?	42 43 43 44 44 45
STEP FOUR: Progress Monitoring	43 48
STEP FIVE: Update the IEP and Transition Assessment Each Year	49
STEP SIX: Age of Majority	51
Considerations at the age of majority Idea's special rule Alternatives for decision-making support Guardianship Conservatorship Supported decision-making Educational power of attorney (EPOA) Plan for health care needs Medical power of attorney or durable power of attorney Health care proxy End of life decisions	51 52 52 53 53 53 54 54 54 55
STEP SEVEN: Graduation & Aging Out Summary of performance Regular diploma Refusing the diploma Alternate diploma/certificate of completion Transition programs Options to consider	56 57 57 58 58 58
CONCLUSION	60
APPENDIX	61
Appendix A: Successful Transition Tips Appendix B: Transition Checklist By Age Appendix C: Sample Letter To Request Comprehensive	61 62
Transition/Vocational/ Triennial Evaluation- Letter A Appendix D: Sample Letter To Request Comprehensive Transition/Vocational/ Triennial Evaluation - Letter B Appendix E: Sample Letter To Request Transition	66 70
Appendix E. Sumple Letter To Request Hunstion Assessment (General) – Letter C Appendix F: Letter From Neurosurgeon/Hemispherectomy Appendix G: Letter From Neurosurgeon/Temporal Lobectomy Appendix H: Postsecondary Goals Appendix I: Annual IEP Goals	73 74 77 80 81

83
85
88
90
92
93
96
97
98
104
109
112

ENDNOTES

118

"Disability

is a natural part of the human experience and in no way diminishes the right of individuals to participate in or contribute to society. Improving educational results for children with disabilities is an essential element of our national policy of ensuring equality of opportunity, full participation, independent living, and economic self-sufficiency for individuals with disabilities.

The Individuals with Disabilities Education Act



What is **TRANSITION?**

The purpose of transition planning is to look ahead at your child's future life, set goals, and decide what supports and services are needed to help them be successful.

Regardless of their disabilities, children eventually become adults – physically and legally. You may have to support your child with getting through college, finding employment, enrolling in a day program, managing medical appointments, getting around the neighborhood, or finding a place to live.

There is a major shift for students with disabilities as they leave the structured setting of high school (when they lose the support of their entire education team) and enter the 'real' world – the demands for self-determination, organization, and independence are suddenly much greater.¹ Transitioning into adulthood is an exciting time, but it can also be overwhelming – not just for the student, but for the entire family.² It's important to learn about the big changes that will occur in nearly every aspect of their lives – and the steps in the process – especially for children with complex neurological conditions.

Under the federal Individuals with Disabilities in Education Act (IDEA), students with disabilities are entitled to a free appropriate public education (FAPE) with related services designed to meet the child's unique needs and prepare the child for further education, employment, and independent living.³ In fact, the main purpose of IDEA is to ensure that children with disabilities are "prepared to lead productive and independent adult lives, to the maximum extent possible."⁴ Transition planning should help the student with a disability exit high school ready to start the rest of their life, with a vision for their future and a plan in place.

Children with disabilities are often described as "falling off a cliff"⁵⁶⁷ once they leave high

school in large part due to the failure of planning and implementing effective transition plans. Unfortunately, transition planning is often an afterthought rather than what it should be: the primary focus that guides secondary special education service decisions.

Too often, transition plans fail to meet even basic legal requirements or address the particular and specialized needs of the student.⁸⁹ Individualized Education Plan (IEP) teams may simply "focus on filling in the transition page of the IEP accurately without regard to the value of this requirement."¹⁰

Congress stated that "there is an urgent and substantial need ... to maximize the potential for individuals with disabilities to live independently in society" but the reality is that "... there is no federal requirement for providing supportive services in adulthood."¹¹²

This guide will focus on the transition from K-12 school to postsecondary life – better known as life after high school – for children who have had epilepsy surgery and have individual education plans in school. It will help you start to think about what your child will do in terms of further education, job training, employment, living arrangements, transportation, and community participation as an adult.

KEY Points

Your child will become an adult and need to make important decisions.



It is important to help your child plan for his/her future life.



Transition planning is complicated for children with neurological differences.



Transition plans are often poorly designed or implemented.

When to **START** thinking about transition

It's never too early to start thinking about transition.

uccessful transition into adulthood is something to think about, discuss, and practice throughout your child's life. After epilepsy surgery, most children will need a thoughtful and detailed approach to their transition planning.

Far too often, transition conversations begin too late.¹³ "Although IDEA dictates that comprehensive transition services need not be addressed until the student is 16, there is little justification for waiting until then to begin this conversation, particularly given a context of the IEP as a strategic transition plan. Age 14 typically signals entry into high school, and students and families need to develop an awareness of graduation requirements and diploma options."¹⁴

The Individuals with Disabilities Education Act requires the transition IEP to be in place by the student's 16th birthday at the latest.¹⁵ However, most states require transition planning to begin earlier than age 16 (check your state regulations).¹⁶ Federal law allows the IEP team (which includes the parent/guardian and the student) to begin transition planning even earlier in a student's life, based on the student's needs and preferences.¹⁷ Best practices suggest that the process should begin much younger than age 16.¹⁸

Transition planning is mandatory for any child with an IEP to prepare the child for what comes after aging out of special education or earning a diploma.¹⁹ High school may be too late to begin transition planning for a child with complex medical, academic, social, emotional, and functional needs. Insist that transition planning begins at least five years before graduation. However, even if your child is a senior in high school, they should receive a thorough transition assessment before they graduate.

Believe it or not, as early as kindergarten is not too soon to begin. You can start by researching federal and state laws and regulations that relate to transition and considering what skills will be needed to prepare your child for their future life.

If your child has significant challenges in academic or functional skills that they will need in order to live and work independently, they may need more than a few years to build those skills. School teams might not know what is needed for students who are so complex. Programs or services may need to be modified - or even created - to support your child's unique needs. It's important to involve outside agencies as early as possible; while some may not have services until the child ages out, some may have services that could be valuable along the way (see APPENDIX: Outside Service Agencies at the end of this guide). Some programs may have years-long waitlists and the services or funding may not be available when your child needs it most.

Start right now!

SELF-DETERMINATION: Considering Self-Advocacy, Self-Awareness and Person-Centered Planning

Before you start building your child's individual transition plan, it's important to understand self-determination an essential skill for successful transition into adulthood. It's about believing in yourself, knowing that you are capable of, and allowed to make your own life decisions.

tudents, no matter what or how significant their disability may be, are the most important people involved in transition. Research has consistently shown the correlation between early selfdetermination and improved post-school outcomes.^{20 21} Students who are involved in setting their own goals are more likely to achieve them.^{22 23}

Self-determination and student engagement are also supported by federal law: the IDEA states that transition-age students must be invited to their IEP meetings and participate in their own IEP development, and the IEP and transition plan must be based on the young person's strengths, preferences, and interests. Self-determination skills include goal setting, decision making, problem solving, and selfadvocacy. "Early transition activities can include training in self-advocacy skills. Such skills have been found to play a critical role in the postschool success of students with disabilities, yet a recent study found that only 3 percent of secondary students with disabilities who participate in general education academic classes have been provided with self-advocacy training."²⁴

Transition-aged youth must understand their own disability and medical needs, learn about their legal rights and how to advocate for themselves.²⁵ They must develop the ability to speak up for their wants and needs, regardless of their level of disability.^{26 27} If your child has communication challenges, then creative approaches may need to be used, such as supported self-determination.

For many young persons who have had brain surgery for epilepsy, this transition cannot be made successfully without a great deal of support and practice. Your child should receive ongoing, specific training to participate in their own IEPs (this is a rich area for IEP goals³² – self-advocacy and self-determination are critical life skills).³³ This can include training in effective communication, social skills, appropriate personal interactions, leadership skills, disability awareness, individual rights and laws, and learning how to access community-based services to meet health, transportation, decision-making, and community living needs.

Students should also be given opportunities to learn and practice self-advocacy and selfdetermination skills in many different settings (school, work, community, and at home).³⁴ Starting to practice these skills in middle school is a good idea.³⁵ This process should begin early enough to have an impact on your child's future outcomes. "Person-centered planning is putting the person with a disability at the center of all decisions that are made about their life, starting at an early age. They should be given the opportunity to make their own, informed choices.²⁸ ^{29 30} "This ultimately leads to greater inclusion as valued members of both community and society." ³¹



"It is critical that high school graduates, including students with disabilities, receive a diploma that means something — that they are prepared for postsecondary education and careers. All students deserve access to the academic skills they need so that they can make their own career decisions. They should not have those decisions made for them because they did not have the academic preparation they needed or, worse, left high school with a diploma believing they had been prepared." ³⁶

ach state sets their own minimum academic requirements for graduation for all students and may have different diploma types with varying requirements to attain a diploma.³⁷³⁸ There could be different diplomas for students in special education (who are often thought to be unable to meet grade level standards).³⁹ It's important to understand your state's graduation requirements well before your child enters high school and to discuss your child's graduation plan with the IEP team to ensure that it is appropriate for your child.

If a student is receiving modified curriculum (rather than just accommodations that provide access to the same coursework as their general education peers), it is possible that they are on a 'certificate track.' This means that the student will receive a certificate of attendance/completion because he or she is not actually earning credits to graduate with a 'regular' diploma. While some students may not have the ability to complete the academic requirements and statewide assessments to earn a 'regular' diploma, it's important to be aware that lack of access to a high school diploma is often a barrier to employment success.⁴⁰ Alternative diplomas may be "viewed by potential employers as confusing and of questionable value ... and they are least likely to hire persons with these certificates. Similarly, postsecondary institutions (like colleges and universities) place little value on alternative exit certificates and, in general, treat students who earn these alternative certificates as though they had dropped out of school."⁴¹

If your child does not graduate with a regular diploma by age 18 they should continue to receive special education and transition services until they 'age out' of special education (age 21-24, depending on your state law) to further develop their academic, vocational, community, social, and life skills. However, some school district transition programs are low quality and may not have room for your child or the appropriate types of supports and services – it's important to be aware of this early in the transition process so that you can change course if needed. If you are confronted with a lack of individualized transition options that address your child's unique needs, consider reaching out to your state's Disability Rights organization or contacting a special education advocate or attorney.

The school district can be obligated to pay

for outside programs: "... if a child's IEP Team determines that a child's needs can best be met through participation in transitional programs on college campuses or in community based settings, and includes such services on the child's IEP, funds provided under Part B of the Act may be used for this purpose."⁴² This can include comprehensive transition programs.

There may be limited opportunities for inclusion

of students with intellectual, developmental, or other 'significant disabilities' in high school courses and school transition or job-training programs, even though research shows that students who participate in regular education, career technical, and occupation-specific classes have improved post-school outcomes.⁴³

Alternatively, **students making progress toward a diploma** may have other needs ignored if the team presumes that *unless* they are in a special day class or on a certificate track they cannot access vocational, social skills, or community transition services (which is not the case). If your child is about to graduate with a regular or alternate diploma and be exited from IEP services, but they lack other functional skills needed to access further education, employment, and independent living, you may consider rejecting the diploma (discuss this with a special education attorney well <u>before</u> graduation).

Even if your child is on a 'diploma track', they may not be prepared to earn sufficient credits to graduate. Their 'course of study' leading to a regular diploma (if appropriate) must be mapped out in their transition plan.

Earning a regular diploma may not be enough to attend a four-year college (the transition services and course of study must be aligned with the long-term educational goals of the child – what additional courses are needed for the child to achieve their goals?)

During high school, there may not be enough

time (with all of the academic graduation requirements) to work on soft skills, selfdetermination, career awareness, and training. However, if there are needs in those areas, they must be addressed. A 5th year of high school or other options can be considered. See "STEP SEVEN: GRADUATION & AGING OUT", below.



employment goals.

Building the TRANSITION PLAN

The entire purpose of the IEP process is to prepare your child for life after high school.

he law requires that transition is addressed in the individual education plan by specifying the activities and supports the student needs to build the skills, experiences, and connections in order to achieve their life goals.

"Although IEP documentation feels and looks linear, the planning progression should be dynamic with IEP teams approaching the transition process holistically rather than in a fragmented manner... Nothing has been finalized until all areas have been considered."⁴⁴

Under the IDEA, the first IEP after a student is 16 must include appropriate measurable postsecondary goals that are based on age appropriate transition assessments related to training, education, employment, and where appropriate, independent living skills. The IEP now includes the transition services, including courses of study, needed to assist the child in reaching these goals.⁴⁵

The transition plan should be reflected in the student's IEP. Some states may have separate documents or forms to help streamline transition planning (such as an Individualized Transition Plan or a Transition Planning Form), but all agreements (including goals, objectives, accommodations, modifications, supplementary aids, special education, and related services, community experiences, etc.) must be documented in the student's IEP. Regardless of what it's called, transition planning is a legally mandated part of the IEP and should not be treated as a separate process. All the rules, definitions, and safeguards of the IEP remain – the IEP must continue to provide free appropriate public education (FAPE) during transition years with the added obligation of assessing and addressing long-term, post-school outcomes.

Transition planning is a complex process. It requires time, collaboration, and open minds. The team should remain focused on the student's best possible outcomes. Transition planning should not be an afterthought or an add-on. The IEPs developed during the transition years are the most important as they have the greatest impact on your child's future life options.

Transition planning is not just about what the student can do right now, but what they could do with appropriate instruction, training, support, and experiences. The student may change direction (many times!) during the course of high school – that's okay. This process is about determining a student's potential and possibilities for their future life and making a plan for how to get there.

These are the main parts of a transition plan outlined in the IDEA:⁴⁶ Each year, make sure all parts have been completed.

TRANSITION CHECKLIST

ASSESSMENTS

Age-appropriate assessment related to training, education, employment, and, where appropriate, independent living skills assessments (including community access and recreation and leisure skills) based on the individual needs of the student to be used to determine appropriate measurable postsecondary goals. This includes functional vocational evaluation if appropriate.

MEASURABLE POSTSECONDARY GOALS

These are goals for life *after* high school. There must be one goal in each of the following areas: training/education, employment, and if appropriate, independent living skills. Evidence that the measurable postsecondary goals have been updated annually based on ageappropriate transition assessment and data collection must be provided each year.

ANNUAL IEP GOALS

Annual IEP goals must support measurable post-secondary goals to outline the steps that the student needs to take while still in high school to achieve their postsecondary goals.

PROGRESS MONITORING

Progress monitoring including benchmarks to keep track of how the student is progressing towards their goals and accessing other transition services. If the child is not making progress, reconvene the team and discuss changes to the child's instructional program.

SUPPORTS AND SERVICES

The transition plan must list the supports and services needed to help the student achieve their postsecondary goals through a coordinated set of activities, including: specially designed instruction; courses of study; related services; community experiences; employment and other adult living objectives; daily living skills; and activities for exploration and skill development.

\checkmark

STUDENT INVITATION

Evidence that the school invited the child to attend the meeting must be provided.

OUTSIDE AGENCIES

Involvement of outside agencies that may provide adult services, as well as evidence that a representative of any participating agency was invited to the IEP meeting with the prior consent parent or student who has received the age of majority.

AGREEMENT

Agreement of who will provide and/or pay for the activities outlined in the statement of transition services, stating who is responsible for each aspect of the process (including referral to outside agencies, work experience, on-the-job training, and followup).

EXAMPLES OF HOW TO COMBINE TRANSITION AND IEP REQUIREMENTS

IEP COMPONENT:	FROM A TRANSITION PERSPECTIVE, INCLUDE:
Present levels of academic achievement and functional performance	 A vision statement of the student's hopes and dreams for the future. Parent and student identification of strengths, needs, interests, and preferences, including career goals. A description of student's current skills and experiences, including transition-related assessment results where appropriate, in the following: Academics, including performance on state and district requirements linked to graduation outcomes. Effectiveness of the previous use of accommodations, modifications, and supports in achieving or progressing toward prior IEP goals. Social/emotional/behavioral skills, especially as these relate to job seeking, job keeping, and socialization. Communication, including any special supports the student will need to work and live independently. Health/medical, including any condition that will necessitate medical management skills for the student. Independent living, including community integration and participation. Cognitive and learning skills, including strengths that will assist in identifying bypass strategies to compensate for disability challenges. Self-determination skills, including self-awareness, self-advocacy, self-management, and self-motivation.
Transition	 Current postsecondary education, employment, and independent living goals. Diploma status and plans; participation in state/district assessments. Anticipated course of study for secondary school. Instruction, community experiences, related services, independent living skills instruction, and functional vocational evaluation; cross-reference to the appropriate IEP components. Linkages; cross-reference to the appropriate IEP components.
Annual goals, objectives, and benchmarks	 Measurable annual goals that enable the student to make progress toward his or her long term post-school transition goals for employment, postsecondary education, and independent living. Intermediate objectives or benchmarks with clear evaluation criteria and timelines that will document progress toward the annual transition goals. Responsible person(s) for providing instructional activity or monitoring progress toward each goal and how progress will be evaluated.
Accommodations, modifications, and supplementary aids and services	 Job accommodations or modifications that may be needed for the student to be successful. Job coach or assistant, if needed. Supports ranging from intermittent to pervasive, depending on need. Assistive technology that may enable the student to live or work more independently. Extended school year or day, if needed to meet the student's transition goals or objectives or to access specialized services.

EXAMPLES OF HOW TO COMBINE TRANSITION AND IEP REQUIREMENTS (cont.)

IEP COMPONENT:	FROM A TRANSITION PERSPECTIVE, INCLUDE:
Special education and related services , including the frequency, location, duration, and provider of services	 Specialized training for staff who will provide transition services or supports, if needed. Vocational evaluation, if needed. Therapy/counseling services, if needed. School health services, if needed. Assistive technology evaluation, if needed. Orientation and mobility services, if needed. Community-based instruction or work experience. Specialized instruction to meet transition goals and objectives, including occupationally specific programs. Transportation
Least restrictive environment	 Inclusive services provided within the community or workplace. Participation with youth and young adults with and without disabilities.
Periodic reporting of progress toward annual goals/ objectives	 Plans for monitoring and reporting to families the progress toward annual goals (including transition-related goals). Plans for reconvening IEP team if not progressing, or if services have not been provided as agreed upon.

From IEP Transition Planning – From Compliance to Quality.⁴⁷



The most important IEPs of your child's life are during the transition years.

STEP 1: Assessments

"Transition assessment is an ongoing process of collecting information on the student's strengths, needs, preferences, and interests as they relate to the demands of current and future living, learning, and working environments. This process should begin in middle school and continue until the student graduates or exits high school. Information from this process should be used to drive the IEP and transition planning process detailing the students academic and functional performance and post-secondary goals."⁴⁸

ssessment is how the IEP team (which now includes the student) knows which goals to target, which supports and services are needed, and is based on the student's self-defined life plan. Just as any good IEP is based on accurate present levels of academic achievement and functional performance, a good transition IEP must be based on current, accurate, and comprehensive assessment data. This data is the foundation of the student's transition plan and is a critical step in the process. It is also a required component of the law.

Transition assessments should measure the skills your child will need to develop as they relate to their goals for life after high school. These assessments must be based on the student's own interests, preferences, and strengths.

This is not an assessment done *on* the student, but *with* the student.

This is different from all of the other assessments your child has had because you are now looking at his or her ability to function as an adult. For a child who has had epilepsy surgery, multiple assessments might be needed to paint an accurate picture of your child's strengths and needs as they relate to transition.⁴⁹ Your teen must be thoroughly assessed at the beginning of the transition process, and IDEA calls for annual ageappropriate transition assessment.

How to request an assessment

At least one year before your state's mandated transition age (or earlier, if warranted and the team agrees) start to discuss transition to determine which assessments will be needed for your child and the timeline for these assessments (check your state's regulations regarding timelines). If you can coordinate your request for transition assessment with a triennial evaluation, that is preferable (as children after epilepsy surgery often have multiple, overlapping conditions). However, if the timing isn't right, you can request a transition evaluation independent of the triennial evaluation.

Make a written request (with proof of receipt) for a comprehensive transition assessment in all areas of suspected disability outlining all areas of parental concern (see APPENDIX: SAMPLE LETTER to REQUEST COMPREHENSIVE TRANSITION OR VOCATIONAL ASSESSMENTS).



ASSESSMENT REQUEST CHECKLIST

ASSESSMENTS

List any specific assessments needed (for example where appropriate: vision, central auditory processing disorder, assistive technology, mobility, independent living skills, behavior, mental health disorders, autism, or functional vocational evaluation)

LETTER

Attach a letter from your child's neurologist/ neurosurgeon describing the outcomes of the epilepsy surgery (or any other concerns of the doctor, or other providers) to support the requested evaluations (see *APPENDIX: LETTER FROM NEUROSURGEON/ HEMISPHERECTOMY or TEMPORAL LOBECTOMY* for examples)

\checkmark

EVALUATION

Include a request for a neuropsychological evaluation. Neuropsychological evaluation is recommended for all children who have epilepsy (controlled or uncontrolled). The school will not have a neuropsychologist on staff but they must provide this evaluation, based on the needs of the child. This is the responsibility of the school district. If they refuse, ask for the refusal in writing and consider requesting an independent educational evaluation (IEE). Neuropsychological evaluation should be repeated every three years, or more often if needed. Your transition-aged child must be assessed in education and training, employment, and independent living.

ASSESSED

Areas to be

Education and Training

Assessment in education and training focuses on the student's needs, interests, and strengths related to:

- foundational skills in academics and career planning;
- financial literacy, college readiness or other post-secondary education preparation (including vocational, continuing, and adult education);
- study skills, communication skills, technological skills;
- physical, instructional, and attitudinal accessibility needs (such as assistive technology, behavioral supports, accommodations, and modifications, etc.);⁵¹
- the ability to access and engage in appropriate programs, classes, or coursework for life-long learning.

Employment

Assessment in employment focuses on the student's needs, interests, and strengths related to:

- career exploration and planning;⁵²
- career readiness;
- job application skills;
- job acquisition;
- stamina/endurance, frustration tolerance, work ethic;
- social skills and appropriate social interaction;
 literacy;
- motor coordination;
- mobility;
- access to transportation; and
- use of technology in real-world environments.

The assessment should also consider so-called 'soft skills' that are truly essential skills for employment such as:

- communication;
- collaboration, critical thinking, creativity, and bigpicture thinking;
- navigation;
- executive functioning;

Career assessment should help students identify their:

• dreams;

- time-management;
- self-advocacy, confidence, self-determination; and
- problem solving skills.⁵³
- career goals;

- learning style;
- work values and traits;
- barriers to success in postsecondary education and/or employment;
- accommodations that might be needed in the chosen postsecondary setting;
- ability and potential to work in competitive integrated employment or supported employment (engaging in suitable and meaningful work that will provide income and/or personal satisfaction).

A functional vocational evaluation (FVE) (sometimes referred to as a comprehensive career assessment) is used to measure and predict vocational potential and may be included in your child's comprehensive transition assessment, if appropriate.⁵⁴These evaluations use real or simulated work settings as a major part of the assessment and provide information about job or career interests, aptitudes, and skills.⁵⁵

The student might be observed in a work activity in order to write educational goals for community-based work and/or vocational education. The student does not have to have any previous work or volunteer experience for this evaluation. A functional vocational evaluation should include a detailed written report with specific recommendations for supporting progress toward the student's stated employment goals, including career exploration activities and work experiences.⁵⁶

Independent Living Skills

Assessment in independent living skills focuses on focuses on the student's needs, interests, and strengths related to:

- life skills needed to be independent (such as communication skills; study skills and organization/planning skills; adaptive skills such as functional use of assistive technology; financial literacy/personal money management; etc.);
- the ability to engage in, participate in, and access community resources (people, places, and activities like adult services, transportation, recreation and leisure activities);
- mobility skills necessary to travel independently in the community;
- the ability to contribute to the community the maximum extent possible;
- the ability to have community relationships, which requires appropriate communication and social interaction skills;
- the ability to have meaningful relationships and maintain safe relationships (understanding sexual harassment, stalking, affirmative consent, and the intentions of others);

- the ability to self-advocate, including skills in self-awareness, self-determination, and decision making;
- the ability to demonstrate safety skills (such as planning for shelter in place at school or in the community, dealing with natural disasters, or knowing how different laws apply in different settings);
- the ability to access and participate in recreation and leisure activities such as those related to sports, hobbies, special interests and/ or relaxation activities;
- transition healthcare needs (see below).

These three areas of assessment are important for you to understand. Review this section often and flag it so you can refer back to it throughout the year.

Transition Health Care ASSESSMENT

onsidering a student's health in the transition IEP is critical.⁵⁷⁵⁸ Children after epilepsy surgery have very special healthcare needs that are important to address here.⁵⁹⁶⁰⁶¹⁶²⁶³ These needs have broad effects on the child's life and impact every aspect of the transition planning process.⁶⁴

For students with complex neurological conditions, the IEP team should consider how health issues might affect employment choices, education, and independent living.⁶⁵ "Lack of attention to health needs and health management can jeopardize goals for learning, working, and living safely in the community."⁶⁶

Your teen will need to understand or learn about:

- his/her medical condition and its symptoms;
- therapy needs (such as the importance of ongoing physical therapy);
- ✓ what is a medical emergency and what to do;
- what medications, birth control methods, or recreational drugs might interact with his/her seizure medications;
- substance abuse;
- epilepsy or visual field impairments and driving;
- social support systems (housing, travel, health insurance and Medicaid, drug coverage, dental care, mental health, access to other health care services);
- the impact of his/her disability on workplace stamina, their ability to interact with peers, and attention span;⁶⁷
- ✓ the transition to adult healthcare providers.⁶⁸⁶⁹

Some young adults are unable to make these types of informed decisions independently and may require significant guidance from caregivers (who may now require training in how to support their child and guide the process).⁷⁰ Most caregivers and youth with special healthcare needs are not receiving needed transition preparation.⁷¹ There are many assessments that can help determine your child's health knowledge and ability to understand health information. These assessments can also help the IEP team determine training or support that might be needed for your child.⁷²⁷³⁷⁴ Here are a few examples of questionnaires that assess health and health literacy (for a complete list, see *APPENDIX: HEALTH TRANSITION ASSESSMENTS*):

- Epi-TRAQ a transition readiness assessment tool for adolescents and young adults with epilepsy⁷⁵⁷⁶
- Transition Readiness Assessment Questionnaire (TRAQ)⁷⁷
- All Aspects of Health Literacy Scale (AAHLS)⁷⁸
- eHEALS: the eHealth literacy scale⁷⁹
- Health Activities Literacy Scale (HALS)⁸⁰
- Rapid Estimate of Adult Literacy in Medicine (REALM)⁸¹
- Rapid Estimate of Adolescent Literacy in Medicine (REALM-Teen)⁸²
- Test of Functional Health Literacy in Adults (TOFHLA)⁸³
- Test of Functional Health Literacy in Adolescents (TOFHL-Ad)⁸⁴

Areas of assessment may include:

- health literacy limited health literacy leads to poor health outcomes and affects patient safety, health care access and quality; includes skills needed to make appropriate health decisions and successfully navigate the healthcare system:⁸⁵
 - » health literacy requires:
 - print literacy/reading the ability to use printed and written health information;
 - oral literacy the ability to communicate with and understand your medical provider(s), state health concerns, describe symptoms accurately, and ask relevant questions, understand medical advice or treatment directions, personal health issues, medical jargon, scientific terms, and the complexities of the health care system;
 - visual literacy the ability to understand graphs or other visual information;
 - computer literacy the ability to search the

Internet for medical information, evaluate websites for accuracy; access medical records and test results;

- information literacy the ability to obtain and apply relevant information; understand risks and benefits of treatment options; interpret test results; assess the credibility and quality of information received;
- numerical/computational literacy the ability to reason numerically; calculate medication dosages;
- medical self-advocacy (the ability to understand your own disabilities, conditions, and routine health care needs; speak up for yourself if you disagree or need assistance, accommodations, or environmental modifications; share your developmental or communication needs);
- self-care skills (the ability to demonstrate preventative health behaviors and responsible sexual activity; manage medical appointments & medications; develop symptom awareness; understand what constitutes an emergency; access community resources, health records, health insurance, transportation; etc.)

What is measured in a comprehensive evaluation

While the broad areas of assessment that are required for transition are stated above, it's important that the evaluations consider the many areas of your child's function and how they impact education and training, employment, and independent living.⁸⁶ If all of your child's disabilities have not been fully assessed in the past, this is the time to make sure it happens!

Central auditory processing disorder (CAPD) evaluation: any child with temporal lobe resection or damage (including after posterior quadrant resection/disconnection, hemispherectomy/ hemispherotomy) and corpus callosotomy requires a central auditory processing disorder (CAPD) evaluation from a licensed audiologist.⁸⁷

Vision evaluation: any child with an occipital lobe resection (including after posterior quadrant resection/disconnection, hemispherectomy/hemispherotomy) requires a thorough vision examination to include visual fields, visual motor, and visual processing skills. Temporal and parietal lobe resection can sometimes result in quadrantanopia and/or visual processing deficits as well.⁸⁸ Diagnosis with one of these impairments may open up opportunities for school-based or adult services from deaf, blind, or deaf-blind agencies.

Autism evaluation: signs of autism spectrum disorder can change from childhood to adulthood and for some, autism signs become obvious only in adolescence. An autism diagnosis can guide needed supports and help a student receive services in adulthood that they would otherwise be unable to access. Autism and epilepsy, even if seizures are controlled, are often comorbid conditions.

Assistive technology evaluation: school districts must provide assistive technology evaluations and equipment if needed for the student to access the "free and appropriate public education" (FAPE) required under IDEA.

Neuropsychological evaluation: recommended for all children who have epilepsy (controlled or uncontrolled). Neuropsychology focuses on the relationship between the central nervous system (the brain or spinal cord) and mental functions. Neuropsychological tests look at the brain's ability to carry out these functions (such as language, memory, perception, or attention)⁸⁹ and help understand how seizures influence brain development from a functional point of view and provide information about how seizures affect a child's behavior and learning abilities.⁹⁰

0

A comprehensive evaluation should include a thorough review of the following areas (dependent on the individual child and their needs):

- Academic achievement (reading, spelling, math), including how the student performs on required district or state assessments that impact graduation outcomes;
- Cognition including an estimate of the overall cognitive function (may or may not include IQ), strengths and weaknesses of the student, learning styles;
- Executive functions are cognitive processes that are necessary for the cognitive control of behavior (skills such as planning, organization, self-monitoring, cognitive inhibition, working memory, and ability to shift thinking patterns flexibly);
- ✓ Attention;
- Processing speed;
- Learning and memory;
- Social and behavioral skills development, especially those related to seeking and maintaining a job, and socialization skills;
- Psychological function (emotional and personality disorders);
- Autism;
- Adaptive and compensatory skills, including the level of support needed, effectiveness of previous accommodations, modifications, and supports, functional academic skills, physical and functional daily living skills;
- Independent living skills, including community integration and participation;
- Leisure function (including the ability to access and participate in recreation and leisure activities and any need for therapeutic

recreation services);

Communication and speech & language development, including social skills/pragmatics, AAC, and any special supports the student will need to work and live independently;

- Motor skills, including gross, fine, and functional motor skills;
- Vision, including acuity, visual motor skills, visual efficiency, orientation and mobility, visual fields (must be considered for occipital, parietal, and/ or temporal lobe resection);
- Visual perception and nonverbal information processing;
- Central auditory processing (must be considered in the case of temporal lobe resection, hemispherectomy, posterior quadrant resection, or corpus callosotomy;
- Sensory processing (sensory integration problems may interfere with age-appropriate life activities such as learning to drive, making vocational choices, engaging in leisure activities, and developing independence and romantic relationships);⁹¹
- Occupational competencies and work-ready skills/behaviors, which may need to include a functional vocational evaluation;
- Self-determination skills, including selfawareness, self-advocacy, self management, and self-motivation;
- Transition health care needs, including any condition that will necessitate medical management skills for the student;^{92,93}
- Any areas of concern that are unanswered.

NOTE -

- If the child is 16 or older, use of adult normative assessments can be helpful.
- Assessment and disability documentation may be needed for postsecondary institutions (colleges and universities) as they typically

will not provide accommodations or services to students who do not have "documented" disabilities.

• Current data may be required of adult service agencies.

Academic Achievement

"Academic achievement" refers to the student's performance in academic areas such as language arts, math, science, and history. The definition may vary depending on a child's circumstances or situation.⁹⁴

Is your child progressing from grade to grade in all academic subjects, or are they significantly behind their peers? Some students may not be able to achieve challenging content standards, while others might be struggling because they are receiving the wrong type of instruction, or not enough instruction. Comprehensive assessment can help to determine what supports are needed. The IEP must include "academic and functional goals, designed to meet the child's needs that result from the child's disability to enable the child to be involved in and make progress in the general education curriculum." ⁹⁵⁹⁶

It is essential to prepare your child for postsecondary life. What skills does your child need to achieve their education or career goals?

- Basic academic skills that will help prepare your child to transition into the 'real world' include mathematical computation, reading, writing and composition, keyboarding, and public speaking.
- Your child must read well enough that they will be able to get and keep a job.
- Basic math skills are needed in order to function independently (to create a budget, manage personal finances, split a check at a restaurant, etc.)

According to the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (a federal law designed to help individuals access employment, education, training, and support services to succeed in the labor market) there is a basic literacy and numeracy level required to be considered employable.⁹⁷ The Act states that "basic skills deficient" means: "with respect to an individual—

(A) who is a youth, that the individual has English reading, writing, or computing skills at or below the 8th grade level on a generally accepted standardized test; or

(B) who is a youth or adult, that the individual is unable to compute or solve problems, or read, write, or speak English, at a level necessary to function on the job, in the individual's family, or in society." ⁹⁸

If your child's goal is to attend college, they will need to understand college level texts, read about 200 pages per week, and be able to clearly summarize a college-level reading assignment. Most community colleges require a regular high school diploma (see "Understanding the Diploma"). Without meeting high school graduation requirements, your student can still attend a junior college, but they may be required to take remedial classes at the college level first, which may be substandard and lack needed supports (and may not be covered by financial aid). Goals and services in the transition IEP should reflect this.

Research on the relationship between numeracy, literacy, and education status demonstrates that 10th grade numeracy and literacy skills are required to enable an individual to safely manage their own medications and nutrition.⁹⁹ And, the research shows that in general 7th grade skills are required to participate in activities of democracy (e.g. voting, reading materials about candidates). Also, 5th grade literacy and numeracy skills is the average for those who receive some form of social supports.

Remember the IDEA says that at transition age, transition services must be "focused on improving academic and functional achievement... to facilitate the child's movement from school to post-school activities." If the goals and services are not designed to successfully launch your child into adulthood then you need to get back to the IEP table, or consult with an advocate or special education attorney.

Functional Performance

According to the Department of Education, the term "functional" is "generally understood to refer to skills or activities that are not considered academic or related to a child's academic achievement." They go on to state that "the range of functional skills is as varied as the individual needs of children with disabilities."¹⁰⁰ "Functional" is used in the context of routine activities of everyday living.

Functional daily living skills can include: 101

- self-care skills (the ability to groom, clean, dress, toilet, and feed yourself);
- household management (cooking, cleaning and maintenance, laundry);
- health care management (maintaining personal fitness, taking medication appropriately, seeking medical care when needed, accurately describing your medical concerns);
- social skills (making friends and communicating with others);
- emotional needs;
- self determination skills (making informed decisions such as "deciding and directing the kinds of assistance or supports needed or wanted, including using assistive devices and/ or technology in the home and community,"¹⁰² accessing services/supports, voting);
- behavior skills (knowing how to behave across a range of settings, self regulation);
- mobility skills (navigating stairs, accessing your environment via walking or using a wheelchair, utilizing transportation in the community);
- time management and planning (self-direction, initiating, multi-tasking, keeping and managing a schedule);
- money management (personal finance, creating)

a budget, banking, paying bills);

- participating in leisure and recreational activities;
- personal safety awareness (both in the home, in the community, and with strangers and in dating relationships; knowing how to appropriately share personal information (e.g., name, gender, address, etc.) and behave during an emergency); and
- any other skills needed in order to function in society.

According to the IDEA, a student with a disability must have academic and functional goals, and, by transition age, measurable postsecondary goals, in order to meet their unique needs and prepare them for further education, employment, and independent living.¹⁰³ Therefore, students who have an IEP must be provided not only an opportunity to earn a diploma, which is a measure of academic success, but also achieve their functional and postsecondary goals.¹⁰⁴

The Team Must Use Different Assessment Tools

How your child functions in these areas must be measured using different tools. These may include:

- Observation, testing, ratings scales, records, work samples, rubrics, checklists;
- Informal measures interviews or questionnaires, direct observations, anecdotal records, environmental or situational analysis, curriculum-based assessments, interest inventories, preference assessments, transition planning or skills inventories/aptitude assessments (vocational/career interests, exploration, and career development tools);
- Formal measures adaptive behavior and independent living assessments, intelligence tests, achievement tests, on the job or training evaluations (functional vocational evaluation), and measures of self-determination;
- Comparison with past findings and assessment

results (from psychologist, teachers, assistive technology specialists, occupational therapist, physical therapist, speech and language provider, etc.), reports from other experts, explanation if scores are grade- or age-normed;

- Review of records and health status to determine long-term health care needs;
- Observations in a variety of settings (which resemble actual potential vocational training, employment, independent living, or community settings), detailing the setting(s), dates, and duration of observations;
- Situational assessments in environments related to the student's vision and goals to collect meaningful data;
- Vocational evaluation, if relevant, must be done in the setting where the vocational training would occur;
- Task analysis of the critical attributes of a specific job, including environment, skills and social demands;
- Clear measurements of frequency and level of support or dependence and use of accommodations;
- Student information regarding strengths, preferences, interests; including sensory preferences, learning styles, leisure & recreation skills;
- Information and observations from the parent, teacher, or other professionals (coaches, mentors, extracurricular & club advisors, etc.) regarding any concerns, student functioning and skills; utilizing questionnaires and interviews; these should be detailed and dated;
- Technology skills (request an assistive technology (AT) evaluation at transition – existing AT tools should be transferred with the student when they leave school, and they should be assisted in receiving new technology for college and work);¹⁰⁵
- Assessments must use any needed

accommodations that allow the student to demonstrate their abilities and potential (communication devices, visual aids, etc.).

It is important that the assessments are userfriendly for students, parents, and school staff as they will be used to design the transition IEP. School staff should work with the student and family to select the best tools and strategies to evaluate. Tools should also consider the student's cultural and native language. There are countless formal and informal measures to choose from – both can provide valuable information which leads to writing measurable postsecondary goals¹⁰⁶ and help develop a plan to support the student's transition needs.¹⁰⁷

BEWARE!

Transition 'screening' for most students involves an interview with their high school counselor to identify career interests. Students may take a commercially developed interest inventory or aptitude test (tests that are generally found online and not standardized – there is no validity or reliability of these tests). An interest inventory and parent/teacher questionnaires are not transition assessments! These instruments require self-report only and are opinions, not evaluations.

Many measures used in career assessment are designed with the general population in mind (and standardized or normed using the general population), therefore these measures may not be accessible or appropriate for some students with disabilities. Here are a few examples of instruments that have been designed specifically for assessing career directions for individuals with certain types of disabilities:

- Brigance Life Skills/Employability Skills Inventories (Curriculum Associates, Inc.)
- Career Thoughts Inventory (Psychological Assessment Resources, Inc.)
- Reading-Free Vocational Interest Inventory 2 (Elbern Publications.)¹⁰⁸
- Transition Resources for Students with Significant and Multiple Disabilities (Zarrow Center)¹⁰⁹

If the student is unable or unwilling to discuss his/ her own needs, preferences, strengths, or interests then age-appropriate transition assessment may be based on teacher and/or parents observations, with input from the student's family, and information contained in the student's records.¹¹⁰ Supported decision making may also be utilized (see *CONSIDERATIONS AT THE AGE OF MAJORITY*, below).¹¹¹

Legal Requirements For Assessments

All evaluations under IDEA, including transition assessments, must meet the following criteria:¹¹²

- use a variety of assessment tools and strategies to gather information (functional, developmental, and academic); include information provided by the parent/caregiver;
- include information about how the child will be involved in and progress in the general education curriculum;
- not use any single measure or assessment as the only data point for deciding whether the child meets eligibility criteria for a disability category, or determining an appropriate educational program for the child; and
- use "technically sound instruments" tools that are researched and valid – to look at a combination of cognitive, behavioral, and developmental factors.

School districts must also make sure that assessments and other evaluation materials used to assess a child meet the following criteria:

- They are not racially or culturally discriminatory;
- They are provided and administered in the language and form most likely to yield accurate information on what the child knows and can do academically, developmentally, and functionally, unless it is not feasible to do so (that means that the assessments and activities should be

appropriate for the chronological and cognitive age of the student – this is the "age-appropriate assessment" piece);

- They are used in the way the creator of the test intended so that they are valid and reliable;
- They are administered by trained and knowledgeable personnel;
- They are given in the way the creator of the test instructed;
- They provide relevant information that directly assists in determining the educational needs of the child;
- The child is assessed in all areas of suspected disability.

Once the assessments and other evaluation measures are complete:

- A team of qualified professionals (including the parent/legal guardian and the student) determines whether the student qualifies as a child with a disability (including which eligibility categories are appropriate) and their educational needs;
- The parent/legal guardian and the student receive a copy of the evaluation report and the documentation of determination of eligibility.

The "summary of findings" should include:

- The student's rate of progress; how it will impact their future learning; and their unique needs;
- Formal assessment of any specific area(s) of concern (e.g. executive functioning, selfdetermination, adaptive functioning, and/ or vocational interests/functional vocational evaluation);
- Description of the student's academic achievement and functional performance to identify and address ongoing needs, goals, services, and methods of measuring progress;
- Recommendations* for instruction (What type of instruction do they need? How much? In what setting?), related services, community experiences, the development of employment and other post-school adult living objectives,

acquisition of daily living skills, training, further education needed, and even potential employers;

- If there is a question about the child's future educational placement or independent and assisted living options, recommendations* based on their assessment must be provided.
- * If the evaluator is a member of the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP) (or NASP certified) then they must put their opinions in writing. An evaluation without recommendations is a violation of the ethical obligations of NASP.

Who evaluates?

Finding professionals qualified to provide appropriate transition assessment may be challenging. IDEA states that all evaluations should be "administered by trained and knowledgeable personnel." Don't be afraid to ask what knowledge, experience, and training the evaluators have in transition assessments, and what knowledge they have of your child's disability combined with their neurological, social, emotional, medical, or other needs.

- Comprehensive transition assessments may be conducted by a team, generally led by the school psychologist or vocational specialist.
- Related service providers provide meaningful input into the child's skills and function, and they may need to consult or co-evaluate to support appropriate assessment (for example, a child with a visual impairment may need the support of the teacher of the visually impaired for valid assessment, a child with auditory processing disorder may need the involvement of the school district audiologist, etc.).
- For a Functional Vocational Evaluation, some school districts "may employ vocational evaluators or assessment specialists who are trained to provide these services, but many do not. In such cases, counselors may want to refer students ... to programs that

employ vocational evaluators (preferably ones who are certified by the Commission on Certification of Work Adjustment and Vocational Evaluation Specialists, www.ccwaves.org). These professionals, Certified in Vocational Evaluation (CVE), are qualified to provide all levels of assessment services" (from screening to functional Vocational Evaluation).¹¹³ The student may be referred to their Vocational Rehabilitation center for evaluation (this generally occurs only after graduation as the school district is responsible for all assessments until then).

 Neuropsychologists conduct the neuropsychological evaluation.
 Neuropsychological evaluation is recommended for all children who have a history of epilepsy surgery. The school will not have a neuropsychologist on staff but they must provide this evaluation if requested, based on the needs of the child. This is the responsibility of the school district. If they refuse, ask for the refusal in writing and consider requesting an independent educational evaluation (IEE). Neuropsychological evaluation should be repeated every three years, or more often if needed.

Transition assessment can be conducted as a standalone evaluation or as part of a comprehensive (triennial) reevaluation or initial eligibility assessments. Current evaluations may be needed by postsecondary institutions (e.g. colleges or trade schools) or agencies providing adult services, so if your child's triennial is due during high school do not waive the school's obligation to conduct these evaluations.

Independent Educational Evaluation (IEE)

If you disagree with the school's evaluation, or if the assessment is not comprehensive, then it is not valid, which might warrant an Independent Educational Evaluation (IEE).¹¹⁴

The purpose of transition assessment is to answer the following questions:

- Where am I now? (strengths, interests, capacities—the Present Levels of Performance in the IEP)
- Where do I want to go? (aspirations, dreams, expectations—Transition Plan Goals in the IEP)
- How do I get there? (transition services, courses, activities, supports, service linkages, community connections, help to overcome barriers—Annual Goals, Accommodations and other provisions included in the IEP)¹¹⁵

If these questions are not answered by the evaluation, go back to the IEP table and ask that additional, appropriate measures and strategies be used, or request an IEE. "IDEA requires that in addition to parents, the child, and school personnel, that other agency representatives participate in the transition planning process as needed. At age 16, or younger, if appropriate, the student must be invited along with representatives of any other agency that is likely to be responsible for providing or paying for transition services."

Who Must Attend The Transition IEP Meeting?

The transition IEP is student driven. The IEP team should include the people who know the student well and who believe in his/her potential. The student and caregiver are equal participants in all decisions made.

The IEP Team must include all required attendees of a regular IEP meeting: ¹¹⁷

- Parents/caregivers;
- At least one regular education teacher (if the child is, or may be, participating in the regular education environment);
- At least one special education teacher;
- Related service providers;
- A representative of the school district who is qualified to provide/supervise specially designed instruction; is knowledgeable about the general education curriculum; and is knowledgeable about the availability of resources of the school district;
- An individual who can interpret the instructional implications of evaluation results;
- If the parent or district choose, they can invite any other people who have knowledge or special expertise regarding the child;

At transition age:

- The student must be invited to participate in their IEP planning and meetings (if the student chooses not to/cannot attend the IEP meeting, then the IEP team must gather information about the student's interests and preferences to present at the IEP meeting);¹¹⁸
- Any outside agencies that may be providing transition services (both during high school and after graduation/aging out) also participate in the planning and decision-making regarding transition services (see APPENDIX: Outside Agencies for other agencies to consider).
- Other school staff: school-to-career personnel, school counselor, guidance counselor, coaches, etc.;
- If possible, include a 'transition specialist,' an education professional with specialized knowledge of transition services, agencies, programs, and potential employers.

The parent/guardian can excuse any team member (with written consent for the excusal) if that team member provides written input into the development of the IEP prior to the meeting.

KEY Points

Age-appropriate transition assessment is the foundation of the IEP – this is the most important step in the process!

You must understand your child's academic achievement & functional performance.

 \checkmark

Transition Assessment should be personcentered, individualized, and in response to the student's stated vision of their future life; occurs annually. Always request evaluation in writing, with proof of delivery; include a letter from your child's neurosurgeon.

Neuropsychological assessment should be included for any child with a neurological condition; this is the school district's responsibility.

Include transition health

care readiness & health literacy assessments. A functional vocational evaluation may be needed.

The assessment must be comprehensive (assessing all areas of suspected disability) and valid; must include recommendations. If not, request an IEE.

At transition age, additional IEP team members (notably, the student and outside agencies) are required to attend the IEP meeting.

STEP TWO: Develop Transition Goals

"Measurable postsecondary goals are not to be confused with the annual IEP goals. Without measurable postsecondary goals, the Team doesn't know what to work towards. Without a target, it becomes difficult to fulfill the remaining criteria for transition planning. This is key to transition planning, requiring a shift in thinking – away from the way annual IEP goals are developed."¹⁹

ow that transition assessments have helped to determine your child's baseline – known as the present levels of academic achievement and functional performance – the team can and must develop goals and objectives that consider the child's strengths, preferences, and interests.

There are two types of goals that be considered at transition age: <u>measurable postsecondary goals</u> in education, employment, and independent living –

what the student will do after graduation, not what they will achieve while still in high school – and <u>annual goals</u> that focus on skills that will allow the student to meet their identified postsecondary goals.¹²⁰

Print the Indicator 13 Checklist and bring it to your child's transition IEP meeting to make sure that relevant goal areas are being addressed.¹²¹

ANNUAL GOALS	POSTSECONDARY GOALS
Short-term	Long-term
Occurs during high school	Occurs after graduation from high school
Determined by the IEP Team	Determined by the student
Designed to be measured at least quarterly	Supported by annual goals
Stated in specific terms	Initially stated in broad terms, becoming more specific and refined each year
Must be related to postsecondary goals, present levels of performance, and transition activities	Must be related to student's strengths, interests, and preferences and aligned with transition assessments

from Annual Goals vs. Postsecondary Goals¹²²

Some states also require use of an Individualized Learning Plan as a graduation requirement. The Individual Learning Plan is a strategic planning tool intended to help youth identify and achieve postsecondary goals. Families should ask their school district if they require this process.¹²³

Measurable Postsecondary Goals

Measurable postsecondary goals are not to be confused with annual IEP goals. MPGs are statements of what the child will do after high school. Without MPGs, the team won't know what to work towards. MPGs should include benchmarks (which break down the annual goal into smaller action steps) to help measure progress and support specific skill development.¹²⁴

Goal Areas

Measurable postsecondary goals must be made for three goal areas - education and training, employment, and where appropriate, independent living.

- Education/training Most careers or jobs have a defined career path which may require on-thejob training, vocational school, apprenticeships, training or internships, a few college courses, or a college degree. Define what direction the student is headed in so you know what training they will need.
- Employment Career goals can help the student take practical steps toward their intended destination. Although teens may change their minds along the way, if they choose one career goal to explore this allows the team to develop a course of study that aligns with that goal. The employment goal can be revised based on the student's performance and preferences when reviewed each year (or more often if needed).
- Independent Living Some IEP teams may presume that goals in this area are only for students with intellectual disabilities, significant or multiple disabilities, or autism. However, many

students have difficulty with independent living skills and may require additional training or instruction. Don't let a specific disability type be a limitation as to whether or not your student requires these goals – the determination should be based on the comprehensive evaluation. Students with nonverbal learning disorder, dyslexia, emotional disorders, or executive functioning deficits may need significant support in the area of independent living.

Annual Goals

Postsecondary goal example:

Judy wants to be a nurse when she grows up and the transition assessments have revealed that she has the capacity to reach this career goal. Relying on the transition assessments, the transition IEP team helps Judy define three measurable postsecondary goals. These are:

- Education and training: Judy will attend a community college to obtain her associate degree in nursing;
- **Employment:** Judy will work in a hospital setting as a nurse;
- **Independent living:** Judy will live independently in a community no more than ten miles from the hospital where she works as a nurse.

Annual goals are different from measurable postsecondary goals:

- Annual goals are written to help the student make progress toward their measurable postsecondary goals.¹²⁵
- Annual goals describe what the student can reasonably be expected to accomplish within a 12-month period in their special education program.
- Annual goals should not be repeated year

after year; they should change over the years, becoming more specific as the student matures.

• Students and parents should be involved in developing these goals.

It is important to establish clear and meaningful connections between what the student is learning in high school and what he or she will be doing after leaving high school: "It is not enough to simply state that a linkage exists, e.g. 'In order to be an auto mechanic, the student must read and write for a variety of purposes.' The linkage must be direct, specific, and genuine, e.g., 'In order to be an auto mechanic, the student must be able to read automotive theory and skills manuals, which are written at an 8.0 GL.' " 126

Goal Areas

Annual IEP goals can address any of your child's academic, social, emotional, and functional needs so long as they have some bearing on transition and help the child achieve their postsecondary goals.¹²⁷

FOCUS OF ANNUAL GOAL	CONNECTION TO ADULT OUTCOMES
Organizational and study skills	Postsecondary Education: Ability to organize and complete assignments in college within allotted deadlines.
Word processing skills	Employment: Ability to use word processing required for desired employment in retail management.
Follow a schedule to complete a task or routine	Independent Living: Ability to use a schedule to complete a routine such as dressing, cleaning, cooking, medication administration, etc.
Accept and use constructive criticism	Postsecondary Education and Employment: Ability to respond appropriately to and follow through with suggestions for improved performance will assist in school and on the job.
General filing skills, phone skills and how to take and deliver a message	Employment: Skills needed for desired clerical job.
Academic skill development related to literacy or numeracy (read with grade-level comprehension, write proficiently, solve complicated math word problems)	wAll Outcome Areas: basic literacy and numeracy are required to access further education, to get and keep a job in competitive employment settings, understand and access healthcare, safely manage medications and nutrition, participate in a democracy, manage personal finances, navigate social supports.
Independently request assistance to complete a task or problem solve a situation in the expected manner for the environment	All Outcome Areas: Ability to request assistance could be safety for independent living, or related to an employment environment or related to assistance in postsecondary education.

Here are some examples of annual goals and the connection to post-school outcomes:

Annual goal example:

Judy, who wants to be a nurse, may have annual goals in the following areas to help her reach her postsecondary goals:

- college readiness (research the difference between college and high school, college disability services and how to access them, university policies regarding disability, disability documentation, scholarships for students with disabilities)
- employment skills (develop appropriate work habits, career/employment awareness, how to seek and maintain employment, physical/ manual skills, specific job skills)
- self awareness (know about your own disability, be aware of personal preferences, interests, strengths, and limitations)
- self-determination (independence, decisionmaking, problem solving, goal setting, creativity, and persistence)
- self advocacy (know how to request reasonable accommodations in college, understand laws and rights of students with disabilities in college and the workplace, develop knowledge and self-confidence to advocate for your needs and navigate through bureaucracies)
- daily living skills (manage personal finances and household tasks, plan and prepare meals, develop responsible citizenship, access and participate in leisure activities, develop technology skills and organization skills, manage a personal schedule)
- communication (develop communication skills so that wants and needs are met throughout adulthood, communicate effectively in one-onone, small-group, and large-group situations, use communication skills such as negotiation, compromise, and persuasion)
- interpersonal skills (develop self-awareness, self-confidence, socially responsible behavior, appropriate social interaction, safety in

relationships, understand the intentions of others, conflict resolution)

- social emotional needs (build and maintain friendships, manage anxiety, practice self-care)
- behavior (self-regulation, impulse control, anger management, appropriate behavior)
- functional needs (eat independently, use public transportation, communicate with an augmentative communication device, use assistive technology)
- health-related needs (have proficient health literacy and communication skills/strategies in order to make health decisions, identify community health resources, and discuss, understand, and ask questions about their disability and/or healthcare needs)¹²⁸ ¹²⁹ ¹³⁰

School districts are required only to ensure that the student's IEP contains measurable postsecondary goals based on age-appropriate transition assessment and that there are relevant transition services. They are not required to ensure that goals of further education, employment, or independent living are achieved.¹³¹ This is why it's imperative in high school that parents and other caregivers are very involved in their child's IEP and transition planning to make sure that transition services are being provided and that annual and postsecondary goals are addressed.

KEY Points



The present levels of educational achievement and functional performance form the foundation from will do in adulthood. which all other IEP decisions are made.





Appropriate measurable postsecondary goals (MPGs) are what the student

Annual goals support students' in meeting their postsecondary goals; should include academics, social, emotional, and functional needs: should not be repeated.



Each MPG should have at least one annual goal tied to it.

STEP THREE: Identify Transition Services

"Transition services teach students with disabilities life and work skills while they are still in school. These services provide the student with a plan of what their best future could look like and instruction that moves the student forward towards those post-secondary goals. ... IDEA says that transition services must help students with disabilities move from life in school to life after school towards their goals. Transition services are tailored to meet a student's individual strengths, preferences and interests." ¹³²

ransition services are "a coordinated set of activities" for a child with a disability that is:

- designed within a results-oriented process,
- focused on improving the academic and functional achievement of the child, and
- helps facilitate the child's movement from school to post-school activities.¹³³

Post-school activities include:

- postsecondary education
- vocational education
- integrated employment (including supported employment)
- continuing and adult education
- adult services
- independent living
- community participation (including community based instruction)

Post-school activities must be based on each student's needs, strengths, preferences and interests. Transition services help the student move into their adult life and reach their annual goals.¹³⁴

What is a coordinated set of activities?

Transition services are a series of activities, programs, and specially-designed instruction that prepares students to move from the world of school to the world of adulthood. Activities must be coordinated with each other – so taking a one-semester life skills class or one career interest inventory is not a transition service because it is not a coordinated set of activities. If your child requires goals, supports, services, accommodations, or the resources of outside agencies to be able to function in any of the above areas as an adult, these should be specified in the IEP. Which specific services a student receives is determined by the IEP team (which includes the parent and the student).¹³⁵

These activities can be a combination of the following:¹³⁶

- Instruction
- Related services
- · Community experiences

- The development of employment and other post-school adult living objectives; and
- If appropriate, acquisition of daily living skills and
- Functional vocational evaluation

Instruction

Course of Study

Transition services include a "course of study needed to assist the child in reaching" their postsecondary goals.¹³⁷ This could be a vocational education program* or advanced placement classes for college.

Be sure that your child's course of study includes meaningful opportunities to achieve their postsecondary goals. If the student plans to attend college, the course of study should be based on the college, university, or technical school entrance requirements, not just the requirements for high school graduation (student and family should review the entrance requirements for any colleges being considered). The transition plan should list the courses the student has taken or plans to take, and document the connection between the class and how that will reasonably enable a student to achieve their MPGs. You must know whether your child's course of study leads to a diploma or a "certificate of completion."

Students with disabilities should take courses in many disciplines: arts, science, math, vocational/ technical subjects, etc. They should not be excluded from any subject because of their disability.

Specialized Academic Instruction

This is the "specially designed instruction" (special education) your child requires to access the general education curriculum (this may include communication aids, intensive reading instruction to improve comprehension, travel training, vocational education, etc.) or instruction in specific skills (such as life skills for adult living).¹³⁹

Related Services

These are supports such as psychological counseling, vision or orientation and mobility services, physical therapy, occupational therapy, speech therapy, audiological services, and assistive technology needed for the student to access more integrated work, education, and living environments. If the student will need any of these services as an adult, the IEP team should identify and link the student with the appropriate adult agencies or providers before the student leaves school.

Related service providers play an important role at transition age to "promote students' functional abilities and participation in daily routines."¹⁴⁰ With newly identified postsecondary goals, there may be a need for related services that were previously not necessary, or had ended.

For example:

- a student wants to pursue a career in fashion design but has a fine motor disability, so he/she may now require weekly occupational therapy services;
- speech & language services may focus more on social skills such as pragmatics and inferencing, or increasing expressive language abilities, or more nuanced language skills (literal vs. figurative language);
- occupational therapy may be needed to learn to use assistive technology for note taking;
- counseling services may support anger management and self-regulation;
- academic services may focus on interpreting nonfiction texts rather than narrative texts;
- auditory goals may address critical listening skills and metalinguistics.

"The primary 'occupations' of older children and teens are integrating educational instruction in and outside of school, forming and maintaining productive friendships, and beginning the transition to work and more independent, higher education. Occupational therapy interventions for this population often expand to include such items as adapting or modifying curricula, the environment, or activities to support participation in educational routines and learning activities; navigating more complex social relationships, including dating; assessing the skills needed to learn to drive or assisting with alternative community mobility options; strengthening self-determination and decision making skills, and enhancing overall independence; helping with vocational planning and transitions, including employer supports; and planning for transition to college, including time management, study habits and routines, and independent living skills."141

Community Experiences

IDEA emphasizes the importance of community experiences, which allows the student to learn in the actual environments in which they will use needed skills. A child who has had brain surgery for epilepsy may be unable to generalize skills well, meaning they can't learn a skill in one setting then instinctively know how to apply it in other settings. Therefore, explicit instruction in multiple real-life settings may be required.

Vocational and social instruction should take place in the community (off the high school campus) as much as possible. Community activities may include career and job activities (e.g. job shadowing, internship, work experiences) as well as social, recreational, leisure, shopping, banking, transportation, or opportunities to access community-based services. For students pursuing postsecondary education, they may require support in touring local colleges, meeting with the disability services office to learn how to advocate for accommodations, or attending summer or dual-enrollment programs offered by colleges and universities. Students should be encouraged to try a variety of activities and jobs to help them develop their self-determination skills.

Least Restrictive Environment

Like all special education services, transition services must be provided in the least restrictive environment (LRE), which may be the school, community, employment site, or in vocational technical schools. In addition, the school "must ensure that, to the maximum extent appropriate, children with disabilities are educated with children who are nondisabled ... this includes nonacademic and extracurricular services and activities."¹⁴² The location of the services should be spelled out in the IEP.

There is nothing in the law that states any related service must occur on school grounds or during

the school day. In fact, the statute focuses on a continuum of settings, services and experiences in order to "facilitate the child's movement from school to post-school activities..."¹⁴³ and specifies that "community experiences" are a mandated component of transition activities.

Employment and other post-school adult living objectives

Employment activities

Employment activities focus on developing "workrelated behaviors, job seeking and keeping skills, career exploration, skill training, apprenticeship training, and actual employment. ... The focus for postsecondary employment goals for all students with disabilities is integrated, competitive employment, which is defined as employment at a competitive wage or at least minimum wage."¹⁴⁴ Volunteer work also provides important skills and experiences that could lead to integrated or supported employment. Career counseling, exploration and guidance are transition services that can be written into the IEP.

Activities may include: the student meeting with a job coach in classroom and community settings, the school providing a vocational rehabilitation referral, or the family contacting their state's Developmental Disabilities office for a list of local day programs.

PLEASE NOTE:

- The federal Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) prohibits school districts from placing students in local sheltered workshops to perform work for subminimum wages.
- Employment First is a national movement (supported by the U.S. Department of Labor, Office of Disability Employment) based on the premise that all citizens, including individuals with significant disabilities, are capable of full participation in integrated employment and community life. Check your state's Employment First initiative.¹⁴⁵

Post-school adult living activities

Post-school adult living activities are those "that are done occasionally such as registering to vote, filing taxes, obtaining a driver's license, renting or buying a home, accessing medical services, obtaining and filing for insurance, planning for retirement, and accessing adult services such as Social Security."¹⁴⁶

Activities may include: driving lessons, financial literacy support, or meeting with an SSI representative to determine possible adult benefits.

Families should discuss transportation options with their IEP teams. It is important to determine the student's transportation needs in adulthood to get to and from work, school, and recreational activities.

- Will your teen learn to drive?
- Is public transportation accessible and affordable (many cities offer significantly discounted transit cards for the person with a disability and an attendant)?
- Does your teen know how to call and pay for a cab in emergencies, or is training needed?
- Does your teen require travel training, specialized driver's education, or ADA door-to-door transportation services?
- How will families communicate with their teen when he/she is spending time out and about in the community?

Any needs in these areas should be added as transition services in the IEP. Lack of access to appropriate transportation can limit the young person's future life options.

Daily Living Skills

Daily living skills activities (and a functional vocational evaluation, see above under "STEP ONE: ASSESSMENT") are included "if appropriate" to support the student in being able to perform activities of daily living. Activities may include: exploring community agencies that provide daily living skills training to adults, connecting with adult housing options and getting on a waitlist, developing a 'care network,' creating a personal fitness routine, learning emergency procedures for use at home, taking courses in food preparation, child development, or life management. All of these above activities "may be special education, if provided as specially designed instruction, or related services if required to assist a child with a disability to benefit from special education."¹⁴⁷¹⁴⁸

Failure to provide transition services has consistently been viewed as a violation of the substantive requirement of IDEA.¹⁴⁹ The process must focus on results – mere inclusion of language is not enough.

Print out the portions of the IDEA that relate to transition¹⁵⁰ and bring them with you to your child's IEP meeting (<u>https://www.pacer.org/transition/learning-center/laws/idea.asp</u> lists all sections of IDEA regulations that specifically relate to transition).

Don't be afraid to stop the meeting and ask the team:

- How is this plan a coordinated set of activities?
- How are we improving the academic and functional achievement of my child to help them move into their adult life?
- What are the employment and living objectives? How will they be addressed?
- Does my child require a functional vocational evaluation?
- And any other questions you may have.

Which agency is responsible?

"Both IDEA and The Vocational Rehabilitation Act of 1973 as amended in the Workforce Investment Act of 1998 require a formal interagency agreement to specify the responsibilities of providing transition services to individuals with disabilities."¹⁵¹

Upon graduation from high school (or exiting special education services) the IEP team will no longer coordinate disability related services (accommodations, transportation, therapy, or vocational services). Services may be provided by different government agencies, each with its own application process and eligibility standards. Young adults and their families must take responsibility for evaluating, applying for, and coordinating these services at this time.

Transition services are a coordinated set of activities, provided under IDEA and other disability

and employment laws, and coordinated between the school district and outside agencies. While your student is still in high school, it's important to include the representatives from adult service agencies in all IEP planning meetings.

The IDEA requires that transition services are provided for students with disabilities regardless of which agencies provide the services (such as vocational rehabilitation, employment and training agencies, day programs, supports for people with intellectual or developmental disabilities, public mental health services, supplemental security benefits, housing, supported living, recreation, or other agencies relevant to an individual student's needs.)¹⁵² Even if the coordinated set of activities in the transition plan can be filled by all of these outside agencies/providers, the responsibility for ensuring they are effective, appropriate, and comprehensive rests on the district. Schools should help students and families find these providers and programs and complete applications so that services are in place as early as possible (some services may be able to start before the student graduates). Many agencies that offer adult services have eligibility criteria and waiting lists. All members of the IEP team should be familiar with postsecondary resources and other agencies that could support the student.¹⁵³

If outside agencies will provide or pay for services (even if that agency will not provide or fund services until age 18 or graduation), then a representative must be invited to the IEP meeting so that both school and post-school services can be identified and included in the IEP as part of transition planning.¹⁵⁴ A statement of interagency responsibilities or any needed linkages, as well as who pays for what service must be spelled out in the transition plan.¹⁵⁵ The IEP must define who is responsible for the activity and when each activity will begin and end.

It is the responsibility of the state's vocational rehabilitation (VR) program to coordinate with the local schools in developing transition services as part of the IEP and to provide those services. Services may overlap. There are instances in which some special education and related services under the IDEA may also be services provided under the VR program. Decisions as to which agency is responsible for providing and/or paying for pre-employment transition services or transition services considered to be both special education (or a related service) and a VR service must be made at the state level.¹⁵⁶

The school district is ultimately responsible for ensuring that transition services (instruction, experiences, supports, and services outlined in the IEP) are provided. However, this does not allow any agency to avoid their responsibility to provide services for individuals who meet that agency's eligibility criteria.¹⁵⁷ If a participating agency agrees to provide transition services and then fails to do so, the school district must hold a meeting of the IEP team as soon as possible to identify alternative strategies for meeting the postsecondary goals.¹⁵⁸

Unfortunately, transition services are often poorly understood by school teams and frequently not well-coordinated.¹⁵⁹ Do not assume the school district will meet their obligations and take the lead. Parents, caregivers, advocates, and the student must be proactive and stay closely involved throughout the transition process.

Transition services should help the student make progress toward their



Interagency collaboration and IEP attendance is mandatory, as well as a statement of who will pay for what service.

KEY Points

Transition services should address any area of need that may prevent your child from accessing their desired post-school activities.





The school district is ultimately responsible for making sure the services are effective, appropriate, and comprehensive.



Students, parents, and caregivers must not take a passive role in the transition planning process.

STEP FOUR: Progress Monitoring

"The primary focus of progress monitoring is improving the educational results and functional outcomes of children with disabilities."¹⁶⁰

rogress monitoring is the scientificallybased practice of measuring a student's progress in a specific area of need. In order for students with disabilities to achieve their goals, the IEP team needs to know what progress the student has made in academic, behavioral, vocational, functional, and other transition-related skills. Providing instruction and transition services is not enough – the team must use data to monitor progress. Using data to make decisions will support the student's needs as it relates to their post-school outcomes.¹⁶¹

Families must insist that the IEP contains information about what data will be collected, who will collect the data, how often, and how and when it will be shared with the family. Request ongoing, consistent communication and documentation regarding your student's academic and functional progress. Progress monitoring is required by the IDEA, which affirms that each child's IEP must contain a description of how and when the child's progress on goals will be measured.¹⁶²

Follow up regularly to ensure that your student is achieving their annual and postsecondary IEP goals. At transition age, you cannot let an entire school year go by and then find out that your child did not make expected progress or that services were not delivered. You can request an IEP meeting any time you have concerns – don't wait for the annual IEP. Teens may change significantly in a short period of time, and they are certain to at least change their mind about many things. Postsecondary or annual goals may need to be changed or services may need to be added or altered if your child's interests change, if your child meets a goal, or your child is not making expected progress. Students and their families should participate as active members of the IEP team so that no unilateral decisions are made for the student.

KEY Points



You must be regularly informed of your child's progress with clear, consistent data and regular team communication.



Call an IEP meeting at any time to discuss needed changes; don't wait a year!



The school district is obligated to implement an appropriate and meaningful transition plan for each child with a disability.

STEP FIVE:

Update the IEP and transition assessment each year

"In order for IEP teams to integrate transition planning and services into the IEP framework, there must be a shift in the culture of special education and in the perception of the purpose of the IEP to one of considering the IEP as an annual action agenda for a strategic long-term plan. Each year, then, the annual IEP review can provide a benchmark toward one or more long-range goals. ... Every special education decision that is made regarding a student with a disability potentially affects how that student will experience his or her life after school completion. Ultimately, the goal of the IEP is to empower the student to set his or her own long-term goals, even if the team may sometimes disagree."¹⁶³

The Transition IEP must be updated at least annually, just as with any IEP (more often if needed!). However, the law at transition age now requires annual transition assessment to form the basis of the transition plan. The IDEA requires:

- appropriate measurable postsecondary goals that are annually updated,
- based upon an age appropriate transition assessment,
- transition services, including courses of study, that will reasonably enable the student to meet those postsecondary goals, and
- annual IEP goals related to the student's transition services needs.¹⁶⁴

Transition plans must be based on the student's current interests, abilities, and challenges. Adolescents are often unsure of their future plans, which is part of the reason why ongoing transition assessment is required. This does not mean that a student will repeat the same set of assessments every year, but perhaps a skills inventory given to a student in 9th grade might be revisited in 11th grade to determine what skills the student has acquired during that time.¹⁶⁵

At least annually, when reviewing the IEP:

- Update your student's present levels based on current assessments;
- · Review the progress on goals, including

the data that was collected (if no data was collected, that is a red flag); if your student is not making expected progress toward the annual goals and in the general curriculum, the team must revise the IEP (what additional or different services and supports would enable the student to meet his or her goals?);

- Revise the annual and postsecondary goals: the school is required to update goals annually in response to ongoing, updated transition assessment data and planning.¹⁶⁶ Goals should change as your student gains experience and training. As students mature, their goals mature with them.
- Review the course of study and make sure your student is on track to graduate (with either a diploma or certificate of completion) and headed toward their postsecondary goals (considering attendance, grades, credit status and other educational performance measures);
- Ensure that the transition activities are taking place, that they are meaningful and appropriate, and that they are aligned with your child's goals.
- Review linkages with outside agencies and renew those connections annually (waiting lists for some adult services can be long, and it may take several years for funding to be allocated).
- Revise the transition plan to address any unmet needs.

KEY Points

Annual transition assessment is required.



Measurable postsecondary goals (MPGs) must be updated annually to reflect the student's current strengths, preferences and interests.



Annual goals must be updated annually and support progress towards the MPGs

STEP SIX: Age of Majority

"There's a very simple and common sense reason why IDEA 2004 requires that students with disabilities be invited to attend every IEP meeting where postsecondary transition goals will be considered: It's their lives. And those lives are changing. Adulthood is approaching, and with it will come a world of responsibilities and choices. Who's the primary stakeholder in that life ahead? The student. Who better to choose the path ahead, the job or the next schooling, than the student? Who better to ponder what career, what leisure pastimes, what community participation? Student involvement in planning ahead makes all the sense in the world."¹⁶⁷

The "age of majority" is the legal age established by state law when a person is no longer a minor; in most states this is age 18.¹⁶⁸ At this age, your child will have control over (and responsibility for) their own educational, medical, financial and other legal decisions and actions – whether or not they are ready for this responsibility.

Depending on your state's regulations, many rights as legal guardian may automatically transfer over to the student (including educational decisionmaking authority).¹⁵³ In addition, the student's IEP becomes confidential; the caregiver will no longer have access to it unless the student specifically authorizes it. The school district is obligated to inform the student and caregiver of this transfer of rights at least one year before it takes effect. The school should support the family in applying for federal benefits, obtaining an ID or driver's license, registering to vote, applying to housing programs, etc.

Considerations at the age of majority

Your child will become an independent adult decision-maker at the age of majority¹⁶⁹ unless they have been deemed incompetent under state law). In some states, only some of the educational rights transfer at the age of majority. To find out the rules in your state, contact your state's department of education.¹⁷⁰ Your local Parent Training and Information Center should also have this information.¹⁷¹

IDEA's Special Rule

All states have a legal process to determine if a student who receives special education and has reached the age of majority continues to need help in planning her or his IEP.¹⁷² This special rule¹⁷³ relates to young adults who do not have the ability to provide informed consent to their educational programs, but who have not been determined by

a court to be "incompetent." In such cases, states may adopt policies that allow parents, guardians, or a surrogate to continue representing the student even after the age of majority is reached. Parents or guardians would continue to represent their young person during the entire time the student is eligible for services under Part B of IDEA (until they are 18 and earn a diploma, or until they age out of special education transition services at age 21 or 22, depending on their state).^{174,175,176}

Alternatives for Decision-Making Support

You may have concerns about how to best support your child's self-determination at age 18; they might not be capable of making competent and informed decisions independently, or they might need more time to develop those skills. There are informal as well as more formal, legal decision-making support options that you may consider to help your child in making decisions for their own health care, education, financial, and legal management in a way that fits with their ability level. It is important to know all of the options before deciding which one to pursue as every young person has a unique situation and individual needs for support.

Families should meet with an attorney to discuss these options at least a year before the student's 18th birthday as it can take time to set up legal agreements and plan for the student's financial protection as adults. The laws can vary by state. Special needs attorneys, financial planners, and medical experts can help a family in determining the best legal decision-making arrangement for their child.

When it comes to determining what is the best option, the "least restrictive" ones may best support and promote the young adult's decision-making skills and rights.¹⁷⁷ Below are some examples of different options to consider.¹⁷⁸

Guardianship

Some young people may not be capable of managing their own rights, or understanding the consequences of their actions, even though they are now legally adults. Families will have to consider if their adult child is capable of making these kinds of life decisions and managing their own care and safety. You may consider guardianship, which is a court-ordered arrangement in which one or more people are given legal authority to make all decisions (educational, financial, medical, and legal) on behalf of the young person.⁷⁹

A person under guardianship is considered to be legally incompetent and is stripped of the authority that is granted to adults to make their own decisions: "An incapacitated or incompetent person is someone who the courts determine is unable to make "informed decisions" about his or her personal care or the care of his or her affairs due to a mental illness, physical illness, disability, or other condition. These decisions can include decisions about the person's finances, residence, education, vocational programs, behavioral programs, medical or dental care, or legal matters. The level of incapacitation is a threshold issue that determines what level of guardianship is granted."¹⁸⁰

Guardianship is one of the most legally restrictive forms of support. Taking away the decisionmaking rights from any individual can have negative effects, including lack of practice in needed life skills, a sense of helplessness, and passive dependence.¹⁰¹ You may want to consider other forms of guardianship that can provide temporary or specific decision-making support while not completely denying participation in that decision. However, not all young adults are able to make their own decisions, especially those choices with more far-reaching impact on their lives.

Conservatorship

Many states offer limited guardianship, sometimes called conservatorship or limited conservatorship. People who are granted conservatorship for another individual are assigned limited decisionmaking responsibility based on the individual's needs, detailed in a court order. Conservatorship allows the individual to keep as many of his or her rights as possible. A person under conservatorship is not considered to be legally incompetent; he or she retains as many rights as deemed appropriate by the court. Different people have different limitations under conservatorship, depending on their individual vulnerabilities.¹⁸² (Note that most courts will not grant social relationship or marriage rights to be assigned to the conservator unless the child has a history of being abused or demonstrated predatory behavior.)

Supported Decision-Making

Supported Decision-Making is another alternative to guardianship in which the adult with a disability selects supporters who will help them make decisions about their life choices.¹⁸³ This team of trusted supporters (adult friends, family members, professionals, and others) can help them understand issues and choices, ask questions, and communicate his or her own decisions to others.¹⁸⁴ (See the <u>National Resource Center for Supported</u> <u>Decision-Making¹⁸⁵ and Supported Decisions Site</u>¹⁸⁶ from the Center for Public Representation.)

Educational Power of Attorney (EPOA)

Another option if you suspect your child might not be an informed decision maker by age 18 is to obtain an Educational Power of Attorney (EPOA) to protect your ability to participate in critical decisions affecting your young adult's future.¹⁸⁷ Students can delegate their educational decisionmaking rights to their parent/guardian or another adult, such as an <u>educational advocate</u>.¹⁸⁸ An EPOA grants the agent authority to act only in the educational realm, allowing the family to continue making educational decisions for their child. This can be done for a short period of time to allow your young adult more time to develop skills without making a mistake along the way. A power of attorney is simpler and less costly than guardianship or conservatorship, and it allows more independent decision making for the individual with a disability.

A young adult can also assign their educational decision-making rights without an EPOA, please see the APPENDIX: CONSENT TO AUTHORIZE ADVOCACY AND RELEASE OF INFORMATION.

Plan for Health Care Needs

Families should start discussing transition to adult care with their child's medical providers at age 12.189 190 Caregivers can help their child take on more responsibility as they get older by encouraging them to make their own medical appointments, prepare and ask questions of their doctor, and take medications as directed. They may need to learn health management strategies (such as using a pill organizer, creating a filing system for medical records, keeping a calendar specifically for medical appointments and prescription refill alerts). Specific goals should be added to the IEP in preparation for transition to postsecondary life that address the child's ability to manage their own medical care and decision making.¹⁹¹ (See APPENDIX: HEALTH TRANSITION GOALS).

In some states, children can access certain services (mental health, prenatal care, substance abuse treatment) without parental consent as young as age 12. At the age of majority, all medical decision making rights transfer to your child. Look up your state's regulations regarding their medical rights and timelines. You may consider getting permission to make medical decisions on behalf of your child.

Medical Power of Attorney or Durable Power of Attorney

A medical POA is a legal document that enables any individual to appoint a trusted relative or friend to handle specific healthcare decisions on their behalf. Other powers of attorney can be set up for financial or other decisions.

Health Care Proxy

A health care proxy is another legal instrument which allows the individual to give medical decision making authority to a caregiver if they are incapable of making and executing the healthcare decisions (as spelled out in the proxy). One way this is different from a POA is that the healthcare agent is only able to make medical decisions for the individual during the time when that individual is incapacitated.

End of Life Decisions

By the age of majority, your child may need a living will or advance plan of care to inform end of life decisions should the individual become incapcitated.



STEP SEVEN: Graduation and Aging Out

"The failure to provide adequate transition services has consistently been viewed as a violation of the substantive requirement of IDEA. Such failure denied students a FAPE and resulted in tuition reimbursement and compensatory education. Insufficient time to plan adequate transition services may result in litigation alleging a denial of FAPE." ¹⁹²

Graduation with a regular high school diploma is a change in educational placement that requires an IEP team meeting and written notice in a document called a Summary of Performance. The IEP team (which includes the parents/caregivers and the student) should review the comprehensive transition goals and decide whether or not the student is ready to graduate.

NOTE: The school district does not need to evaluate prior to service termination at graduation – whether by diploma or aging out.¹⁹³ But – if the school district attempts to exit your child from special education services before graduation, then the district must evaluate to make the determination that the student is no longer a child with a disability¹⁹⁴

Summary of Performance

A "Summary of Functional Performance" (SOP) must be provided when IDEA services are to be ended (due to graduation with a regular diploma or exceeding the age of eligibility for IEP servicesgenerally between the 21st and 24th birthday, check your state statute).¹⁹⁵

While each state develops its own Summary of Performance form, under federal law, the SOP must include:

- an academic achievement summary,
- a functional performance summary, and
- recommendations on how to assist the child in meeting post-secondary goals.

The summary should provide specific, meaningful, and easily understood information to help the student, family, and agencies or institutions that may provide services to the student after transition (including postsecondary schools).^{196 197} Schools are not required to conduct any new assessments or evaluations in order to provide the summary, but the information in the SOP should include documentation of the student's disability – which may be needed to access adult services or accommodations in college. This is something to consider well before special education services come to an end. Here are some sample Summary of Performance templates/guides:

- Summary of Performance from the Transition
 Coalition.¹⁹⁸ It may be helpful to compare with a sample completed version.¹⁹⁹
- Nationally Endorsed Summary Of Performance Template developed by the National Transition Documentation Summit with the Association on Higher Education and Disability (AHEAD), the Council for Exceptional Children's Division on Career Development and Transition (DCDT), and Division on Learning Disabilities (DLD), the National Joint Committee on Learning Disabilities (NJCLD), the Learning Disability Association (LDA) and the National Center on Learning Disabilities (NCLD).²⁰⁰
- U.S. Department of Education, Office of Special Education Programs: <u>Summary of Performance</u> <u>Packet²⁰¹</u>

Check your <u>Department of Education</u> for specific SOP information that may be required by your state.²⁰²

Regular Diploma

Once a student with a disability graduates with a regular diploma and has reached the age of majority, they are no longer eligible for special education services and a free appropriate public education (FAPE), even if they are not not prepared to transition into work or further schooling. However, earning sufficient academic credits to graduate with a diploma is not a transition plan – both academic and functional goals and supports are necessary to achieve the "results oriented process" required by IDEA. "If the school has not provided appropriate and individualized transition services, s/he may continue to be eligible for special education services."²⁰³

Legal cases in which students who were able to earn an academic diploma had not received specially designed instruction addressing their other transition needs (such as vocational skills or independent living skills) resulted in the court ordering the district to provide transition services.

Refusing the diploma

Refusing the diploma may allow your child to access services that should have been provided earlier, even if he or she has met the academic requirements for graduation. Yes, you want your teen to have a diploma and graduate with his or her peers, but additional time to focus on vocational or functional living skills that were not provided, to continue working on unmet transitionrelated goals, and to receive the transition services required to meet these goals may be needed. The student may still participate in graduation with their peers without accepting a diploma, then have a 5th or even 6th year to work on transition-related goals.

Students with disabilities often need realistic training on how to function in the workplace. There should be a balance between rigorous academic standards and the opportunity for vocational training and exploration during high school. If the student is working hard on the academic components needed to earn their diploma, they may have little time left for vocational training, experiences, or learning important 'soft' skills.

The student can utilize their legal rights, such as Stay Put, but they must reject the diploma in writing.²⁰⁴ If this is something you are considering, it's important to consult with a special education attorney as soon as possible, before the student graduates or ages out! However, if a student rejects their diploma after aging out of IDEA eligibility, they may still be able to pursue due process claims for compensatory education.

Alternate diploma/certificate of completion

A student who graduates with an alternate diploma (sometimes referred to as a certificate of achievement, attendance or completion or an IEP/ special education diploma) that is not fully aligned with the state's educational requirements for a diploma remains eligible for FAPE as long as they are also age-eligible (up to age 24, depending on your state).²⁰⁵

Transition programs

School districts must provide transition services addressing the student's needs related to education, employment and independent living until they 'age out.' Families may be given only one option for transition programming after age 18 when other options may be available. School districts tend to offer one-size-fits-all transition programs regardless of the young adult's individual transition needs. There may be little connection between Vocational Rehabilitation services, other adult service agencies, and school districts (although making and maintaining these connections is a required component of the law). Again, utilize your student's procedural safeguards to ensure that appropriate transition assessment and planning occurs for your teen before they graduate or age out of special education services.

Options to consider

- Consider a summer program or a Comprehensive Transition Program (CTE)²⁰⁶ after graduation that would allow your young adult to learn independent living skills and even earn credits towards a college diploma²⁰⁷ (these programs can be funded by school districts using Part B funds).^{208 209}
- If the school district fails to provide transition services which are written in the student's IEP, an individual or organization can file a complaint

with their state Department of Education (file within one year from the date that the school district stops the services).²¹⁰

- If the student did not meet their transition goals, the student may be entitled to compensatory services (file within two years from the date that you knew or had reason to know of the facts for your complaint).
- If there were no appropriate measurable postsecondary goals based on age appropriate transition assessment, the transition plan was not individualized, or the transition plan was inappropriate for the student (i.e. a generic program or service was offered that did not meet the students' identified needs) then there may be a due process issue due to a denial of FAPE to the student (file within two years from the date that the school district stops the services).²¹¹
- If the connection to adult services providers/ agencies was either not provided or the family was not educated as to what the agencies provide, what their limitations are, and when they should contact them, the district may have violated the transition services portion of the law and prevented the young adult from accessing needed vocational and living supports (file within two years from the date that the school district stops the services).
- If there were procedural violations only (such as missed timelines, failure to disclose records, failure to invite the student or outside agency to meetings, etc.) this may still be considered a denial of FAPE if "the procedural inadequacies impeded the child's right to a free appropriate public education, significantly impeded the parents' opportunity to participate in the decision making process, or caused a deprivation of educational benefit." ²¹²²¹³

KEY Points

Graduating with a regular diploma at the age of majority ends the student's right to special education services. Students who are earning an alternate diploma or certificate can access transition services until up to age 24 (check your state law).



Graduation is considered a change of placement. Evaluation is not required when the district ends services due to graduation/ aging out but if the district wants to terminate services before graduation they must evaluate to determine that the student is no longer a child with a disability.



There may be legal remedies or other options if the school fails to provide appropriate transition services.

Both academic and functional goals and supports are necessary to achieve the "results oriented process" required by IDEA.

A Summary of Performance (SOP) is required before exiting special education and should be sufficient to determine eligibility for adult services.

CONCLUSION

Successful transition to adulthood is the essence of the IDEA. Graduating from high school is just the beginning. The intention of the law is to ensure that all students with disabilities have the opportunity to reach their full potential and to lead productive lives.

- Don't wait to start learning about transition.
- Evaluations are the key to understanding your student's needs and abilities.
- Transition goals must be student-centered, measurable, and easily monitored.
- Transition goals and services must be detailed, specific, and consider all areas of life after high school, including employment, further education, independent living, and community engagement.
- A meaningful transition plan (detailed in the student's IEP) must be individually tailored to address the student's unique needs and be

based on his or her strengths, preferences, and interests.

- Outside agencies are key at transition age as they will be providing transition and adult services.
- This process can be overwhelming, and there is a lot to know and do. Establish priorities by making lists and setting a timeline.
- Ensure that your child can see their own potential and advocate for themselves in whatever way possible.

"The transition practices literature recognizes that educators, service providers, and families must help students develop their skills and abilities, provide services and supports that enhance and facilitate these abilities, and develop opportunities through which students can apply those abilities. "One size fits all" and "check the box" transition planning strategies do not effectively prepare students with disabilities—who all have unique needs—for successful, fulfilling adult roles. Through continued attention to establishing effective transition services flexible enough to meet individual student needs, we can arm students with information and opportunities on which they can build their futures." ²¹⁴

Appendix

Appendix A: Successful Transition Tips

- Begin planning early;
- Learn about the transition process and all available community resources;
- Help your child build skills needed in adulthood (self-care, functional living skills);
- Build self-determination and decision-making skills by giving your child an opportunity to make choices and understand the consequences of their choices and actions;
- Continuously ask your child to think about their goals for the future;
- Help your child become a self-advocate, to understand their own disability and medical needs, and know what happens when they become an adult;
- Engage the IEP team early in the process; do not wait until high school;
- Use the assessment process annually to build/ revise a person-centered plan that identifies your child's strengths, needs, interests, & preferences and defines measurable postsecondary goals addressing all of the areas where skills are needed to maximize your child's independence;
- Know and accurately state how the student performed today (updated present levels);
- Understand your child's needs across environments (home, school, community, workplace);
- Identify what your child will learn and do while in school to achieve their dreams and goals;
- Confirm the date of your child's graduation; diploma type; and that your child will be able to fully participate in the graduation ceremony;154
- Identify and provide supports and services your child needs for success during high school;
- Connect with and explore outside agencies for training and adult living supports, and postsecondary educational institutions.

- Ensure that your child learns to the maximum extent appropriate within the general curriculum in the least restrictive environment;
- Ensure that your child attains improved academic and functional results;
- Ensure that your child is prepared for postsecondary education, employment, and independent living (including community access and participation and leisure and recreation);
- Attend all IEP team meetings and ensure your child attends as well; foster a team approach; don't be afraid to ask questions; remember you are an equal participant in the IEP team;
- Monitor your child's progress towards meeting goals and benchmarks with clear measures;;
- Review plans often; request an IEP meeting at any time;
- Discuss your child's transportation needs; request travel training or transportation services if needed;
- Consider your child's adult living situation (supported? independent?) and get on waiting lists;
- Request information about social/recreational opportunities for young adults with disabilities in your community; including support groups or other help from community organizations;
- Help your teen find work and volunteer opportunities in the community;
- Help your teen develop and stick to a plan to maintain their personal fitness;
- Begin looking for adult health care providers and support the transfer of medical care from pediatric to adult services;
- Help your teen manage their own medical care (appointments, questions for doctors, etc.)
- Teach your child emergency preparedness and personal safety with strangers and in relationships;

- Finalize health care financing with your young adult (private insurance, medicaid, etc.);
- Consider guardianship, power of attorney, and/ or supported decision making options and discuss with your child;
- Help your young adult apply for SSI and other adult services;
- Build a file with all disability & accommodation documentation, medical records, etc.
- Celebrate successes often!

Appendix B: Transition Checklist by Age

AGE	ACTION ITEM
0-5	 Start to imagine your child's adult life. Teach self care, self determination, and living skills. Develop a family emergency plan; inform the local fire and police department of necessary accommodations; update annually. Develop an IEP based on comprehensive assessment in all areas of suspected disability; update annually. Develop present levels of functional and academic performance in the IEP based on accurate, comprehensive assessments covering all areas of skills development where the student may need support: academic; functional; daily living; social; emotional; recreational; behavior; sensory; communication; mobility; occupational and vocational; update annually.
6-10	 All of the above, plus: Begin to discuss your child's hopes and dreams; write a vision statement. Ensure that your child is meeting challenging standards and will be prepared to earn a regular high school diploma (or understand and agree as to why they will not). Discuss potential careers with your child based on their interests and talents. Build self-determination skills by providing opportunities for decision making and understanding the consequences of their decisions. Teach financial literacy.
10-13	 All of the above, plus: Learn about the transition planning process. Learn about diploma options and requirements; discuss options with your child and the IEP team; understand your child's graduation plan and timeline for graduation. Learn about requirements to attend a university or community college. Begin transition planning by requesting age appropriate transition assessment related to training, education, employment, and, where appropriate, independent living skills to develop measurable postsecondary goals; update annually. Consider adding pre-vocational goals to your child's IEP (training in specific skills such as the ability to organize & plan, stay on task in class, etc.).215 Encourage your child to participate in and/or lead their own IEP meetings. Ensure that your child understands the impact of their disability/diagnosis. Teach your child practice for their wishes, needs & accommodations. Utilize person-centered planning regardless of ability level. Have your child practice life skills: ask for directions, make appointments, pay for items at the store; use a cell phone; initiate social activities, etc. Help your child find a safe place to talk about their disability (family discussions, support groups, counseling, adult mentor; role model with a disability, etc.). Talk to your child about puberty, sexuality, and family planning issues.

AGE	ACTION ITEM
14-15	 All of the above, plus: The IEP must include transition assessment, goals, and services by age 16 (14 in some states) which reflect the student's current needs, strengths, preferences, and interests; start this process as early as possible; update annually. If your teen is assessed after age 15 they should be assessed using adult norms. Measurable Postsecondary Goals (MPGs) must be developed in education, training, and employment, and, if necessary, independent living skills; update annually. Annual goals support MPGs; update annually. Your teen must be invited to their IEP meeting at transition age; they must be prepared to participate; if they cannot attend, their interests and preferences must still be considered. Outside agencies must be invited to the IEP meeting (with student/parent written consent) at transition age. Parents should learn about potential adult and community support agencies. The IEP team must reconvene if an outside agency is unable to meet the transition objectives in the IEP; the team should identify alternate strategies to meet the transition plan. Review and revise course of study annually; courses taken have an impact on college, vocational, and other postsecondary options. Determine graduation path (university, state college, community college, technical/trade school, military, workforce, day program, etc.). Discuss vocational training vs. postsecondary education with your teen; learn admission requirements and funding options for any college or vocational training program your child is interested in. Consider classes that your teen may prefer to take online (online programs must follow IEP/504 and provide credit that is transferable to the student's high school transcript). Encourage your teen to engage in self-exploration; explore careers and skills; developing self-advocacy skills; identify learning style and classroom strategies; develop their own organizational s
16	 All of the above, plus: Determine what adult services your teen is eligible for (adult education and training programs, day programs, residential placements/supported living, Vocational Rehabilitation, Developmental Disability Services, Department of Human Services, transportation services, etc.) and apply for them at least two years before graduation/aging out. Make sure your teen is receiving WorkAbility and life skills training as part of their transition plan. Begin talking with your teen's medical providers about the transition to adult care. If your teen has complex medical issues, begin finding new medical providers now. Ensure that your teen understands his/her healthcare needs and how to manage them; help your teen keep medical records, manage medications and appointments. Teach your teen how to handle emergency vs. non-emergency medical situations; how to communicate appropriate information; healthy vs. high risk behaviors. Help your teen obtain a state ID or driver's license. Ensure that your teen learns how to use public transportation (this should be an IEP goal). Help your teen register to take one or more college entrance tests; request a copy of the test and review results; retake the exam(s) if necessary.

AGE	ACTION ITEM
17	 All of the above, plus: Parents and student must receive notice regarding the Transfer of Parental Rights at least one year before the student reaches the age of majority (age 18 in most states). Encourage your student to continue to explore and enhance their work skills via a summer job or internship, volunteer experience, etc.; emphasize community experiences. If your teen is pursuing a diploma, ensure that s/he is on target to earn adequate course credits. Encourage your student to continue to do the best they can in their classes and take the most challenging course load they can. Your teen should be able to clearly identify what accommodations s/he needs and is entitled to in college; what to do it accommodations are denied; the difference between high schools and college; the lows and rights for individuals with a disability. Encourage your teen to attend transition or college fairs and explore colleges online. Visit colleges with your teen; include the school's disability services offices; find out what services they offer to students with disabilities (such as "Student success" or "college success" course; tutoring centers/labs providing academic support for coursework or executive functioning support: education plans including support with course selection and registration; AT support, help accessing accommodations, campus orientation, assessment; etc.); Find out if the college does their own psychoeducational evaluation (some do). Learn what accommodations are available at different schools and what disability documentation is required (not all IEPs/504 plans contain the necessary information needed to establish eligibility). Teen should make a college list with help from case manager/college counselor, solici letters of recommendation; write personal statements needed for college applications. Consider financial options (DOR/VR may fund college or trade school tuition, financial aid programs ar
18-20	 All of the above, plus: Utilize IDEA-funded special education services that run through age 21, particularly transition services: » Students who are diploma-bound but have not completed the required number of units may complete their units at a Comprehensive High School site until age 22 (in most states). » Students who are not on a diploma track may choose to focus on job and life skills with emphasis on building the student's independence.

AGE	ACTION ITEM
21	 All of the above, plus: Your young adult can independently or with help: plan future living arrangements; develop a long-term financial plan; create a care team – bring together people who care about the young person to plan and help reach goals (person centered planning).
22-26	 All of the above, plus: Your young adult should: transition to adult education and training programs; continue to build social networks and maintain friendships; take on as many independent living responsibilities as able; create a list of necessities for emergency preparedness (medication, equipment, supplies).
26	 All of the above, plus: Access health insurance or Medicare (your young adult is no longer covered by parents health insurance unless negotiated with a private carrier).

Appendix C: Sample Letter to Request Comprehensive Transition/Vocational/ Triennial Evaluation – Letter A

Parents names/Address/date

- TO: Name / Title (Director of Special Education Services) Special Education Department/ ADDRESS/FAX #
- RE: Request for Comprehensive Triennial Re-Evaluation (Child's name, DOB)

Dear Ms./Mr. (name of Special Education Director),

This letter serves as our written request that our child, <Child's FULL name>, receive a comprehensive triennial re-evaluation in all areas of suspected disability, including a comprehensive transition assessment (at age 14, rather than waiting until age 16, due to his complex neurodevelopmental history). The ultimate purpose of his education is to prepare him to be a functionally independent, contributing member of society. We need to understand his potential in order to determine an appropriate educational plan for high school. <Child's name> would like to attend a 4-year college and we want to ensure that the services and supports are in place to enable him to access the needed curriculum to achieve that goal. We intend to align his triennial evaluation with his annual IEP (as discussed at his last triennial and previous IEP team meetings), so these assessments should be completed by <date>.

As a reminder, <Child's name> is in X grade at <name of school> and is eligible for special education under visual impairment, OHI, orthopedic impairment, and specific learning disability. <Child's name> underwent a right hemispherectomy at 2 years of age due to refractory seizures related to a prenatal stroke. <Child's name> has also been diagnosed with hydrocephalus (shunted at age 7), a left homonymous hemianopsia, a left hemiplegia, a central auditory processing disorder (CAPD), and a social communication disorder (SCD).

There are a significant number of assessments that are crucial to understanding <Child's name>'s unique profile of strengths and weaknesses. Please see the attached letter from his neurologist describing the permanent, unavoidable side effects from the disconnection of the right hemisphere of his brain, which also supports the need for the requested assessments.

We request that the following assessments comprise his comprehensive triennial re-evaluation:

- Neuropsychological (including social-emotional)
- Psychoeducational (including detailed assessment of
- literacy/specific learning disabilities)
- Audiology
- Speech, language, and communication (including receptive and expressive language; social skills)
- Behavior

- Vision
- Orientation and mobility
- Gross motor (PT)
- Fine motor (OT)
- Sensory
- Assistive Technology
- Educationally Related Mental Health (including

emotional health needs)

- Medical and Health (including health literacy; selfadvocacy; personal safety)
- Transition (including self determination and adaptive

skills)

- Functional Vocational Evaluation
- Here are details about each requested assessment and why each is needed:

Neuropsychological: Due to <Child's name's> brain injury, it is critical that a neuropsychologist (with specialized knowledge of brain surgery for epilepsy and its effects) assess his multiple domains of impairment and cognitive consequences of <type of surgery> including: attention; speeded information processing; spatial cognitive skills; executive functioning (including initiation, inhibitory control, planning, mental flexibility, and utilization of feedback, which are employed in service of solving problems and reaching future goals); communication and language; nonverbal and auditory processing; learning and memory; visual-motor and visual processing; social-emotional functioning; general cognitive ability; and any new learning problems, to pinpoint specific areas of deficit and instructional needs. This assessment should be executed by a clinician who can work with the school team to offer expert guidance to teachers regarding effective teaching methods and supports for <Child's name>.

Psychoeducational: to assess his academic skills in math, reading, spelling, oral and written expression, and how these skills are impacted by the brain-based issues outlined above. We need to understand any gains he may have made, or any new areas of deficit, to ensure that he is receiving the most appropriate supports, services, and accommodations. This assessment should include repeating previous measures in order to provide a comparison of his progress over time, including (list specific measures such as: WISC IV, TAPS-3, NEPSY-II and KTEA, GORT, DTLA, PPVT-4) and/or another look at ____ (list any previous concerns or issues).

Audiology: <Child's name> has a diagnosed Central Auditory Processing Disorder. We request an audiology re-evaluation to examine his brain's ability to localize, lateralize, and discriminate sounds and recognize patterns after undergoing <type of surgery>. It is imperative that a qualified examiner using a sound booth perform separate testing of each ear, binaural testing, and testing in the sound field. Assessment should include sound in aujet, sound in noise, filtered sound, frequency (pitch) patterns, and dichotic listening, Only audiologists can diagnose CAPD. Typically, an audiologist would recommend repeat testing every two years up to about 13-14 years of age for children with typical neurological case histories, as there is a known improvement in auditory neuromaturation that plateaus by that age. The key to <Child's name> is that his history is not typical. So re-evaluation is important to assess <Child's name>'s neurodevelopment, which will have an atypical pattern due to the intractable epilepsy and the radical brain surgery. This moves the focus from solely the auditory processing diagnosis to looking instead at: what are <Child's name>'s auditory functional abilities, what areas are improving but still weak, and what areas have significant deficits? This is relevant in understanding how <Child's name> is learning, but also what coping mechanisms may be in play, how can he utilize them maximally to improve his everyday performance in and out of the classroom, and in adjusting accommodations so that they are useful and effective. We do not want to focus on areas that have already improved when other areas may be in greater need.

Speech and language: to assess <Child's name>'s speech, articulation, spoken and non-spoken language, social, and communication skills. <Child's name> has been diagnosed with a Social Communication (Pragmatic) Disorder, has receptive and expressive language deficits, as well as difficulties with sustained attention and error awareness (which may contribute to pragmatic weaknesses). Since <Child's name> also has confirmed CAPD, a comprehensive battery of testing to determine the scope of his linguistic deficits is warranted.

Functional Behavior Assessment: to determine the reason for behaviors such as checking out, work refusal, putting his head on his desk, etc. and provide appropriate alternatives and a supportive behavior intervention plan.

Vision: to assess how <Child's name> uses his remaining vision in everyday life, and to identify areas of concern (for example: in safety, navigation, and reading). Homonymous hemianopsia is a type of cortical vision impairment that includes a loss of half the foveal (central) field and the entire opposite parafoveal field. After hemispherectomy, components of a comprehensive vision assessment should include: visual acuity; field of vision; contrast sensitivity; oculomotor control (including saccades and tracking, analyzing reading from left to right); and depth perception.

Orientation and mobility: to assess how the homonymous hemianopsia affects his ability to travel safely both indoors and outdoors, with or without assistance, and consider sensory, navigational, visual, and mobility skills. <Child's name>'s orientation skills are particularly affected by his hemianopsia and profound left hemispatial neglect. <Child's name> often bumps into things or trips on objects on the floor that are in his left field, has fallen off of curbs due to reduced depth perception, and he may be startled when something suddenly appears in his remaining field of vision.

Physical Therapy/gross motor: to examine <Child's name>'s locomotor skills, body coordination, ambulation, balance, vestibular reflexes, as well as agility, core strength, and postural control. The hemispherectomy disconnected his motor strip and left him with left hemiparesis and profound left hemispatial neglect.

Occupational Therapy/fine motor: to examine object control, specifically in the areas of fine manual control, visual-spatial, visual-motor and fine motor skills. In addition to his left hemiparesis, <Child's name> displays dysgraphia and tremors in his right hand (disconnection of the motor strip impacts both the contralateral and ipsilateral pathways).

Sensory: to measure the sensory integration processes that underlie learning and behavior, including proprioception, self-regulation and self-modulation. The hemispherectomy surgery removed the sensory cortex of the left side of his brain, and <Child's name> displays numerous sensory processing issues (tactile, auditory, visual, etc.).

Assistive Technology: to further assess what aids and devices can enhance <Child's name>'s communication/writing, help him maintain focus, provide access to his curriculum, and minimize academic demands.

Educationally Related Mental Health: to determine whether the <Child's name>'s disability warrants continued mental health and therapeutic interventions to enable him to make friends, socialize appropriately, and develop self esteem.

Medical and Health: to include health literacy; self-advocacy; personal safety; health transition readiness.

Transition (including self determination and adaptive skills): Adolescents with neurological impairments like <Child's name> need more time to learn skills, including those related to postsecondary transition, so

we must understand his strengths, needs, preferences, and interests as they relate to the demands of his current and future living, learning, and working goals; and his academic achievement and functional performance (adaptive functioning, life skills, self care, relationships, communication, housing, money management, career and education planning, and self advocacy, etc.) in order to design an appropriate transition plan.

Functional Vocational Evaluation: to assess <Child's name>'s ability to work in his desired work settings and determine what supports might be needed to help him meet his career goals. He should be assessed across several areas including career awareness, career exploration, and career experiences. Assessment should take place on the job, in the neighborhood, and in the community.

We trust that the above assessments will be performed by qualified individuals and that the testing protocols used will be appropriate for a child with <Child's name>'s vision, hearing, orthopedic, fine motor, and attention challenges.

Each evaluator should have an understanding of the following:

- Homonymous hemianopsia (including the loss of half the central/foveal field and the entire left parafoveal field), and its impact on visual information processing, visuospatial attention and eye-movement control issues (examiner should be seated on <Child's name's> right and present materials in his right central field of vision);
- Central Auditory Processing Deficit (assessor should speak into his right ear; he should be assessed in a silent room unless the test is to

- measure his ability to function in a multiple noise environment or how his abilities may be impacted in typical environments);
- Motor deficit (left hemiparesis): some assessment measures expect a student to have bilateral hand use – the results of these assessments should reflect his struggles and needs for further adaptation;
- Attention deficits;
- Social communication (pragmatic) deficits.

We request an assessment process that yields the most effective teaching methods and supports for <Child's name>; that the evaluator be well-versed in extending the assessment beyond office-bound tests to help reveal what <Child's name> can do independently, in the classroom, and in real-world settings with and without supports. In a 1:1 assessment setting, his prefrontal cortex is optimally supported, and his most serious disabilities may be overlooked by the evaluator.

We look forward to signing an assessment plan within 15 days.

Sincerely, Parents' names

CC: principal, case manager, special ed supervisor, etc.

Appendix D: Sample Letter to Request Comprehensive Transition/Vocational/ Triennial Evaluation – Letter B

Parents names/Address/date

TO: Name / Title (Director of Special Education Services) Special Education Department/ ADDRESS /FAX #

RE: Request for Comprehensive Triennial Re-Evaluation (Child's name, DOB)

Dear Ms./Mr. (name of Special Education director),

This letter serves as our written request that our child, <Child's FULL name>, receive a comprehensive triennial re-evaluation in all areas of suspected disability, including a comprehensive transition assessment and a functional vocational evaluation. In order to address her unique needs as early as possible we are requesting that transition planning begin now rather than waiting until _____ (state mandated age for transition planning) due to her complex neurodevelopmental history. We intend to align her triennial evaluation with her annual IEP (as discussed at her last triennial and IEP team meetings), so these assessments should be completed by <date>.

We need to prepare and plan for where she is going after high school and how she will get there to ensure that she has a satisfying and purposeful life after school. We need to fully understand the range of her needs in order to develop appropriate postsecondary goals and the services she needs to meet those goals.

As a reminder, <Child's name> is in X grade at <name of school> and is eligible for special education under multiple disabilities, visual impairment, and orthopedic impairment. <Child's name> underwent a left hemispherectomy (or <type of surgery>) at <age> due to refractory seizures related to a cortical dysplasia (or <diagnosis>). <Child's name> has also been diagnosed with<other known disabilities>. She is nonverbal and uses a wheelchair.

There are a significant number of assessments that are crucial to understanding <Child's name>'s unique profile of strengths and weaknesses. Please see the attached letter from her <neurologist/neurosurgeon> describing the permanent, unavoidable side effects from the disconnection of the left hemisphere of her brain (or <type of surgery>), which also supports the need for the requested assessments.

In total, we request that the following assessments comprise her comprehensive triennial re-evaluation:

- Developmental/cognitive profile
- Psychoeducational: Academic achievement
- Speech, language, and communication
- Receptive and expressive language

- Augmentative communication
- Social skills
- Social, emotional, behavioral needs
- Audiology

- Vision
- Orientation and mobility
- Gross motor and physical mobility (PT)
- Fine motor (OT)
- Sensory needs
- Adaptive skills

- Assistive Technology
- Medical and Health (including health literacy; self-advocacy; personal safety)
- Transition (including self determination and adaptive skills)
- Functional Vocational Evaluation

Here are details about each requested assessment and why each is needed:

Developmental/cognitive profile: to measure <Child's> ability to reason, solve problems and use cognitive processing.

Psychoeducational: to assess academic achievement and functional skills.

Speech, language, and communication:

- Speech and language: to assess <Child's name's> functional and verbal skills, spoken and nonspoken language and communication skills, receptive and expressive language skills.
- Augmentative and Alternative Communication to determine alternative means for expressing

her wants and needs

- Social skills
- Social, emotional, behavioral and adaptive skills assessments: to help determine behavior patterns, emotions, feelings, and potential academic and social issues.

Audiology: to examine the remaining hemisphere's ability to localize, lateralize, and discriminate sounds and recognize patterns. Since behavioral CAPD testing might not be possible we request a CAEP (cortical auditory evoked potential).

Vision: to assess how <Child's name> uses vision in everyday life, and to identify areas of concern (for example: in safety, navigation, and reading).

Orientation and mobility: to assess the ability to travel safely both indoors and outdoors, with or without assistance, and consider sensory, navigational, visual, and mobility skills.

Physical Mobility / gross motor: to examine <Child's name's> locomotor skills, body coordination, ambulation, balance, vestibular reflexes, as well as agility, core strength, and postural control. The hemispherectomy disconnected her motor strip and left her with right hemiparesis and right hemispatial neglect.

Fine motor: to examine object control, specifically in the areas of fine manual control, visual-spatial, visualmotor and fine motor skills.

Sensory needs: to evaluate how sensory input is received and perceived through sight, sounds, touch, taste, smell, movement and balance, body position and muscle control and sensory integration processes that underlie learning and behavior (including proprioception, self-regulation and self-modulation).

Assistive Technology: to further assess what aids and devices can enhance <Child's name>'s communication, help her maintain focus, provide access to her curriculum, and minimize academic demands.

Medical and Health: to include health literacy; self-advocacy; personal safety.

Transition: to form the basis for defining goals and services to be included in the IEP, we request the use of formal and informal transition assessment procedures, including direct observations in a variety of real-world situations and environmental analyses. Adolescents with neurological impairments like <Child's name> need more time to learn skills, including those related to postsecondary transition, so we must understand her strengths, needs, preferences, and interests as they relate to the demands of her current and future living, learning, and working goals; and her academic achievement and functional performance (adaptive functioning, life skills, self care, relationships, communication, housing, money management, career and education planning, and self advocacy) in order to design an appropriate transition plan.

Functional Vocational Evaluation: to assess <Child's name>'s ability to work in her desired work settings and determine what supports might be needed to help her meet her career goals. She should be assessed utilizing situational assessment. Typical assessment methods such as paper and pencil or computer-based interest inventories may be ineffective. Assessment should take place in the community.

We trust that the above assessments will be performed by qualified individuals and that the testing protocols used will be appropriate for a child with <Child's name>'s vision, hearing, orthopedic, fine motor, and attention challenges.

Each evaluator should have an understanding of the following:

- Homonymous hemianopsia (including the loss of half the central/foveal field and the entire right parafoveal field) and resulting visual information processing, visuospatial attention and eyemovement control issues (examiner should be seated on <Child's name's> left and present materials in her left central field of vision);
- Central Auditory Processing Deficit (assessor should speak into her left ear; she should be assessed in a silent room unless the test is to

measure her ability to function in a multiple noise environment or how her abilities may be impacted in typical environments);

- Motor deficit (right hemiparesis): some assessment measures expect a student to have bilateral hand use – the results of these assessments should reflect her struggles and needs for further adaptation;
- state any of your child's specific assessment needs>

We look forward to signing an assessment plan within 15 days.

Sincerely, Parents names

CC: principal, case manager, special ed supervisor, etc.

Appendix E: Sample Letter to Request Transition Assessment - General - Letter C

Parents names/Address/date

- TO: Name / Title (Director of Special Education Services) Special Education Department/ ADDRESS /FAX #
- RE: Request for Transition Assessment (Child's name, DOB)

Dear Ms./Mr. (name of Special Education director),

Our child, <Child's name>, is approaching transition age. We are writing to request transition-specific evaluations to update her present levels of functioning in order to develop measurable postsecondary goals for her in employment, education or training, and independent living.

In preparation for the meeting, we would like to review the transition-specific assessments that the school district uses. We would also like to meet with the transition coordinator or the person responsible for conducting transition-specific assessments to discuss which evaluations will be used, and why.

We want to ensure that assessments are conducted in the following areas:

- functional skills
- adaptive behavior
- communication skills

- independent living skills
- motor skills
- vocational skills

• social skills

As a reminder, our child has vision, hearing, orthopedic, fine motor, and attention challenges.

We look forward to signing an assessment plan within 15 days and scheduling a time to meet with the transition coordinator.

Sincerely, Parents names

CC: principal, case manager, special ed supervisor, etc.

Appendix F: Letter from Neurosurgeon/Hemispherectomy

Re: [Child's Name]

To whom it may concern:

[Patient] is a young [boy/girl] with a history of drug-resistant seizures. S/He underwent a [hemispherectomy/hemispherotomy] - a procedure where half the brain is removed and/or completely disconnected to stop drug-resistant epilepsy.] Here, the [right/left] side of [Child's] brain was [removed/ disconnected] to stop [his/her] drug-resistant epilepsy as a result of [hemimegalencephaly/ cortical dysplasia/ stroke etc.]. [Child] is now seizure-free, but there are permanent, unavoidable side effects from the removal/disconnection of the [right/left] hemisphere of [his/her] brain.

These are:

Visual Impairment

[Child] has a permanent cortical vision impairment known as homonymous hemianopsia. This vision loss is in half of [his/her] visual field. In other words, [he/she] is totally blind beginning from approximately the nose (midline) all the way to the ear opposite from the side of surgery. This includes loss of half the central (foveal) vision as well. This visual field loss affects both eyes and is a result of surgical disconnection of the occipital lobe of the brain. Please note that this vision loss is not correctable using glasses because it is unrelated to focusing of the lens of the eye. Homonymous hemianopsia can severely affect the [Child's] orientation and mobility in school in various static and dynamic environments, as well as [his/her] ability to view text and reading materials. In language read from left to right, right hemianopia can have a profound effect on the child's ability to read/learn to read.

Hearing Impairment

Cortical auditory impairment (also referred to as central hearing loss or central auditory processing disorder/CAPD) are known results of hemispherectomy. The extent and severity of the impairment and perceived communication handicap can vary from child to child, but typically results in mild-to-severe dichotic listening deficits, poor sound lateralization, difficulty understanding speech in the presence of noise, and sound localization challenges. For example, because there is massive suppression of auditory input into the ear on the same side of the removed hemisphere, children may neglect conversational partners of the side of the missing hemisphere when experiencing different types of speech inputs to both sides simultaneously. Please note that cortical auditory impairment cannot be detected by a pure-tone hearing test which mainly assesses detection of sounds as a peripheral hearing function.

Orthopedic Impairment

[Child] has significant loss of gross motor function on his/her [left/right] side known as hemiparesis. This also manifests as a loss/limitation of fine motor skills essential for highly coordinated movements of the [left/right] hand and fingers, as well as a complete hemispatial neglect in most children (a lack of awareness that the [left/right] side of the body even exists). This is part of the overall upper motor neuron syndrome caused by the surgery.

Please note that fine motor function in the "good hand" is affected as well. This may manifest as difficulty with writing, drawing, force production, and pressure sensitivity.

Other Health Impairments

- Fatigue [Child] may have general fatigue, as well as decreased cognitive and physical stamina as a result of the surgery. Additionally, please note the child may have a return of seizures at any time. S/He should have a seizure action plan and a complex care plan in place.
- Hydrocephalus [Child] is at an increased risk of hydrocephalus [or presently has shunt and concerns about shunt failure]. The warning signs of hydrocephalus [or shunt failure] include, but are not limited to, headache, vomiting, sleepiness, cognitive decline, blurry vision, seizures, and/or behavioral changes.
 [or if the child already has a shunt, describe shunt and failure warning signs]. The risk of developing hydrocephalus is throughout the lifespan.
- ADHD [Child] may also have challenges with higher executive function skills because one prefrontal cortex has been removed or disconnected, regardless of auditory skills. We often see heightened auditory distractibility, attention concerns, or attention deficit hyperactivity or inattentive disorder (ADHD/ADID) post-operatively. Child may have hyperkinesis, perseverate, and/or self-stimulate.
- Thermoregulation Some children after hemispherectomy surgery are unable to regulate their body temperature appropriately.
- Reduced sensitivity to heat, cold, and pain Sensitivity to heat, cold, and pain is impaired in the hand, forearm, and upper arm opposite the removed hemisphere. The reduced sensitivity is most significant in the hand. Children are at risk of unknown broken bones after falls because their pain reaction is significantly reduced, or burns. After a fall or exposure to extremely hot or cold surfaces, they should be checked by the school nurse for broken bones or burns even if they are not complaining of pain. Additionally, sensitivity to hot and cold is impaired in the arm on the same side of the removed hemisphere in the upper arm.

Most, but not all, children after hemispherectomy surgery have the following challenges discussed below. Because my observation of [Child] is limited by the brief amount of time we have during clinic visits, I am unable to provide diagnosis of the following; however, if parents are concerned, proper assessments should be done to address these potential issues:

- Specific Learning Disability / Intellectual Disability Hemispherectomy surgery and removing antiepileptic drug use is known to increase intellectual quotient by approximately ten points over time; however, most children after hemispherectomy surgery will have specific learning disabilities or intellectual disability. Specific learning disabilities postoperatively often affect reading, mathematics, visual and auditory processing, and other areas. A neuropsychological evaluation is recommended to fully understand these challenges as respects [Child] and to see if he/she is a child identified as having specific learning disability.
- Autism Autism and epilepsy, even if seizures are controlled, are often comorbid conditions. If parents are concerned, [Child] should be evaluated to see if he/she is a child identified as having autism.
- Behavior Approximately 27% of children after hemispherectomy have significant behavior problems affecting school or social life. 10% require constant supervision due to behavior problems. If parents are concerned, proper evaluations should be conducted to determine if the child's behaviors affect his/her ability to access the educational environment or present safety concerns.

 Finally, like a traumatic brain injury, epilepsy surgery is often associated with impairments in the following areas: cognition; language; memory; attention; reasoning; abstract thinking; judgment; problemsolving; sensory, perceptual, and motor abilities; psychosocial behavior; physical functions; information processing; and speech.

If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me.

<signed> Neurologist or Neurosurgeon

To the clinician - sources for the content of this letter include:

- Boatman D, Vining EP, Freeman J. Auditory processing studied prospectively in two hemidecorticectomy patients. Child Neurol. 2003 Mar;18(3):228-32.
- Bosuisen, K., van Schooneveld, MM, Uiterwaal, CS. Intellectual quotient improves after anti-epileptic drug withdrawal following pediatric epilepsy surgery. Ann. Neurol. 2015 July; 78 (1): 104–14.
- de Bode S., Sininger Y, Healy EW. Dichotic listening after cerebral hemispherectomy: methodological and theoretical observations. Neuropsychologia. 2007 Jun 18;45(11):2461–6.
- Dijkerman, HC. et al. Ipsilesional and contralesional sensorimotor function after hemispherectomy: differences between distal and proximal function. Neuropsychologia. 2008 Feb 12;46(3):886-901
- Fournier NM, Calverley KL, Wagner JP, Poock JL, Crossley M. Impaired social cognition 30 years after hemispherectomy for intractable epilepsy: The importance of the right hemisphere in complex social functioning. Epilepsy & Behavior. 2008; 12(3), 460-471.
- Koenraads, Y., van der linden, D., van Schooenveld, M. Visual function and compensatory mechanisms for hemianopia after hemispherectomy in children. 2014 Epilepsia, 55(6):909'917.
- Lew, S, Matthews, A, Hartman, A. Post Hemispherectomy hydrocephalus: results of a comprehensive, multi institutional review. Epilepsy. 2013 Feb: 54(2):389-9.
- Liegeois, F, Morgan, AT, Stewart, LH, et al. Speech and oral motor profile after childhood hemispherectomy. Brain and Language. 2010 Aug: 114(2):126-134.
- Moosa AN, Jehi L, Marashly A, et al. Long-term functional outcomes and their predictors after hemispherectomy in 115 children. Epilepsia. 2013 Oct; 54(10):1771-9.
- Nagle S, Musiek FE, Kossoff EH Auditory processing following consecutive right temporal lobe resections: a prospective case study. J Am Acad Audiol. 2013 Jul-Aug;24(7):535-43.
- Netley, C. Dichotic listening performance of hemispherectomized patients. Neurosychologia (1972) Jul; 10(2): 233-40.
- Paiement, P, Champoux, F, Bacon, BA, et al. Functional reorganization of the human auditory pathways following hemispherectomy: an fMRI demonstration. Neuropsychologia. 2008 Oct:46(12):2936-42. 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.
- Perez, C., & Chokron, S. (2014). Rehabilitation of homonymous hemianopia: insight into blindsight. Frontiers in Integrative Neuroscience, 8, 82. http://doi.org/10.3389/fnint.2014.00082
- Tuchman, R. Autism and Epilepsy: What Has Regression Got to Do with It? Epilepsy Curr. (2006) Jul; 6(4): 107'111.
- Van Schooneveld, M., Braun, K., van Rijen, P. The spectrum of long-term cognitive and functional outcome after hemispherectomy in childhood. European Journal of Paediatric Neurology (2016) 1-9.
- Wester, K., Hugdahl, K., Asbjornsen, A. Dichotic listening during forced-attention in a patient with left hemispherectomy. Percept Mot Skills. 1991 Feb;72(1):151-9.

Appendix G: Letter from Neurosurgeon/Temporal Lobectomy

Re: [Child's Name]

To whom it may concern:

[Patient] is a young [boy/girl] with a history of drug-resistant seizures. [S/He] underwent a [left/right] [partial/complete] temporal lobectomy [including resection of the left/right amygdala/hippocampus] to stop seizures caused by [cortical dysplasia/hippocampal sclerosis/tuberous sclerosis/etc] (or <surgery type>).

[Child] is [now/not] seizure-free, [but/and] there may be permanent, unavoidable side effects from the surgery. These include:

Visual Impairment

[Child] may have a permanent visual field impairment in the upper quadrant of the opposite visual field from the removed temporal lobe. This is known as superior quadrantanopia and may include loss of up to ¼ of the foveal vision as well. This visual field loss affects both eyes and is a result of possible disconnection of Meyer's loop in the brain. Assessment to determine this condition should be made using a perimetry test (not confrontation examination alone) as patients often report no visual field issues but perimetry test confirms a visual field loss despite unremarkable confrontation examination.

Please note that this vision loss is not correctable using glasses because it is unrelated to focusing of the lens of the eye. Superior quadrantanopia can affect the [child's] orientation and mobility in school in various static and dynamic environments, as well as [his/her] ability to view text and reading materials. In languages read from left to right, right quadrantanopia may affect a child's ability to read/learn to read.

Additionally, because the surgery disrupted both the dorsal and ventral visual streams of the brain, the child may have visual processing challenges. A comprehensive visual assessment, including for cortical vision impairment and orientation and mobility, should be performed to determine if the child is identified as having a visual impairment.

Hearing Impairment

Cortical auditory impairment (also referred to as central hearing loss or central auditory processing disorder/CAPD) is a known challenge after temporal lobectomy. This is because one auditory cortex - the part of the brain that processes sound - has been removed.

The extent and severity of the impairment can vary from child to child, but typically results in mildto-severe dichotic listening deficits, poor sound lateralization, difficulty understanding speech in the presence of noise, and sound localization challenges. Research shows that the probability of a decreased performance in a non-dominant-side dichotic test after surgery was 7.5-fold greater in patients who underwent surgery on the dominant temporal lobe compared with the nondominant temporal lobe. Please note that cortical auditory impairment cannot be detected by a pure-tone hearing test which mainly assesses detection of sounds as a peripheral hearing function. A comprehensive auditory assessment, including pure tone hearing test as well as central auditory processing evaluation, should be performed to determine if the child is identified as having a hearing impairment.

Speech and Communication Impairment

The temporal lobe holds the primary auditory cortex, which is important for the processing of semantics of speech and plays a key role in speech comprehension. [Child] may have receptive or expressive speech and communication challenges, related either to the epilepsy or temporal lobe resection, or both. A comprehensive speech evaluation is thus recommended to determine if the child is identified as having a speech and/or communication impairment.

Other Health Impairments

- Fatigue [Child] may have general fatigue, as well as decreased cognitive and physical stamina as a result of the surgery.
- Seizures [Child] may have a return of seizures at any time. [S/He] should have a seizure action plan and a complex care plan in place
- Hydrocephalus [Child] is at a small risk of hydrocephalus [or presently has shunt and concerns about shunt failure]. The warning signs of hydrocephalus [or shunt failure] include, but are not limited to, headache, vomiting, sleepiness, cognitive decline, blurry vision, seizures, and/or behavioral changes.
- ADHD [Child] may have challenges with higher executive function skills, We often see heightened auditory distractibility, attention concerns, or attention deficit hyperactivity or inattentive disorder (ADHD/ADID) post-operatively. Child may have hyperkinesis, perseverate, and/or self-stimulate. If parents are concerned, a comprehensive evaluation to determine whether the child is identified as having ADHD should be performed.
- Specific Learning Disability or Intellectual Disability Children with temporal lobe epilepsy are at risk of
 reading difficulties involving accuracy and comprehension. Verbal memory, semantic memory, naming,
 emotional perception can be impacted as well. Please note that temporal lobe surgery and removing
 anti-epileptic drug use is known to increase intellectual quotient over time in most children. [Child] may
 experience a drop in intellectual quotient immediately following surgery, followed by a slow upward
 trend as far as six years after or more, with a possible significant jump in IQ eight years or more after
 surgery.
- If parents are concerned about specific learning disability or intellectual disability, a neuropsychological evaluation is recommended annually to fully understand these challenges as well as IQ trajectory as respects [Child], and to see if he/she is a child identified as having specific learning disability or intellectual disability requiring intensive instructional interventions.
- Autism Autism and epilepsy, even if seizures are controlled, often occur together. If parents are concerned, [Child] should be evaluated to see if he/she is a child identified as having autism.
- Behavior Children with epilepsy often have behavior challenges, even after surgery, or if medications are weaned. Surgery, however, often improves behaviors in most children. If parents are concerned, proper evaluations should be conducted to determine if the child's behaviors affect [his/her] ability to access the educational environment or present safety concerns.

If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Very truly yours, Neurologist or Neurosurgeon

To the clinician - sources for the content of this letter include:• Dutton, G.N. (2009), 'Dorsal stream dysfunction' and 'dorsal stream dysfunction plus': a potential classification for perceptual visual impairment in the context of cerebral visual impairment? Developmental Medicine & Child Neurology, 51: 170'172.

• Han SH, Lee EM, Choi EJ, Ryu HU, Kang JK, Chung JW. Changes in Central Auditory Processing in Patients with Mesial Temporal Lobe Epilepsy after Anterior Temporal Lobectomy with Amygdalohippocampectomy. J Clin Neurol. 2016 Apr;12(2):151-159.

• Hickok, Gregory; Poeppel, David (May 2007). "The Cortical Organization of Speech Processing". Nature Reviews Neuroscience. 8(5): 393'402.

• Jutila L, Immonen A, Mervaala E, et al. Long term outcome of temporal lobe epilepsy surgery: analyses of 140 consecutive patients. Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry 2002;73:486-494.

• Lah S, Castles A, Smith ML Reading in children with temporal lobe epilepsy: A systematic review. Epilepsy Behav. 2017 Mar;68:84-94.

• Lendt M, Helmstaedter C, Kuczaty S, et al Behavioural disorders in children with epilepsy: early improvement after surgery Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry 2000;69:739-744.

• Nagle S, Musiek FE, Kossoff EH Auditory processing following consecutive right temporal lobe resections: a prospective case study. J Am Acad Audiol. 2013 Jul-Aug;24(7):535-43.

• Roberto Tuchman (2015) Autism and Cognition Within Epilepsy: Social Matters. Epilepsy Currents: July/August, Vol. 15, No. 4, pp. 202-205.

• Steensberg, Alvilda T. et al. Visual field defects after temporal lobe resection for epilepsy, Seizure – European Journal of Epilepsy , 2017 Volume 54 , 1- 6

• Skirrow C, Cross JH, Cormack F, Harkness W, Vargha-Khadem F, Baldeweg T. Long-term intellectual outcome after temporal lobe surgery in childhood. Neurology. 2011 Apr 12;76(15):1330-7.

Appendix H: Postsecondary Goals

Post-secondary Education/Training

- Complete on the job training for [desired occupation].
- Earn an occupational certificate in [desired occupation].
- Attend courses designed to provide vocational training in culinary arts, cosmetology, pet grooming, heavy equipment operation, etc.
 [desired occupation]
- Enroll in adult education course/program (i.e. " ... participate in daily instruction on social skills, self advocacy skills and self-care skills at a centerbased adult education program.")
- Enroll in a college or university to study [desired occupation]. (i.e. "... attend college to obtain an undergraduate degree in science and education to become a high school science teacher." or "... take courses at a local community college to earn an associate's degree and then transfer to a 4-year university to obtain a bachelor's degree in world languages.")
- Participate in remedial education courses at the local community college focusing on life skills instruction, functional reading, functional math, productivity and basic employability skills.
- Enter the military for training in [desired occupation].
- Enter an apprenticeship in the field of [desired occupation].

Employment

- Get a competitive job work full time / part time [desired occupation]
- Obtain a supported employment position work
 full time / part time [desired occupation]
- Get a job that is integrated competitive employment [desired occupation]
- Start a business [desired occupation]
- Do volunteer work in the community [desired volunteer position]
- Attend a Day Program to participate in prevocational activities, habilitative and functional skill training.
- After obtaining her degree from college, Judy will be a [desired occupation].

Independent Living

- Live independently
- Live with family, roommates
- · Live independently with supportive services
- Live in residential settings
- Manage finances, household
- Access community independently
- Use public transportation
- Independently prepare for each day, including dressing, cleaning, preparing meals. etc.
- Participate in the community (vote, acces recreation and leisure, develop relationships, etc.)

A Helpful Formula from t	he National Second	ary Transitio	n Technical Assistan	ce Center (NSTTAC) ²¹⁶ :
After High School	Student	WILL	Behavior	Where and How

Appendix I: Annual IEP Goals

Make sure that each goal includes the due date, any 'givens' (such as setting, instruction, prompting, etc.), how the goal will be measured, how often data will be collected, and what % of accuracy determines the goal has been met (more detail in the goal makes tracking progress easier).

Education/Training :

- Given daily instruction and use of high-interest materials, Jonette will increase her inferential reading comprehension scores by one grade level as measured by classroom assessments in order to improve this skill for increased success with postsecondary education and training.
- Judy will demonstrate an understanding of her daily schedule and class routines by making entries on an electronic calendar to manage her schedule and assignments.
- Ben will set reasonable expectations for his academic, social, and career development by attending and participating in his IEP to provide input on desired and needed goals.
- Akinde will demonstrate the ability to selfadvocate for needed accommodations by contacting the Student Services specialist at the local community college for an appointment and discuss his needed accommodations.
- In order for Renee to achieve her postsecondary goal of attending motorcycle mechanic's school, she will independently utilize a Livescribe pen to acquire classroom notes.
- Makenna will read with grade-level comprehension, write proficiently, and solve complicated math word problems (break this into 3 separate goals) in order to pass the SAT/ ACT and apply to a four-year college to pursue her desired career path of becoming a science teacher.
- Silas will research the difference between laws in high school, college, and the workplace.
- Jameka will research and understand college

disability services and how to access them, university policies regarding disability, what disability documentation is needed by each school, and scholarships for students with disabilities in order to determine which 4-year colleges to apply to.

 Frank will learn self-advocacy skills to request reasonable accommodations in college and develop the knowledge and self-confidence to advocate for his needs on the college campus.

Employment

- John will rank his preference of career opportunities using a picture symbol rubric after completion of community-based instruction at three different community sites for at least two 2-hour sessions every week for 6 weeks.
- In order to decide what career path to pursue, Jose will analyze and explore his personal characteristics related to educational and career planning.
- To assist him in reaching his postsecondary employment goal of working as an automotive mechanic, Andrew will be able to convert standard units of measurement to metric units of measurement with 80% accuracy in 5/5 trials on teacher-made tests of 20 questions.
- In order to participate in a vocational training program at the local adult day center, Kayla will transition between activities with one visual prompt 100% of the time for 2 consecutive weeks.
- In order for Micah to meet her postsecondary goal of working at Walmart as a greeter, she will develop appropriate work habits such as proper grooming and work attire, appropriate social interaction, and being on time for all required activities (as measured by _____).
- In order for Jacob to meet his postsecondary goal of working in the community he will learn how to seek and maintain employment by visiting three job sites of interest, observing

employees in his desired role(s), and meeting with the hiring manager to find out what the requirements are to obtain the job (_____ times, as measured by _____).

 In order to achieve her specific job goal to be a home healthcare aide, Lisa will demonstrate improved physical/manual skills by being able to deadlift 100 lbs. (as measured by _____).

Independent Living

- In order to achieve her postsecondary goal of living alone in an apartment, Sarah will increase her reading Lexile score from 680 to 920 as assessed by the Read 180 curriculum.
- Given fading prompts, Bernard will demonstrate appropriate oral hygiene by brushing and maintaining teeth two times per day with 100% accuracy.
- Given direct instruction on saving money and balancing a checkbook, Marsha will open a bank account, write checks, and make deposits and withdrawals.
- Bonnie will perform basic household tasks and plan and prepare simple meals.
- In order to demonstrate functional communication, given daily training and explicit instruction, Shondra will read international symbols and survival words.
- Janice will increase conditioning skills by developing her own exercise program with 10 exercises and will utilize the program 5 times per week as measured by a student log.
- Henry will access and participate in leisure activities in his community.
- Given coaching and scaffolded support, Byron will improve social interaction by staying on topic and engaged during nonpreferred conversation, and will take notes if he can't remember key points of important

conversations.

- Given explicit training and practice sessions, Jane will make and keep plans to see at least two friends once each week.
- In order to develop effective communication, leadership skills, and disability awareness, Micha will volunteer to speak at community youth groups about disability awareness topics 5 times, developing his own presentation, coordinating the presentation, and transporting himself independently.
- Sally will utilize her self advocacy skills to remove herself from a noisy situation and/or advocate for an assistive technology tool or a quiet setting for instruction.
- In order to access his goal to attend community college and determine appropriate college course selection, Jessie will describe his own disability, personal preferences, interests, strengths, and limitations.
- Gabe will demonstrate the ability to obtain needed items available at a grocery store by composing a list of 10 needed grocery items; asking an employee for assistance if needed; and selecting appropriate items based on preference, freshness, nutritive value and cost.
- Given direct instruction and guided practice, Jackie will identify which public bus route to take from her apartment to the grocery store and community college.
- In order to manage her epilepsy and hydrocephalus when she is living in an apartment with friends next year, Leticia will manage her own health-related needs by demonstrating adequate communication skills/ strategies in order to make health decisions, identify community health resources, and discuss, understand, and ask questions about her healthcare needs.

A Helpful Formula from National Secondary Transition Technical Assistance Center (NSTTAC)²¹⁷:

GIVEN			WILL			
	condition (i.e., direct instruction, modeling, peer tutoring)	student		behavior (i.e., 80%)	criteria	time frame (i.e., by June, 2015)

Appendix J: Connecting Postsecondary Goals to Annual Goals

POSTSECONDARY GOAL	ANNUAL GOAL	CONNECTION
Upon graduation from high school, Gary will attend Williams County Community College.	Given Williams County Community College information, Gary will demonstrate knowledge of the admission requirements by describing requirements and identifying admission deadlines with 90% accuracy.	Learning about the college's admission requirements will help Gary meet his goal of attending Williams County Community College; this can be completed during the school year.
Following high school, Jenny will attend a four-year college to obtain a degree in computer science leading to employment in a professional position in the field of computer science.	Jenny will independently organize her academic work for all classes and homework using a planner, highlighters, dividers, and other organizational tools at least twice a week for the duration of this IEP.	Independent organizational skills and proficient use of organizational tools is a skill that Jenny will need in order to complete college assignments in a timely manner.
	Jenny will prepare questions in writing to ask her teachers to clarify assignments and required course content, once a week for the duration of her annual IEP.	Preparing questions for her teachers is a skill Jenny will need in order to be able to successfully interact with college professors and clarify requirements and otherwise understand important information in college courses.
After graduating high school, Janice will obtain a part- time position in a community retail environment.	Janice will identify her likes and dislikes related to retail employment options by participating in at least three retail job shadowing experiences and select her preferences using pictures, words, and affect by date 	Participating in job shadowing will help Janice identify her likes and dislikes about the job and help to ensure that the job she pursues is one that she is motivated to continue. This experience will also help the team to identify needed skills and supports to be targeted during the high school years.
After finishing high school, Jacob will increase his work hours in the business department of a local office supply store to work full time.	Given a list of possible scenarios at work, Jacob will identify those that require a meeting with his supervisor with 90% or better accuracy once a week for the duration of the IEP.	This annual goal primarily focuses on teaching Jacob a skill that will help him make appropriate decisions on the job, avoid mistakes during employment and, therefore, will assist him in maintaining employment.
	Given his OOD caseworker's contact information, Jacob will call or email him independently to share information and discuss issues at his job at least two times a month for the duration of the IEP.	Learning to independently contact his adult service caseworker while in high school is a skill that will prepare Alex for his continued employment postsecondary goal.
After graduating high school, Miguel will live in the family home with natural supports and use public transportation to commute to work four to five days per week.	Given visual supports, social narratives, and video modeling, Miguel will demonstrate how to safely wait for, board, ride, and depart the public transportation from his home to a community site one time per week for three consecutive weeks by date	This annual goal prepares Miguel to independently use transportation following high school to accomplish both the postsecondary goals of living at home and being employed in the community.

Appendix K: Health Transition Assessments

Assessment tools (measures/checklists):

- Epi-TRAQ a transition readiness assessment tool for adolescents and young adults with epilepsy²¹⁹
- Transition Readiness Assessment Questionnaire (TRAQ)220
- <u>GoToTransition.org</u>: A comprehensive website about transitioning from pediatric to adult health care. Includes various health transition assessments
 - » Sample Transition Readiness Assessment for Youth²²¹ | En Español²²²
 - » Sample Transition Readiness Assessment for Parents/Caregivers²²³ | En Español²²⁴
- SELF-CARE ASSESSMENT (YOUTH/YOUNG ADULTS)225
- Transition Health Plan for Youth with Disabilities and Their Families²²⁶
- TRANSITION HEALTH ASSESSMENT, Colorado Department of Education https://www.cde.state.co.us/healthandwellness/transistion-health-assessment-tch
- The UNC TRXANSITION Scale <u>A Clinical Tool to Measure the Components of Health-Care Transition from</u>
 Pediatric Care to Adult Care²²⁸

Health Literacy Assessments:

- All Aspects of Health Literacy Scale (AAHLS)229
- eHEALS: the eHealth literacy scale²³⁰
- Health Activities Literacy Scale (HALS)231
- National Assessment of Adult Literacy (NAAL)²³² health-related assessment questions are embedded in the main NAAL assessment booklet; they can be scored along each PDQ (prose, document, and quantitative) scale as well as the separate health literacy scale.
- Rapid Estimate of Adult Literacy in Medicine (REALM)²³³
- Rapid Estimate of Adolescent Literacy in Medicine (REALM-Teen)234
- Short Assessment of Health Literacy–Spanish and English (SAHL-S&E)²³⁵
- Test of Functional Health Literacy in Adults (TOFHLA)²³⁶
- Test of Functional Health Literacy in Adolescents (TOFHL-Ad)237

Incorporating HealthCare needs and goals in the IEP:

- Health in the Individualized Education Plan
 https://depts.washington.edu/healthtr/documents/iep.pdf
- Health Transition Planning and the Individualized Education Program (IEP)
 https://www.pacer.org/transition/learning-center/health/planning-and-iep.asp
- What Does Health Have to Do with Transition? Everything!²³⁸
 <u>https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1140315.pdf</u>

Helpful Tools for Youth and Families:

- Child Neurology Foundation: <u>Transition of Care</u>²³⁹
- Dependent Disabled Adults: Continuation of Private Health Care Coverage²⁴⁰ state laws that allow parents to continue health coverage for their disabled adult children.
- Getting Ready for Healthcare at the Age of Majority²⁴¹ a tip sheet by the National Secondary Transition Technical Assistance Center and the National Post-School Outcomes Center offers helpful strategies and notes pros and cons of guardianship.
- GotTransition.org²⁴²
 - » Guardianship and Alternatives for Decision-Making Support²⁴³
 - » Understanding Guardianship: an archived broadcast of a 2012 Got Transition webinar²⁴⁴
 - » Preparing for the Transition from Pediatric to Adult Health Care: Parent Guide²⁴⁵
 - » Sample Medical Summary and Emergency Care Plan²⁴⁶
 - » Six Core Elements of Healthcare Transition²⁴⁷
- Healthy Transitions | Moving from Pediatric to Adult Health Care²⁴⁸
- HIPAA release form²⁴⁹
- How and Why you should apply for Medical Assistance for your Disabled Child. A Day In Our Shoes²⁵⁰
- Making the Move to Managing Your Own Personal Assistance Services (PAS): A Toolkit for Youth with Disabilities Transitioning to Adulthood²⁵¹ – toolkit designed to help transition-age youth with significant disabilities, as well as their family and friends, navigate the complex world of personal assistance services (PAS).
- Preparing for Adulthood: Taking Charge of My Own Health Care²⁵² 4-part series on transitioning from pediatric to adult health care developed by PACER's Youth Advisory Board.
- Transition Summary, University of Chicago²⁵³
- Transition to Adult Health Care: Training Guide in Three Parts²⁵⁴
- Transition to Adulthood: A Health Care Guide for Youth and Families; The Autistic Self Advocacy Network (ASAN)²⁵⁵
- The Transition to Health Care Checklist: Preparing for Life as an Adult²⁵⁶
- TRANSITIONS CHECKLIST Young Adults With Neurologic Disorders; Child Neurology Foundation²⁵⁷

Child-friendly resources:

- Medikidz Explain Epilepsy: Bringing Information about Epilepsy to Young Patients and Their Families²⁵⁸ animated superheroes to explain medical conditions to children by providing accurate and engaging information for young people and their families. <u>https://www.advancingepilepsycare.com/medikidz/</u> <u>overview</u>
- Transition Quick Guide: Take Charge Of Planning And Managing Your Own Health And Career Goals²⁵⁹

 for youth and young adults from age 12-30; checklist provides information and resources about health insurance coverage, self-care, health care transition, decision-making, and career planning and management.
- <u>The Workbook for Youth: Wisconsin Community of Practice on Transition Practice Group on Health</u>²⁶⁰

Appendix L: Health Transition Goals

- Student will learn about her seizure disorder, surgical history, shunt and shunt failure/ hydrocephalus warning signs, and/or other health needs to ensure good health, in order to live safely in the community.
- know (be able to say aloud and/or spell out and/ or enter into her cell phone) the name(s) of the foods and/or medications she is allergic to;
- know the name(s), dosages, and what time to take her medication(s); identify, read, and follow the directions on their medication; contact her doctor's office or pharmacy to ask about medication refills;
- learn 2-3 side effects of her medication and when to report any changes in side effects or new symptoms to her doctor;
- learn 5 facts about her seizure disorder and surgical history & make a 10-minute presentation in health class;
- know the name/type of shunt and shunt setting;
 know when it's not working;
- know and state the signs and symptoms of hydrocephalus and/or shunt failure, know when to report any changes or new symptoms to her neurologist or neurosurgeon, and how to advocate with the neurosurgeon (as post epilepsy-surgery hydrocephalus is poorly understood);
- know and understand her different subspecialists (i.e. neurologist, epileptologist, neurosurgeon, orthopedist, orthotist, physiatrist, endocrinologist, psychologist, etc.) and how each one addresses her specific healthcare needs;
- know where to find a copy of her most recent MRI;
- prepare a medical binder with a one-page outline of her medical history and current medications, names and contact information

of all doctors and other specialists involved in her care, and recent imaging on CD to bring to the hospital for an emergency or routine appointment;

- develop an emergency plan for when she is living on her own (know where her emergency binder is, know what constitutes a medical emergency, determine 2-3 local friends or family knowledgeable about her health conditions who she can contact in the event of an emergency, etc.);
- identify and interview 2-3 physicians to choose from to help manage adult health care and determine which specialists are needed (i.e. neurologist, epileptologist, neurosurgeon, orthopedist, physiatrist, endocrinologist, psychologist, etc.);
- prepare and practice asking a few questions to her doctor or specialist at her next appointment, conducting research to help formulate questions, review previous lab work or tests (MRIs/EEGs, etc.);
- input all of her doctors' contact information on phone; name and identify all doctors when asked;
- know how to call doctor's office or use an online portal to schedule a future appointment and identify which accommodations she needs to request in advance;
- plan transportation to the doctor's office ahead of time;
- keep insurance card safely in wallet/backpack (or take a photo of it and store it on her phone) and be able to retrieve the insurance card when asked;
- Student will name his learning differences, disability, medical, or mental health diagnosis (e.g. diabetes, depression, ADHD) and how the impact him in the community:

- know (say aloud and/or spell out and/or enter into a cell phone) the name(s) of learning differences, disabilities, medical or mental health diagnosis(es)
- describe the impact of their learning differences, disabilities, medical or mental health diagnosis(es)
- name 2-3 people who can help with intellectual differences, disability, medical, or mental health needs in an emergency
- input emergency contacts' information on his phone and name/identify contacts when asked
- identify the impact of illness or disability on his life
- understand the impact of his disability in his postsecondary setting
- know what accommodations are needed in different settings and how to advocate for them

See Sample Goals for the Health Care Transition

Readiness Assessment for Students with an IEP261

Appendix M: Outside Service Agencies

Outside agency representatives who could be invited to the IEP meeting may include:

- Department of Vocational Rehabilitation (age 14-16 depending on your state; don't wait until 18 to access pre-employment transition services);
- Developmental Disabilities agencies (may not be IQ based, individuals with neurodevelopmental disabilities may qualify for services);²⁶²
- Regional Center (some states) or county social workers;
- School district transition programs or other posthigh school programs;
- Day training and habilitation staff;
- · Career and vocational school representatives;
- Community college or college representatives;
- Student accessibility/disability services from college or technical schools;
- Postsecondary transitional living programs (e.g. College Internship Program, College Living Experience); ^{263 264}
- College-based <u>Comprehensive Transition</u>
 Programs (CTPs); ²⁶⁵
- Assistive technology providers;²⁶⁶
- Disability-specific agencies (National Alliance for the Mentally III (NAMI), Easter Seals, The Arc, state organizations for the Blind and Visually Impaired, Deaf-Blind Services, etc.)*
- Independent and assisted living facilities and programs;;
- Community Based Independent Living Skills

Providers (integrated community services, independent living centers267) (some have summer programs for middle and high school students, or postsecondary/transition programs);²⁶⁸

- Disability-supportive employers within the community;
- Transportation providers (to access job and community);
- Probation officer or teacher from a juvenile justice center;
- · Community parks and recreation staff;
- Medicaid or Medical Assistance (MA) expert/ representative (in particular, a to help the team understand the transition to adult waivers);
- <u>Social Security Administration (SSA)</u> to help the team understand the rules and limitations that are involved when discussing Social Security and Supplemental Security Income (SSI);²⁶⁹
- Protection and Advocacy Agencies, Parent Training and Information Agencies, and other community advocacy organizations that provide information about disability rights legislation & acts; policy & state regulations; housing, transportation, leisure, and employment;
- The individual's personal care, health care, or mental health care providers
- Other personal or professional support networks.

*PLEASE NOTE: If your child has not already been fully assessed in vision, CAPD, autism, or other areas be sure to get these evaluations before transition to ensure access to these adult services agencies, if applicable.

Appendix N: Consent to Authorize Advocacy and Release of Information

l, (adult student's name),
hereby authorize
School District to release/exchange information with my parents,
which pertains to my school
program, grades, placement, behavior and/or discipline.
I also wish that my parents be invited to any and all meetings about me, and I
do not want any decisions made without their input.
If the school has any documents I need to sign, my parents must sign first,
before I will sign.
This authorization, unless otherwise revoked by me in writing, is intended to
remain in effect for the duration of time I receive special education services or
until my twenty-seventh birthday, whichever comes first.

 _ signature of adult student
 _ name of adult student
date

Appendix O: Federal Benefits and Entitlements

At the age of majority, your child may qualify for state or federal benefits as a result of disability and/or limited financial resources. Confidentiality policies and the transfer of rights at the age of majority may create a barrier between families and these services.

The Social Security Administration (SSA)²⁷⁰ manages two different disability programs: Supplemental Security Income (SSI) and Social Security Disability Income (SSDI). SSI is needs-based, available only to people with fewer than \$2,000 in assets; SSDI is an entitlement program, which means that assets do not determine eligibility but the earnings are generally distributed after the parent's death. Both programs provide a monthly income for people with disabilities, but the eligibility rules are different.

SSI is also the eligibility gateway to other important programs, such as Medicaid health care, vocational training, and group housing programs. Even if your child had SSI, Medicaid, or Medicare as a child because of their disability they must apply as an adult and be evaluated based on the definition of disability for adults.²⁷¹

- Rules are in place that dictate how many hours a person can work if receiving SSI, Medicaid or Medicare (this includes paid internships while still in high school). There are work incentive programs but you need to understand the rules.²⁷²
- The young person's living arrangement is used to determine how much Supplemental Security Income (SSI) they can receive. Parents can charge rent for young adults who reside at

A Note About Legal Blindness

home.²⁷³

- There are both federal and state subsidized housing programs. Housing and supervision may be appropriate during different periods of your young adult's life.
- If your child receives SSI or SSDI, the SSA funds the Ticket to Work program²⁷⁴ to provide career development services to beneficiaries between age 18 to 64 to assist these individuals to become financially independent.

Certain epilepsy surgeries, stroke, brain tumor, or other trauma to the occipital lobe of the brain can cause homonymous hemianopia, a type of vision loss to half of the visual field (or loss of vision in the right halves or the left halves of both eyes). This is considered a loss in peripheral vision, which can occur along with or independently of central visual acuity loss (20/20 vision). A person with homonymous hemianopia is considered legally blind under the Social Security Act.

Please see our guide <u>Vision After Hemispherectomy</u>, <u>TPO Disconnection</u>, <u>and Occipital Lobectomy</u>: <u>An</u> <u>Introductory Guide</u>²⁷⁵ for more information on the types of visual impairments that can result from these surgeries. Legal blindness simply means that, under social security law, you have at least one of the following:

- 1. central visual acuity for distance of 20/200 or less in your better eye with use of a correcting lens; or
- a visual field limitation in your better eye, such that your visual field is 20 degrees or less in your better eye (visual field); or
- loss of visual efficiency a percentage that combines both your visual field efficiency (peripheral vision) and your central visual acuity (straight-ahead vision), in your better eye.

AND the vision loss is for a period that lasted/is expected to last at least 12 months.276 277

To be considered for disability under peripheral vision loss, you will need to have a visual field efficiency test. To meet Social Security's required severity for decrease of visual fields, you must have test results that match one of the following, in the better eye:

- visual field efficiency of 20% or less
- widest diameter of the visual field no more than 20 degrees from the point of fixation, or
- mean deviation of -22 or worse, measured by automated static threshold perimetry.

Vision Loss Affecting Your Functional Capacity

If you don't qualify for disability benefits under poor peripheral vision, poor visual acuity, or a combination of the two, the SSA is required to consider the effect of your peripheral vision loss (and any other symptoms) on your capacity to complete daily activities and your regular work (this is called a medicalvocational assessment). For instance, your decrease in peripheral vision may make it too dangerous for you to continue working around hazardous machinery or working at unprotected heights. If you can't do your regular job, the SSA will then determine whether there is any kind of work you could do.²⁷⁶ A medicalvocational assessment takes into account your <u>functional limitations</u> (such as not being able to drive), your age, your job skills, and your education level.²⁷⁹

If your young adult has a visual impairment, but is not blind according to the rules defined above, they may still be eligible for SSI benefits on the basis of disability (if their vision problems alone, or combined with other health problems, prevent them from working.)

Higher monthly income

Social Security disability income for someone who is legally blind is higher (as much as \$2,110 per month in 2020 vs \$1,260 a per month for disabled workers who aren't blind). The earnings limits usually change each year. Additionally, if you're legally blind and self-employed, they don't evaluate the time you spend working in your business as they do for people who aren't blind. This means you can be doing a lot of work for your business, but still receive disability benefits, as long as your net profit averages \$2,110 or less a month in 2020.

A Note About Driving

Please note that qualifying for federal benefits and obtaining a driver's license are not evaluated in the same way. You could have a driver's license and still qualify for SSI, or vice versa. The determination about obtaining a driver's license is made on a state level, and requirements can vary widely.

All states have best corrected visual acuity (BCVA) requirements for licensure of at least 20/40 (Georgia requires 20/60; New Jersey and Wyoming require 20/50). Visual field requirements are more varied: 16 states have no required visual field testing unless the individual has also failed a visual acuity test; 34 states with a visual field requirement stipulate different degrees of remaining vision (from 105 to 150 degrees). Some states explicitly state that they will not issue any driver's license to a person with a homonymous hemianopia.²⁸⁰ In addition, some state regulations require a continuous visual field of a certain size. This requirement is met with an intact visual field of at least one eye, but not with visual field loss in both eyes. With disconnected visual fields, it is a lot harder to keep a continuous field of view over the affected side.²⁸¹

Lastly, it's important to note that there are other physical and mental conditions that may impair a patient's ability to drive. See <u>Driving Restrictions per State</u>²⁸² to find out your state's low vision and visual field requirements for passing.^{283 284 285}

Appendix P: Financial Planning

Special needs trusts and other estate planning

Often, families choose a special needs trust or a supplemental needs trust for their eligible child in order to provide financial security without jeopardizing their government benefits (such as Supplemental Security Income payments, Medicaid or food stamps). Parents don't need to be wealthy to require this estate planning. As little as \$2,000 could make the child ineligible for federal programs until all of that money is spent. While the loss of the monthly SSI disability payment may not be significant, losing <u>Medicaid</u> health benefits could be huge for someone with complex medical problems.²⁸⁶

ABLE accounts

In 2014, Congress passed the Achieving a Better Life Experience (ABLE) Act, allowing states to create ABLE accounts for eligible individuals. An ABLE account is a tax-free savings account (similar to a 529 savings account) that allows people with certain disabilities, diagnosed before age 26, to save money and still access federal benefits such as SSI, Medicaid, and housing supports.

The money in an ABLE account can be used for any qualified disability expense (QDE), or those expenses that improve or maintain health, independence, or quality of life. These can include housing, transportation, health care expenses, even vacations. The funds can pay for the individual's education, employment, and other disability-related expenses without the individual losing their federal benefits. ABLE accounts can help with transition services and postsecondary education. Most ABLE programs allow eligible individuals to participate regardless of their state of residence (if there is no ABLE program in your state, you can register an ABLE account in another state).²⁸⁷

In general, family members can contribute up to \$15,000 a year to the accounts tax-free, and recipients can keep their government benefits until the accounts exceed \$100,000. After that, they would lose SSI but remain eligible for Medicaid. These accounts are less restrictive than a special needs trust, though some people with disabilities may need both.²⁸⁸

Appendix Q: Documents For Adulthood

Job Portfolio

- Job history, including dates and contact information
- Letters of reference
- Resume
- □ Vocational assessments
- □ Volunteer experiences

Health History

- Allergies
- Documentation of any relevant medical diagnosis (plus all surgical reports & MRIs etc.)
- Documentation of disabilities that may entitled the individual to additional services or funding (motor, vision, hearing, cognitive impairments)

Personal Documents

- Birth certificate (copy)
- Passport (copy)
- Current community service providers
- Emergency contact information
- Health and other insurance information (copy)
- Social Security card (copy)
- Identification card or driver's license (copy)
 School Records
- Copies of Individualized Education Programs (IEP) for last several years
- Current evaluation reports (over the past three years, especially psychoeducational/ neuropsychological assessments before the student turned 18)

- Examples of academic or job accommodations used successfully in the past
- Examples of effective assistive technology used in the past (including prices, suppliers, and potential funders if possible) for personal use.
- Immunization records
- Medications (type, date started or stopped, and any side effects)
- Contact information and names of doctors, dentist, specialists, and therapists
- Pharmacy contact information
- Letters of recommendation
 Report card and progress reports; standardized testing results (ACT/SAT etc.)
 Samples of academic, art, or design work
 Examples of effective accommodations and assistive technology
 Summary of Performance (required upon graduation with a regular diploma or when a youth exceeds the age of eligibility for special education services at 21)
 Diploma (copy)
 High school transcript (copy)
 Postsecondary contact information

Adapted from <u>Documents to Keep for Youth Transitioning to Adult Life</u>, PACER publication "Mapping Dreams: A Transition to Adulthood" ²⁸⁹

Appendix R: State Transition Guides

STATE	STATE EDUCATION DEPARTMENT TRANSITION WEBSITE AND/OR GUIDE (if your state does not have a transition guide, your state department of education is listed, and another organization's transition guide is also listed, if available)
Alabama	<u>Transition Services https://www.alsde.edu/sec/ses/ts/Pages/tshome.aspx</u>
	https://www.alsde.edu/sec/ses/ts/Resources/Engagement%20Series%20Hand- book%20Number%201.pdf
Alaska	<u>Alaska Transition Handbook http://dhss.alaska.gov/gcdse/Documents/Transi-</u> <u>tionsHandbook.pdf</u>
Arizona	Exceptional Student Services https://www.azed.gov/specialeducation/transi- tion/
	Secondary Transition Resources https://padlet.com/SecondaryTransition/tran- sitionresources
Arkansas	<u>Arkansas Transition https://www.arkansastransition.com/index.php/compo-nent/content/article?id=20</u>
California	<u>Secondary Transition Planning - Special Education (CA Dept of Education)</u> https://www.cde.ca.gov/sp/se/st/
	Secondary Transition Planning: The Basics <u>https://6abb391c-dbc9-4e2e-9cd4-</u> <u>f10c9c4bb967.filesusr.com/ugd/c055a4_f1b186d9ab24411eb8971d6583e849b5.</u> <u>pdf</u>
Colorado	<u>Secondary Transition Resources CDE https://www.cde.state.co.us/cdesped/</u> <u>transition_resources</u>
	<u>Charting a Course for the Future - A Transition Toolkit CDE https://www.cde. state.co.us/cdesped/transition_tk</u>
Connecticut	Secondary Transition - Planning from School to Adult Life https://portal.ct.gov/ SDE/Special-Education/Secondary-Transition
	https://ctserc.org/about/serc-programs/transition
Delaware	Special Education / Transition Planning https://www.doe.k12.de.us/Page/2342
Florida	<u>Secondary Transition http://www.fldoe.org/academics/exceptional-stu-</u> <u>dent-edu/secondary-transition.stml</u>
	http://www.fldoe.org/core/fileparse.php/7764/urlt/0084240-transition.pdf
Georgia	<u>Transition https://www.gadoe.org/Curriculum-Instruction-and-Assessment/</u> Special-Education-Services/Pages/Transitionaspx
	<u>Special Education Transition Manual 2015 https://www.gadoe.org/Curric-ulum-Instruction-and-Assessment/Special-Education-Services/Pages/Sp-Ed-Transition-Manual.aspx</u>

Hawaii	Individualized Education Program (IEP) http://www.hawaiipublicschools.org/ TeachingAndLearning/SpecializedPrograms/SpecialEducation/Pages/IEP.aspx
	<u>Transition Services: Moving from High School to Further Education and Work</u> https://careerkokua.hawaii.gov/re/fp/article.cfm?id=353
Idaho	<u>The Idaho IEP Guidance Handbook - August 2018 https://www.sde.idaho.gov/sped/sped-manual/files/chapters/chapter-5-individualized-education-pro-grams/The-Idaho-IEP-Guidance-Handbook.pdf</u>
	SECONDARY TRANSITION STUDENT (16-21) IEP FILE REVIEW CHECKLIST <u>2019 https://</u> www.sde.idaho.gov/sped/program-monitoring/files/gsfr/2019-GSFR-Ru- bric-Secondary-Transition.pdf_
Illinois	Indicator 13: Secondary Transition https://www.isbe.net/Pages/SPP-APR-Indica- tor-13.aspx
	IDHS: Transition Services Program Manual https://www.dhs.state.il.us/page. aspx?item=117408
lowa	<u>Secondary Transition - Guidance for Quality IEPs https://educateiowa.gov/ pk-12/special-education/guidance-quality-ieps/secondary-transition-guid- ance-quality-ieps</u>
	WHAT IS POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION AND WHY SHOULD STUDENTS, FAMILIES AND IEP TEAMS CONSIDER IT? <u>https://www.transitioniowa.org/about/learning</u>
Kansas	<u> https://www.ksde.org/Agency/Division-of-Learning-Services/Special-Educa-</u> tion-and-Title-Services/Special-Education/Secondary-Transition
	High School Transition to Work https://kcdcinfo.ks.gov/life-resources/school
Kentucky	Transition for Students https://education.ky.gov/specialed/excep/transi- tion/Pages/Transition-for-Students.aspx
	<u>Transitions to Postsecondary https://www.prichardcommittee.org/transi-</u> tions-to-postsecondary/
Louisiana	Louisiana's Transition to Higher Expectations https://www.louisianabe- lieves.com/academics/common-core-state-standards/louisiana's-transi- tion-to-higher-expectations
	<u> Transition – High School to Adulthood https://fhfofgno.org/transition-high-</u> <u>school-to-adulthood</u>
Maine	Regulation Framework for New Chapter 101 https://www.maine.gov/doe/sites/ maine.gov.doe/files/inline-files/State%20Regulation%20Chapter%20101MUSER. pdf
	<u>A Guide to TRANSITION Services in Maine https://www.maine-ytc.org/wp-con- tent/uploads/2016/03/MSK.HandbookWEB-1.pdf</u>
Maryland	Md Secondary Transition Planning Guide http://marylandpublicschools.org/ programs/Documents/Special-Ed/SecondaryTransition/MdSecondaryTransi- tionPlanningGuide.pdf
	<u>Transitioningyouth http://mdod.maryland.gov/education/Pages/transition-</u> ingyouth.aspx
	The Maryland State Department of Education <u>Transition Planning Guide for</u> Individuals with Disabilities www.mdcoalition.org › LiteratureRetrieve

Massachusetts	<u> Transition - Special Education http://www.doe.mass.edu/sped/second-ary-transition/</u>
	<u>The LINK Center Transition Brochures FCSN https://fcsn.org/linkcenter/transi-</u> <u>tion-resources/brochures/</u>
Michigan	Transition Planning: A Guidebook for Young Adults and Family <u>https://www.</u> michigan.gov/documents/mdch/trans_final_308093_7.pdf
	<u>Transition To Adulthood Topics https://www.michiganallianceforfamilies.org/</u> <u>transition/</u>
Minnesota	Secondary Transition https://education.mn.gov/MDE/dse/sped/sec/
	Minnesota Secondary Transition Toolkit for Families: A Guide to Preparing Your Child with a Disability for Life Beyond High School https://www.pacer.org/publi- cations/MDE-Toolkit-2017.pdf
Mississippi	Secondary Transition Services https://www.mdek12.org/OSE/STS
	Secondary Transition - The Mississippi Department of Education mdek12.org
Missouri	<u>Transition Services https://dese.mo.gov/adult-learning-rehabilitation-services/</u> vocational-rehabilitation/transition-services
	<u>For Parents https://dese.mo.gov/special-education/effective-practices/par-ents</u>
Montana	Forms/Guides https://opi.mt.gov/Educators/Teaching-Learning/Special-Edu- cation/Special-Education-Forms-Guides
	<u>Montana Parent's Handbook on Transition: http://pluk.org/Pubs/PLUK_Transi-</u> <u>tion_High_School_04_2008.pdf</u>
Nebraska	<u>Transitions for All Students https://www.education.ne.gov/nce/transi-</u> tions-for-all-students/
	NDE Transition: Home http://transition.ne.gov/
Nevada	Secondary Transition http://www.doe.nv.gov/Inclusive_Education/Second- ary_Transition/
	<u>Transition Services Planning Handbook http://www.ndalc.org/wp-content/up-loads/2016/09/IEP-disputes-FINAL.pdf</u>
New Hampshire	<u>Secondary Transition https://www.education.nh.gov/who-we-are/divi- sion-of-learner-support/bureau-of-student-support/special-education/sec- ondary-transition</u>
	Family Engagement Toolkit https://nextsteps-nh.org/everything-about-transi- tion/family-involvement-practices/next-steps-tools-family-involvement/
New Jersey	<u>Transition from School to Adult Life https://www.nj.gov/education/specialed/</u> <u>transition/</u>
	<u>The Family Guide to Transition Services in New Jersey https://www.chatham-nj.org/cms/lib/NJ01000518/Centricity/Domain/1294/Family%20Guide%20to%20</u> <u>Transition%20Services_0.pdf</u>

New Mexico	College and Career Readiness Bureau <u>https://webnew.ped.state.nm.us/bu-</u> <u>reaus/college-career-readiness/</u>
	New Mexico Public Education Department Special Education Bureau https:// webnew.ped.state.nm.us/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/Developing-Quali- ty-IEPs.pdf
New York	<u>Transition Home:Special Education:EMSC:NYSED http://www.p12.nysed.gov/spe-</u> <u>cialed/transition/home.html</u>
	<u>Transition Services & College Planning Guide_https://www.advocatesforchil-</u> dren.org/sites/default/files/library/transition_guide.pdf?pt=1
North Carolina	Secondary Transition https://ec.ncpublicschools.gov/disability-resources/intel- lectual-disabilities/secondary-transitions
	A Parents' Guide to Special Education in North Carolina https://law.duke.edu/ childedlaw/docs/Parents'_guide.pdf
North Dakota	Special Education https://www.nd.gov/dpi/education-programs/special-edu- cation
	Parent Guide to Special Education <u>http://www.pathfinder-nd.org/pdf/res/920.</u> <u>pdf</u>
Ohio	Secondary Transition and Workforce Development for Students with Disabilities http://education.ohio.gov/Topics/Special-Education/Feder- al-and-State-Requirements/Secondary-Transition-and-Workforce-Develop- ment
	Secondary Transition for Students with Disabilities Modules Ohio Department. of Education http://education.ohio.gov/Topics/Special-Education/Feder- al-and-State-Requirements/Secondary-Transition-and-Workforce-Develop- ment/Secondary-Transition-for-Students-with-Disabilities
Oklahoma	https://sde.ok.gov/secondary-transition
	<u>Special Ed Transition Handbook.indd https://www.4rkids.com/up- loads/9/6/1/7/96171342/special-ed-transition-handbook.pdf</u>
Oregon	Oregon Department of Education : Secondary Transition for Students with Disabilities : Education Programs & Secondary Transition https://www.oregon. gov/ode/students-and-family/SpecialEducation/SecondaryTransition/Pages/ Secondary-Transition-for-Students-with-Disabilities.aspx
	A transition guide for students with disabilities leaving high school https://www. ocdd.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/Transition-Guide.pdf
Pennsylvania	<u>Transition Support Documents and Downloads Special Education Ser- vices https://www.iu1.org/departments/special-education-services/docu- ments-and-downloads</u>
	School https://www.secondarytransition.org/topic/school
Rhode Island	Secondary Transition for Students with Disabilities https://www.ride.ri.gov/Stu- dentsFamilies/SpecialEducation/SecondaryTransition.aspx
South Carolina	<u>Post-Secondary Transition https://ed.sc.gov/districts-schools/special-educa-</u> tion-services/programs-and-initiatives-p-i/post-secondary-transition/

South Dakota	IEP - South Dakota Department of Education doe.sd.gov
	Transition IEP Plans https://tslp.org/writing-ieps/
Tennessee	Special Education Secondary Transition https://www.tn.gov/education/student-support/special-education/spe- cial-education-secondary-transition.html
	v <u>https://transitiontn.org/site-index/</u>
Texas	<u>Secondary Transition Guidance Texas Education Agency https://tea.tex- as.gov/academics/special-student-populations/special-education/pro- grams-and-services/state-guidance/secondary-transition-guidance</u>
	<u>Transition in the IEP http://texasprojectfirst.org/node/225</u>
Utah	<u>Special Education: School to Post-School Transition https://www.schools.utah.gov/specialeducation/programs/schooltransition</u>
	<u>Transition from School to Adult Life https://utahparentcenter.org/wp-content/</u> uploads/2019/07/Transition-Parent-Handbook-Final-07.2019.pdf
Vermont	Postsecondary Transition Planning Presentation 2020 Agency of Education https://education.vermont.gov/documents/edu-postsecondary-transi- tion-planning-presentation-2020
	Family Guide to Transition Services in Vermont https://www.vermontfamilynet- work.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/VFN-Family-Guide-to-Transition-Ser- vices-in-VT.pdf
Virginia	<u>VDOE :: Special Education Transition Resources http://www.doe.virginia.gov/</u> special_ed/transition_svcs/resources.shtml
	<u>Transition Guide https://www.vadars.org/downloads/publications/Transition-</u> <u>ServicesGuide.pdf</u>
Washington	<u>Transition Services (Ages 16–21) https://www.k12.wa.us/student-success/spe-</u> cial-education/guidance-families-special-education-washington-state/tran- sition
	<u>Guidelines for Aligning High School & Beyond Plans (HSBP) and IEP Transition</u> Plans https://www.k12.wa.us/sites/default/files/public/specialed/programre- view/monitoring/secondarytransition/Guide-Align-HSBP-IEP-Transition.pdf
West Virginia	Overview https://wvde.us/diversion-transition-programs/transition/overview/
	<u>WEST VIRGINIA TRANSITION GUIDE http://www.pathwayswv.org/docs/WVDE%20</u> <u>Transition%20Slide%20Guide%20web-1.pdf</u>
	Transition Through School And Into Life: A Handbook For Students And Parents https://ced.hsc.wvu.edu/media/1086/transitionbooklet.pdf
Wisconsin	<u>Transition Planning for Students with Disabilities https://dpi.wi.gov/sped/topics/</u> <u>transition</u>
	<u>A Guide to the Transition Process https://specialed.madison.k12.wi.us/files/spe-</u> <u>cialed/TransitionPlanningResourceGuide.2014_0.pdf</u>

Wyoming	<u>College & Career Readiness https://edu.wyoming.gov/beyond-the-classroom/</u> <u>college-career/</u>
	<u>Secondary Transitions https://wyominginstructionalnetwork.com/addition-</u> <u>al-resources/transition/</u>
District of Columbia	Transition Services, Programs and Supports <u>dcps https://dcps.dc.gov/service/</u> <u>transition-services-programs-and-supports</u>
	<u>Transition Services and Programs and Supports</u> <u>https://dcps.dc.gov/sites/default/files/dc/sites/dcps/publication/attachments/</u> DSI%20Transition%20Services%20Programs%20and%20Supports.pdf

Appendix S: Education, Disability, and Employment -Transition Age Youth

Expectations for people with disabilities have evolved over the years. As a result, there have been many changes in the laws and policies that support the opportunities and independence of individuals with disabilities (including increased legal requirements for transition planning). It is important for families and students to understand the federal laws that protect and provide certain rights to individuals with disabilities (related to education, transition, workplace, and living needs).²⁹⁰ A guide to all of the laws affecting people with disabilities can be found here: A Guide to Disability Rights Laws.²⁹¹

The Rehabilitation Act of 1973

The Rehabilitation Act of 1973²⁹² is the foundation of disability-related legislation. This federal law prohibits discrimination on the basis of disability in federally funded programs and authorizes state vocational rehabilitation (VR) programs, client assistance programs, and independent living centers. Sections of this law are often referred to by their Title or Section number, e.g., Section 504 or Title I.²⁹³

The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990

The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 or ADA is a civil rights law that prohibits discrimination based on disability. It covers access to employment; state and local government programs and services; access to public places such as businesses, transportation, and nonprofit service providers; and telecommunications. It provides similar protections against discrimination to Americans with disabilities as the Civil Rights Act of 1964, which made discrimination based on race, religion, sex, national origin, and other characteristics illegal.^{294,295}

The ADA and Section 504 both protect access and equity

Both Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (Section 504) and Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (Title II) prohibit discrimination against individuals with disabilities in higher education and the workplace. Most educational institutions and private schools are covered by Title II and Section 504, depending upon the type of government funding they receive. (Religious educational institutions that do not receive government funding are exempt from these laws.)²⁹⁶ Postsecondary schools are not required to provide FAPE (free and appropriate public education) as IDEA no longer applies. Rather, schools are required to provide appropriate academic adjustments (accommodations) as necessary to ensure that it does not discriminate on the basis of disability. Also, if a college provides housing to nondisabled students, it must provide comparable, convenient, and accessible housing to students with disabilities at the same cost. Most postsecondary schools are required to have a Disability Services Coordinator (may also be referred to as a Section 504 Coordinator or ADA Coordinator) who coordinates the school's compliance with Section 504, Title II, or both laws.

"Students with disabilities, including those eligible under IDEA, have rights under Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, which prohibits disability discrimination by recipients of Federal financial assistance, including public elementary and secondary schools. Section 504 requires that a free appropriate public education, as defined in the Section 504 regulations, be provided to elementary and secondary students with disabilities through the provision of regular or special education and related aids and services that are designed to meet their individual educational needs as adequately as the needs of nondisabled students are met. Section 504 does not specifically require that eligible students receive transition services as defined in IDEA. However, implementation of an IEP developed in accordance with the IDEA is one means of meeting the Section 504 FAPE standard."²⁹⁷

Section 504 and Vocational Rehabilitation

The Vocational Rehabilitation (VR) Services program provides services that, among other things, help individuals with disabilities (including students) obtain employment (including counseling and training). To be eligible, one must be an "individual with a disability" (have a physical or mental impairment which constitutes or results in a substantial impediment to employment and can benefit in terms of an employment outcome from vocational rehabilitation services).

Under the VR program²⁹⁸ "transition services" means a coordinated set of activities for a student or youth with a disability—

- Designed within an outcome-oriented process that promotes movement from school to post-school activities, including postsecondary education, vocational training, competitive integrated employment, supported employment, continuing and adult education, adult services, independent living, or community participation;
- Based upon the individual student's or youth's needs, taking into account the student's or youth's preferences and interests;
- That includes instruction, community experiences, the development of employment and other post-school adult living objectives, and, if appropriate, acquisition of daily living skills

and functional vocational evaluation;

- That promotes or facilitates the achievement of the employment outcomes identified in the student's or youth's individualized plan for employment (IPE); and
- That includes outreach to and engagement of the family, or, as appropriate, the representative of such a student or youth with a disability.

The Department of Education published guidance for "Increasing Postsecondary Opportunities for Students and Youth with Disabilities"²⁹⁹ which clarifies that vocational rehabilitation funding may be used to to support more than just workplace readiness, and may include:

- postsecondary education programs while still in high school (such as dual enrollment programs);
- comprehensive transition or other postsecondary programs for individuals with disabilities after leaving high school;
- receiving transition-related services under the IDEA and the VR program; and
- financial aid available to students with disabilities enrolled in comprehensive transition and postsecondary education programs for students with intellectual disabilities offered at Institutions of Higher Education (IHEs) under the Higher Education Act of 1965, as amended (HEA).

Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA)

The Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA)³⁰⁰ amended the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (Rehabilitation Act) in 2014 to require states to additionally provide a defined set of activities called pre-employment transition services (pre-ETS).³⁰¹ The Act requires the Department of Rehabilitation (via State Vocational Rehabilitation agencies) to spend 15 percent of their budget on pre-employment transition services for students ages 14 and 21. WIOA emphasized providing services to students with disabilities³⁰² to ensure that they have meaningful opportunities to receive training and other supports and services in order to achieve their employment goals. Pre-ETS services include both providing services and participating with IEP Teams to assist in developing transition plans in IEPs for students.

VR agencies must provide (or arrange for the provision of) pre-employment transition services for all students with disabilities in need of such services. Students may qualify for the Department of Rehabilitation (DOR) pre-employment services by showing documentation of significant impact on their ability to get employed. VR agencies must provide these services in collaboration with LEAs.³⁰³ However, there are inconsistencies across states and municipalities regarding the provision of these services. Individuals may be misinformed that they cannot receive pre-ETS and VR services simultaneously or that they have to wait until graduation or the age of majority, which is not the case. Students who require VR services do not need to wait until graduation/exit from special education before applying to their Department of Rehabilitation.

The Pre-ETS services required by WIOA³⁰⁴:

- Job exploration counseling Discussing local labor market information, including in-demand industry sectors and occupations, as well as nontraditional employment and career pathways of interest to the students, as well as administering vocational interest inventories.
- 2. Work-based learning experiences Coordinating such experiences as a school-based program of job training and informational interviews to research employers; work-site tours to learn about necessary job skills, job shadowing, or mentoring opportunities in the community; internships, apprenticeships, short-term employment, and fellowships (paid or unpaid), or on-the-job trainings located in the community.

- 3. Post-secondary activity counseling Providing information on course offerings, career options, and the types of academic and occupational training needed to succeed in the workplace, and postsecondary opportunities associated with career fields or pathways.
- 4. Workplace readiness training Helping students with disabilities develop social skills and independent living skills (financial literacy and travel skills); job-seeking skills; and an understanding of employer expectations for punctuality and performance, as well as other "soft" skills necessary for employment.
- 5. Self-advocacy Teaching students about their rights and responsibilities, including how to request accommodations or services and supports and communicate their thoughts, concerns, and needs in the area of education or employment interests.

There are unfortunately many challenges in providing pre-ETS and VR services to students with disabilities, which include: fitting services into the school day; low expectations of students; lack of capacity to serve all students; shortage of trained VR counselors; school budgets; difficulty finding job opportunities and work experience for students with significant disabilities; students with disabilities may be denied access to regular school district vocational programs; services are often based on available programs rather than on students' abilities, needs, preferences, and interests; skills are obtained at school and not in the community; lack of integrated employment experiences for students who are still in school; lack of knowledge and training about pre-ETS/ VR services; teachers not trained in employment services; VR counselors may not understand different training and accommodations needed by job seekers with autism as compared to those with cerebral palsy, for example; agencies get involved too late; VR agency is not at the table to help develop the IEP; little collaboration about responsibility for services that could be considered covered under IDEA or the Rehab Act.^{305 306 307}

The Department of Rehabilitation (via state VR agencies) can provide counseling, medical and psychological services, job training, tuition, assistive technology, equipment, uniforms, advocacy, and other supports (including assistive technology assessment and functional vocational assessment). Generally these supports are provided after graduation as the school district is responsible for these services until then. Eligibility is not based on income, but rather the severity of the disability and how that affects the individual's ability to work.

Frequently Asked Questions on the Workforce Innovation Technical Assistance Center (WINTAC) website reflects guidance provided to state vocational rehabilitation agencies that are responsible for developing pre-employment transition services now required by the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA). Advocates for transition-age youth may find these questions helpful during this stage.³⁰⁸

The Carl D. Perkins Vocational and Technical Education Act of 2006

The Act provides an increased focus on the academic achievement of career and technical education students, strengthens the connections between secondary and postsecondary education, and improves state and local accountability.

Higher Education and Opportunity Act

The Higher Education Opportunity Act includes provisions to increase access and opportunities for youth and adults with intellectual disabilities who are interested in participating in higher education programs.³⁰⁹ "Not only does the HEOA allow students with intellectual disabilities to qualify for Pell Grants, Supplemental Educational Opportunity Grants, and the Federal Work Study Program for the first time, it also establishes a new grant program that will fund the development of programs tailored specifically to college students with intellectual disabilities across the country."³¹⁰

Information about the transition to life after high school for students, parents, and professionals. http://www.ncset.org/

National Center for the Study of Postsecondary Educational Supports (NCSPES) http://www.rrtc. hawaii.edu/

Navigating the Transition from High School to College for Students with Disabilities, Meg Grigal, Joseph Madaus, 2018.

Online Colleges, Online Degrees, And College Scholarships Website https://www.collegescholarships.com

Appendix T: Select College Resources

Accommodations and English Learner Supports for US Students (ACT testing) http://www.act.org/content/ act/en/products-and-services/the-act/registration/accommodations.html

<u>Accommodations for Test Takers with Disabilities – The College Board</u> (SAT testing) <u>https://</u> <u>accommodations.collegeboard.org/</u>

<u>Affordable Colleges.com</u> – Resource guide on Scholarships and Financial Aid available to students with Disabilities

Association on Higher Education and Disability https://www.ahead.org/home

<u>Autistic Self Advocacy Network</u> – Works to educate communities, support self-advocacy in all its forms, and improve public perceptions of autism. https://autisticadvocacy.org/

<u>Best Colleges Overview of College Resources for Students with Disabilities https://www.bestcolleges.com/</u> resources/students-with-disabilities/

Black, Disabled and Proud http://www.blackdisabledandproud.org/

College Finder - Peterson's college search; https://www.petersons.com/

College Guide for Students With Learning Disabilities https://www.bestcolleges.com/resources/college-planning-with-learning-disabilities/

<u>College Navigator</u> – The US Department of Education website for students who are choosing a college or applying for financial aid; includes information about colleges' disability services offices. <u>https://nces.ed.gov/collegenavigator/</u>

Colleges with Programs for Students with Learning Disabilities, Fifth Edition (1997), edited by Charles T. Mangrum II and Stephen S. Strichart. Peterson's Guides, Princeton, NJ.

Comparison of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA), Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act (Section 504), & The Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) <u>https://access.ku.edu/sites/disability.drupal.</u> <u>ku.edu/files/docs/Comparison%200f%20the%20IDEA%2C%20Section%20504%2C%20ADA.pdf</u>

From Disability to Diversity: College Success for Students with Learning Disabilities, ADHD, and Autism Spectrum Disorder Lynne C. Shea, Linda Hecker, et al. | Mar 31, 2019

From High School to College: Steps to Success for Students With Disabilities, Elizabeth Hamblet (Author), 2017

<u>Getting Ready for College: Advising High School Students with Learning Disabilities</u> Vickie M. Barr, Rhona C. Harttnan, Stephen A. Spillane, LD Online <u>http://www.ldonline.org/article/6132</u> Hauser, J. How High School and College Differ for Students with Disabilities https://nesca-newton. com/college-high-school-differences/?utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_ campaign=Feed%3A+blogspot%2FiMfkT+%28NESCA+Notes%29

<u>HBCU Disability Consortium!</u> This project involved a group of colleagues working in disability services at Historically Black Colleges and Universities (HBCUs) and Predominantly Black Colleges and Universities (PBCUs), working in partnership with the Taishoff Center at Syracuse University. <u>https://www. hbcudisabilityconsortium.org/</u>

<u>HEATH Resource Center</u> – An online clearinghouse of information for college students with disabilities. <u>https://www.heath.gwu.edu/</u>

Higher Education Opportunity Act - 2008 https://www2.ed.gov/policy/highered/leg/hea08/index.html

Learning Outside The Lines: Two Ivy League Students with Learning Disabilities and ADHD Give You the Tools for Academic Success and Educational Revolution, *Jonathan Mooney, David Cole, et al. 2000.*

McCormick, J. Psy. D. <u>When it Comes to the College Transition, Sweat (some of) the Small Stuff http://www.</u> nesca-news.com/2018/05/when-it-comes-to-college-transition.html?utm_source=feedburner&utm_ medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+blogspot%2FiMfkT+%28NESCA+Notes%29

NCCSD - National Center for College Students with Disabilities (NCCSD) http://www.nccsdonline.org/

National Center on Secondary Education and Transition (NCSET) – A national center with information about the transition to life after high school for students, parents, and professionals. http://www.ncset.org/

National Center for the Study of Postsecondary Educational Supports (NCSPES) http://www.rrtc.hawaii. edu/

Navigating the Transition from High School to College for Students with Disabilities, *Meg Grigal, Joseph Madaus, 2018.*

Online Colleges, Online Degrees, And College Scholarships Website https://www.college-scholarships. com/

PACER Center: Transitioning to Life After High School https://pacer.org/students/transition-to-life/

Princeton Review the K&W Guide to Colleges for Students with Learning Disabilities or Attention Deficit/ Hyperactivity Disorder, Marybeth Kravets, Amy F. Wax. Princeton Review.

The Taishoff Center for Inclusive Higher Education: What is Inclusive Higher Education?

https://taishoffcenter.syr.edu/

Taking Flight: College for Students with Disabilities, Diverse Learners and Their Families, Perry LaRoque, PhD, 2019.

Taymans, J.M., & West, L.L. (Eds.). (2000). Unlocking potential: College and other choices for people with LD and AD/HD. Bethesda, MD: Woodbine House.

Teaching, Including, and Supporting College Students with Intellectual Disabilities, Kelly Kelley, 2019

<u>Think College</u> – a national initiative dedicated to developing, expanding, and improving research and practice in inclusive higher education for students with intellectual disability. <u>https://thinkcollege.net/</u>

Think College! Postsecondary Education Options for Students with Intellectual Disabilities, Meg Grigal Ph.D., Debra Hart M.S., 2009.

<u>Transition Programs for Students with Intellectual Disabilities (TPSID) https://www2.ed.gov/programs/</u> tpsid/index.html#:~:text=The%20Model%20Comprehensive%20Transition%20and,inclusive%20model%20 comprehensive%20transition%20and

Transitioning to College: A Guide for Students with Disabilities (a six-page, quick-reference laminated guide), Elizabeth Hamblet

Understood.org: <u>Are There IEPs and 504 Plans in College? https://www.understood.org/en/school-learning/choosing-starting-school/leaving-high-school/are-there-ieps-and-504-plans-in-college</u>

U.S. University Directory State Universities, Online University Degree Search and College Rankings StateUniversity.com features information about all Universities and Colleges in the United States. https://www.stateuniversity.com/

Winning in College: A Guide for Students with Disabilities https://www.edsmart.org/students-with-disabilities-college-guide/

Appendix U: Selected Resources & Tools

Ability Path's <u>The Journey To Life After High School</u> https://abilitypath.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/life-after-high-school.pdf

ADA Technical Assistance Program https://adata.org/

American Association of People with Disabilities (AAPD) https://www.aapd.com/

The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, Titles I and V http://www.eeoc.gov/policy/ada.html

AutismSpeaksTransitionToolKithttps://www.autismspeaks.org/sites/default/files/2018-08/Transition%20 Tool%20Kit.pdf

Autism Speaks Financial Planning Transition Tool Kit https://www.autismspeaks.org/sites/default/ files/2018-08/Financial%20Planning%20Tool%20Kit.pdf

Bridging the Gap Across Transition – training module that provides information to youth on their rights under the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) to help them navigate their way from the school system to the world of work, post-secondary education, or training; self-advocacy, disability disclosure, sufficient medical documentation, and accommodations.

Module <u>http://webcast.askjan.org/transition</u>

Accessible transcript https://askjan.org/modules/transition/Transition%20Webcast%20Script.doc

Charting the Life Course LifeCourse Framework – LifeCourse Nexus https://www.lifecoursetools.com/ lifecourse-library/lifecourse-framework/

Disability Access Information and Support (DAIS), <u>Transition Topics http://www.janejarrow.com/public_</u> <u>library/dsshetopics/transition.html</u>

Equal Employment Opportunities Commission (EEOC) https://www.eeoc.gov/disability-discrimination

Disability and Business Technical Assistance Centers (DBTAC) https://worksupport.com/documents/ADA_ DBTACbrochure.pdf

Federal Student Aid: Home http://studentaid.ed.gov

The Go To Guide for College Financial Aid http://www.finaid.org

<u>Financial Aid for Students with Disabilities, HEATH's annually revised resource paper https://www.heath.gwu.edu/sites/g/files/zaxdzs2346/f/downloads/2014_2015_heath_financial_aid_publication.pdf</u>

GUIDANCE AND CAREER COUNSELORS' TOOLKIT https://www.heath.gwu.edu/sites/g/files/zaxdzs2346/f/ downloads/Toolkit%202014.pdf

Job Accommodation Network (JAN) https://askjan.org/

Key Provisions on Transition: IDEA 1997 compared to IDEA 2004 http://ncset.org/publications/related/ ideatransition.asp

<u>The Knowledge Translation for Employment Research (KTER) Center</u> at American Institutes for Research (AIR) presents the results of three recent focus groups with VR counselors and recipients. <u>https://kter.org/</u> resources/technical-brief-7-2017

IDEA 2004 Close Up: Transition Planning http://www.schwablearing.org/articles.asp?r=998

The Independent Living Research Utilization (ILRU) program http://www.ilru.org

<u>Mapping Your Future : Transition Planning for Students with Disabilities https://www.kcdsg.org/files/</u> <u>content/transitionHS.pdf</u>

National Alliance for the Mentally III (NAMI) https://nami.org/Blogs/NAMI-Blog/September-2019/ Supporting-Youth-Mental-Health

The National Business and Disability Council (NBDC) https://www.viscardicenter.org/nbdc/about/

National Career Development Association http://www.ncda.or

National Center on Secondary Education and Transition http://www.ncset.org

National Council on Disability (NCD) https://ncd.gov/policy/education

National Information Center for Children and Youth with Disabilities (NICHCY) https://www.washington. edu/doit/national-information-center-children-and-youth-disabilities-nichcy-0

National Library Services for the Blind and Physically Handicapped (NLSBPH) https://www.loc.gov/nls/

<u>National Network</u>: information, guidance and training on the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA). <u>https://adata.org/</u>

<u>Open Doors for Multicultural Families provides a Transition Resource Guide available in 10 languages</u> <u>https://www.multiculturalfamilies.org/product-category/transition-guide/</u>

PACER Center – Parent Advocacy Coalition for Educational Rights. Includes publications and resources related to transition planning for life after high school, including college. https://pacer.org/

Parent-to-Parent of the United States http://www.p2pusa.org

Post-ITT Website http://www.postitt.org

Self Determination Synthesis Project at the University of North Carolina at Charlotte http://project10.info/ files/TWSelfDeterminationv.7.8.13.Final2.pdf

Technical Assistance Alliance for Parents http://www.taalliance.org

<u>TransCen, Inc.</u> – non-profit organization dedicated to improving education and employment success of youth and young adults with disabilities. <u>https://www.transcen.org/</u>

The Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services (OSERS) at the U.S. Department of Education (ED) has released an updated <u>A Transition Guide to Postsecondary Education and Employment for Students</u> and Youth with Disabilities. Revised August 2020. <u>https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/osers/transition/products/postsecondary-transition-guide-august-2020.pdf</u>

U.S. Department of Education No Child Left Behind http://www.ed.gov/nclb/landing.jhtml?src=In

U.S. Department of Education's Office for Civil Rights http://www.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/index.html

U.S. Department of Education's <u>Office of Special Education Programs IDEA Website http://www.ed.gov/</u>policy/speced/leg/idea/history.html

U.S. Department of Justice, Civil Rights Division: ADA Information https://www.ada.gov/

U.S. General Services Administration Section 508 http://www.section508.gov

West, Lynda. Council for Exceptional Children: Integrating Transition Planning into the IEP Process 2010 https://www.amazon.com/Integrating-Transition-Planning-into-Process/dp/0865864381

Endnotes

1. DeHope, E., & Finegan, J. (1999). The self determination model: an approach to develop awareness for survivors of traumatic brain injury. NeuroRehabilitation, 13(1), 3–12. doi:10.3233/nre-1999-13101

2. Arnett, J. J. (2000). Emerging adulthood: A theory of development from the late teens through the twenties. American Psychologist, 55(5), 469–480. doi:10.1037/0003-066x.55.5.469

3. 34 C.F.R. 300.1(a)

4.20 U.S. Code § 1400(c)(5)(A)(i)

5. Joly, E. Transition to Adulthood for Young People with Medical Complexity: An Integrative Literature Review. Journal of Pediatric Nursing Volume 30, Issue 5, September–October 2015, Pages e91-e103 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pedn.2015.05.016

6. Falling Off The Services Cliff By Anne Roux, Drexel University. https://drexel.edu/autismoutcomes/blog/overview/2015/August/ falling-off-the-services-cliff/

7. Davies, M. D., & Beamish, W. (2009). Transitions from school for young adults with intellectual disability: Parental perspectives on "life as an adjustment." Journal of Intellectual & Developmental Disability, 34(3), 248–257. doi:10.1080/13668250903103676

8. Miller-Warren, Vickie (2015) "Examining the Quality of Secondary Transition Plans Against Researchbased Criteria in Preparing Students with Disabilities for Postsecondary Success," The Journal of Special Education Apprenticeship: Vol. 4 : No. 1, Article 3. https:// scholarworks.lib.csusb.edu/josea/vol4/issl/3

9. Transitioning To Nowhere: An Analysis Of The Planning And Provision Of Transition Services To Students With Disabilities In New York City, Marc Silverman, Staff Attorney, Arthur Liman Public Interest Fellow, Advocates for Children of New York, Inc. September 2007 https://www.uft.org/files/attachments/transitioning-tonowhere.pdf

10. deFur, Sharon. (2003). IEP Transition Planning-From Compliance to Quality. Exceptionality. 11. 115-128. 10.1207/S15327035EX1102_06.

11. 20 U.S.C. 1431 Sec. 631 (a)(3)

12. Falling Off The Services Cliff By Anne Roux, Drexel University. https://drexel.edu/autismoutcomes/blog/overview/2015/August/ falling-off-the-services-cliff/

13. Cummings, R., Maddux, C. D., & Casey, J. (2000). Individualized Transition Planning for Students With Learning Disabilities. The Career Development Quarterly, 49(1), 60–72. doi:10.1002/j.2161-0045.2000.tb00751.x

14. deFur, Sharon. (2003). IEP Transition Planning-From Compliance to Quality. Exceptionality. 11. 115-128. 10.1207/S15327035EX1102_06.

15.34 CFR 300.320(b) and (c)

16. As an example, the New York State Education Department requires that a career assessment take place at age 12 (called a Level One assessment) that sets the foundation for transition planning and services. https://ocfs.ny.gov/main/cbvh/vocrehab_ manual/pdf/SEC07-00 Transition Planning and Services.pdf

17. https://www.parentcenterhub.org/transitionadult/

18. Mazzotti, V. L., Rowe, D. A., Kelley, K. R., Test, D. W., Fowler, C. H., Kohler, P. D., & Kortering, L. J. (2009). Linking Transition Assessment and Postsecondary Goals. TEACHING Exceptional Children, 42(2), 44–51. doi:10.1177/004005990904200205

19. A student who graduates with an alternative degree that is not fully aligned with the state's educational requirements remains eligible for FAPE as long as they are also age-eligible (until age 21-22, varies by state). See Graduation Requirements and Diploma Options for Students with Disabilities: What Families and Advocates Need to Know (May 2009 - Issue 22) http://www.ncwd-youth.info/ wp-content/uploads/2016/10/GradReqmtsPTAEnglish.pdf

20. Wehmeyer, M., Schwartz, M. (1997) Self-Determination and Positive Adult Outcomes: A Follow-Up Study of Youth with Mental Retardation or Learning Disabilities Exceptional Children, Vol. 63, No. 2, pp. 245-255. https://kuscholarworks.ku.edu/bitstream/ handle/1808/6230/SD3_SD%20and%20Positive%20Adult%20 outcomes.pdf?sequence=1

21. Self-Determination/ Self-Advocacy Correlated with Improved Education and Employment Outcomes, NTACT. Accessed February 7, 2020. https://transitionta.org/system/files/resourcetrees/PD_SD_ Predictor_2015.pdf?file=1&type=node&id=675

22. Kohler, P., Field, S. Transition-Focused Education: Foundation for the Future. THE JOURNAL OF SPECIAL EDUCATION VOL. 37/NO. 3/2003/ PP. 174–183 https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ785945.pdf

23. Field, S., & Hoffman, A. (1994). Development of A Model for Self-Determination. Career Development for Exceptional Individuals, 17(2), 159–169. doi:10.1177/088572889401700205

24. IDEA 2004 Close Up: Transition Planning https://www. greatschools.org/gk/articles/idea-2004-close-up-transitionplanning/

25. Health Transition Planning and the IEP - National Parent Center on Transition and Employment

26. Brown, F. Choice Diversity for People with Severe Disabilities. Education and Training in Mental Retardation, 28(4), 318–26. 1993.

27. Snyder, E. P. (2002). Teaching Students with Combined Behavioral Disorders and Mental Retardation to Lead Their Own IEP Meetings. Behavioral Disorders, 27(4), 340–357. doi:10.1177/019874290202700411

28. What is person-centered planning? Person Centered Planning Education Site, Cornell University, Employment and Disability Institute. https://personcenteredplanning.org/

29. Person-Centered Planning; PACER's National Parent Center on Transition and Employment. https://www.pacer.org/transition/ learning-center/independent-community-living/person-centered. asp

30. More Than Just a Job: Person-Centered Career Planning; Institute for Community Inclusion https://www.communityinclusion. org/article.php?article_id=16

31. What is person-centered planning? Person Centered Planning Education Site, Cornell University, Employment and Disability Institute. https://personcenteredplanning.org/

32. 35 Measurable Self Advocacy/Self Determination IEP Goals A Day In Our Shoes. https://adayinourshoes.com/self-advocacy-iepgoals/ 33. Martin, J. E., Van Dycke, J. L., Greene, B. A., Gardner, J. E., Christensen, W. R., Woods, L. L., & Lovett, D. L. (2006). Direct Observation of Teacher-Directed IEP Meetings: Establishing the Need for Student IEP Meeting Instruction. Exceptional Children, 72(2), 187–200. doi:10.1177/001440290607200204

34. Martin, J. E., Van Dycke, J. L., Christensen, W. R., Greene, B. A., Gardner, J. E., & Lovett, D. L (2006). Increasing Student Participation in IEP Meetings: Establishing the Self-Directed IEP as an Evidenced-Based Practice. Exceptional Children, 72(3), 299–316. doi:10.1177/001440290607200303

35. INSPIRING POSSIBILITIES: Making the Move to High School: Tips for Parents of Students with Disabilities

36. Graduation Requirements for Students with Disabilities; National Center on Educational Outcomes and Achieve. https://www.achieve.org/files/Achieve%20-%20NCEO%20-%20 Graduation%20Requirements%2013Nov2013.pdf

37. Graduation Requirements and Diploma Options for Students with Disabilities: What Families and Advocates Need to Know (May 2009 - Issue 22) http://www.ncwd-youth.info/wp-content/ uploads/2016/10/GradReqmtsPTAEnglish.pdf

38. Section 1111(b)(1)(E) of the ESEA, as amended by the ESSA

39. "States are still allowed to develop alternate academic achievement standards (AAS) for students with significant cognitive disabilities; however, they must provide evidence that they are aligned with the state academic content standards, promote access to the general education curriculum, reflect professional judgment as to the highest possible standards achievable for students with significant disabilities, and ensure that the student who meets the AAS is on track to pursue postsecondary education or employment." https://www.n2y.com/ wp-content/uploads/gated-content/ESSA-white-paper.pdf

40. Certificate Instead of Diploma - Is This OK? https://www. wrightslaw.com/blog/certificate-instead-of-a-diploma-is-this-ok/

41. Graduation Requirements for Students with Disabilities; National Center on Educational Outcomes and Achieve. https://www. achieve.org/files/Achieve%20-%20NCEO%20-%20Graduation%20 Requirements%2013Nov2013.pdf

42. Commentary in the Federal Register, page 46668. https://www. wrightslaw.com/idea/comment/46661-46688.reg.320-328.ieps.pdf

43. Secondary Transition Planning: The Basics http://www. catransitionalliance.org/docs/49-TransitionPlanningTheBasicsSpri ng2016_531201683012.pdf

44. deFur, Sharon. (2003). IEP Transition Planning-From Compliance to Quality. Exceptionality. 11. 115-128. 10.1207/S15327035EX1102_06.

45. 20 U.S.C. § 1414(d)(A)(i)(VIII)(aa)

46.34 CFR 300.43

47. deFur, Sharon. (2003). IEP Transition Planning-From Compliance to Quality. Exceptionality. 11. 115-128. 10.1207/S15327035EX1102_06.

48. Assess for Success: A Practitioner⊠s Handbook on Transition Assessment, 2nd Edition by Patricia Sitlington (Editor), Debra Neubert (Editor), Wynne Begun (Editor), Richard C. Lombard (Editor), Pamela Leconte (Editor)

49. Step 2: Assessment includes a list of all possible evaluations needed after epilepsy surgery: https://www.brainrecoveryproject. org/parents/school/the-iep-process/step-2-assessment/

50. "Critical Issues in Secondary Transition Service Delivery", Donna Wandry, Ph.D., CEC 2019

51. Assistive Technology and Transition Planning Canfield, T & Reed, P. (2001) Wisconsin Assistive Technology Initiative https://www. transitioncoalition.org/wp-content/originalSiteAssets/files/docs/ attransitionpacket1224259340.pdf

52. Frequently Asked Questions About Career Exploration for Youth with Disabilities, PACER Center. https://www.pacer.org/parent/php/PHP-c244.pdf Accessed July 9, 2020.

53. Transition Planning at IEP Team Meetings – The Good, The Fun and The Beautiful, Neuropsychology & Education Services for Children & Adolescents (NESCA)

54. Proposed VECAP Position Paper on "Functional Vocational Evaluation" http://vecap.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/vecap-white-paper-fve.pdf

55. Storms, J., O'Leary, E., & Williams, J. (2000). Transition requirements: A guide for states, districts, schools, universities and families. Eugene: University of Oregon, Western Regional Resource Center

56. Transition Time: The Role of Vocational Assessment in Transition Planning https://education.wm.edu/centers/ttac/resources/articles/transition/tt_febmar02/index.php

57. Betz, C. L. (2000). CALIFORNIA HEALTHY AND READY TO WORK TRANSITION HEALTH CARE GUIDE: Developmental Guidelines for Teaching Health Care Self-Care Skills to Children. Issues in Comprehensive Pediatric Nursing, 23(4), 203–244. doi:10.1080/014608600300029867

58. Betz, C. L. (2004). Transition Of Adolescents With Special Health Care Needs: Review And Analysis Of The Literature. Issues in Comprehensive Pediatric Nursing, 27(3), 179–241. doi:10.1080/01460860490497903

59. Mochizuki Y, Takeuchi C, Osako M, Minatogawa M, Shibata N. [Investigation of transition from pediatric to adult health care for patients with special health-care needs for neurological disease dating from childhood] Rinsho Shinkeigaku. 2019;59(5):279-281. doi:10.5692/clinicalneurol.cn-001242

60. Nabbout R, Teng T, Chemaly N, Breuillard D, Kuchenbuch M. Transition of patients with childhood onset epilepsy: Perspectives from pediatric and adult neurologists. Epilepsy Behav. 2020;104(Pt A):106889. doi:10.1016/j.yebeh.2019.106889

61. Paulsen AH, Lundar T, Lindegaard KF. Pediatric hydrocephalus: 40-year outcomes in 128 hydrocephalic patients treated with shunts during childhood. Assessment of surgical outcome, work participation, and health-related quality of life. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2015;16(6):633-641. doi:10.3171/2015.5.PEDS14532

62. Tilton AH, de Gusmao CM. Transition From Pediatric to Adult Neurologic Care. Continuum (Minneap Minn). 2018;24(1, Child Neurology):276-287. doi:10.1212/CON.000000000000570

63. Vinchon M, Dhellemmes P. The transition from child to adult in neurosurgery. Adv Tech Stand Neurosurg. 2007;32:3-24. doi:10.1007/978-3-211-47423-5_1

64. Camfield, P., & Camfield, C. (2011). Transition to adult care for children with chronic neurological disorders. Annals of Neurology, 69(3), 437–444. doi:10.1002/ana.22393

65. Health Care and Career Transition QuickGuide https://youth. gov/sites/default/files/Information-Packet-HealthCareandCareerT ransitionQuickGuide.pdf

66. What Does Health Have to do With Transition? Everything! Publication of the National Center on Secondary Education and Transition http://www.ncset.org/publications/viewdesc.

asp?id=2967

67. Academic Autistic Spectrum Partnership in Research and Education (2012) Transition to Adulthood: A Health Care Guide for Youth and Families http://www.nationaldisabilitynavigator.org/wpcontent/uploads/resources-links/ASAN-healthcare-toolkit.pdf

68. Green Corkins, K., Miller, M. A., Whitworth, J. R., & McGinnis, C. (2018). Graduation Day: Healthcare Transition From Pediatric to Adult. Nutrition in Clinical Practice, 33(1), 81–89. doi:10.1002/ncp.10050

69. Harris, M. A., Freeman, K. A., & Duke, D. C. (2010). Transitioning From Pediatric to Adult Health Care: Dropping Off the Face of the Earth. American Journal of Lifestyle Medicine, 5(1), 85–91. doi:10.1177/1559827610378343

70. Davies H, Rennick J, Majnemer A. Transition from pediatric to adult health care for young adults with neurological disorders: parental perspectives. Can J Neurosci Nurs. 2011;33(2):32–9. Erratum in: Can J Neurosci Nurs. 2011;33(3):4. PMID: 21977770.

71. McManus, M. A., Pollack, L. R., Cooley, W. C., McAllister, J. W., Lotstein, D., Strickland, B., & Mann, M. Y. (2013). Current Status of Transition Preparation Among Youth With Special Needs in the United States. PEDIATRICS, 131(6), 1090–1097. doi:10.1542/peds.2012-3050

72. Six Core Elements Transitioning Youth to an Adult Health Care Provider Sample Transition Readiness Assessment https://www. gottransition.org/resourceGet.cfm?id=224

73. Transition Health Asessment https://www.cde.state.co.us/ healthandwellness/transistion-health-assessment-tch

74. Kozlowski O, Daveluy W, Dhellemmes P, Carpentier A, Rousseaux M. La transition adolescent à adulte du traumatisme crânien:
le point de vue de la médecine physique [The adolescent to adulthood transition of persons with traumatic-brain injury: the physical-medicine point of view]. Neurochirurgie. 2008;54(5):597-603. doi:10.1016/j.neuchi.2008.07.007

75. Clark, S., et al. (2020) Validation of EpiTRAQ, a transition readiness assessment tool for adolescents and young adults with epilepsy. Epilepsia Open, 5(3), 487-495. https://doi.org/10.1002/epi4.12427

76. Gregory S. Sawicki, MD, MPH, Katryne Lukens-Bull, MPH, Xiaoping Yin, MS, Nathan Demars, MS, I-Chan Huang, PhD, William Livingood, PhD, John Reiss, PhD, David Wood, MD, MPH, Measuring the Transition Readiness of Youth with Special Healthcare Needs: Validation of the TRAQ—Transition Readiness Assessment Questionnaire, Journal of Pediatric Psychology, Volume 36, Issue 2, March 2011, Pages 160–171, https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsp128

77. Transition Readiness Assessment Questionnaire (TRAQ) https:// www.etsu.edu/com/pediatrics/traq/documents/traq-5.0.pdf

78. Chinn, D. McCarthy, C. All Aspects of Health Literacy Scale (AAHLS): Developing a tool to measure functional, communicative and critical health literacy in primary healthcare settings. Patient Education and Counseling. 2013;90(2): 247-253 https://doi. org/10.1016/j.pec.2012.10.019

79. Norman CD, Skinner HA. eHEALS: The eHealth Literacy Scale. J Med Internet Res 2006;8(4):e27 DOI: 10.2196/jmir.8.4.e27 https://www. jmir.org/2006/4/e27/

80. Rudd, R., Kirsch, I., Yamamoto, K. Literacy and Health in America Policy Information Report. Educational Testing Service. https://www. ets.org/Media/Research/pdf/PICHEATH.pdf

81. Assessing the Literacy Skills of Your Adult Patients https://library. med.utah.edu/Patient_Ed/workshop/handouts/realm_test.pdf

82. Davis, S., et al. Development and Validation of the Rapid

Estimate of Adolescent Literacy in Medicine (REALM-Teen): A Tool to Screen Adolescents for Below-Grade Reading in Health Care Settings. Pediatrics December 2006, 118 (6) e1707-e1714; DOI: https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2006-1139

83. Test of Functional Health Literacy (TOFHLA) http://www. peppercornbooks.com/catalog/product_info.php?products_ id=2514&osCsid=787c7904b459a899fcc12a98ec51365b

84. Chisolm, D.J., Buchanan, L. Measuring Adolescent Functional Health Literacy: A Pilot Validation of the Test of Functional Health Literacy in Adults. ADOLESCENT HEALTH BRIEF| VOLUME 41, ISSUE 3, P312-314, SEPTEMBER 2007 DOI:https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jadohealth.2007.04.015 https://www.jahonline.org/article/S1054-139X(07)00188-7/fulltext

85. Hersh L, Salzman B, Snyderman D. Health Literacy in Primary Care Practice. Am Fam Physician. 2015;92(2):118-124.

86. Adapted from "Elements of a Good Transition Report", COPAA Conference 2018, Ann Simun, PsyD and Sandra Dixon Shove

87. Jones, M., Reigner, T., Vernick, A. An Introduction to Cortical Auditory Impairment After Hemispherectomy. The Brain Recovery Project: Childhood Epilepsy Surgery Foundation. 2017. https://www. brainrecoveryproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/Cortical-Auditory-Impairment-After-Hemispherectomy.pdf

88. Jones, M., Lawrence, L., Vernick, A. Vision After Hemispherectomy, TPO Disconnection, and Occipital Lobectomy: An Introductory Guide . The Brain Recovery Project: Childhood Epilepsy Surgery Foundation. 2017. https://www.brainrecoveryproject.org/wpcontent/uploads/2017/06/FINAL-Vision-After-Hemispherectomy-TPO-Disconnection-and-Occipital-Lobectomy.pdf

89. https://www.epilepsy.com/learn/diagnosis/you-and-yourhealthcare-team/neuropsychologists

90. https://www.yalemedicine.org/departments/epilepsy-andseizures/prepare_for_your_visit/neuropsychological_testing.html

91. Pfeiffer BA, Koenig K, Kinnealey M, Sheppard M, Henderson L. Effectiveness of sensory integration interventions in children with autism spectrum disorders: a pilot study. Am J Occup Ther. 2011;65(1):76-85. doi:10.5014/ajot.2011.09205

92. Six Core Elements Transitioning Youth to an Adult Health Care Provider Sample Transition Readiness Assessment

93. Health Transition Planning and the IEP - National Parent Center on Transition and Employment

- 94. 71 Fed. Reg. at 46662
- 95. Section 614(d)(1)(A)(i)(II)
- 96. 20 U.S. Code § 1414(d)(1)(A)(i)(I)

97. 20 USC, Title 29, Chapter 32 https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/29/chapter-32 99. Rothman RL, Montori VM, Cherrington A, Pignone MP. Perspective: the role of numeracy in health care. J Health Commun. 2008;13(6):583-595. doi:10.1080/10810730802281791

100. 71 Fed. Reg. at 46661

101. Present Levels | Center for Parent Information and Resources https://www.parentcenterhub.org/present-levels/

102. Getting Ready for Independent Living at the Age of Majority, Center for Parent Information and Resources, 2015

103. Indicator 13 Checklist

104. The Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services (OSERS) at the U.S. Department of Education: A Transition Guide to Postsecondary Education and Employment for Students and Youth with Disabilities. Revised August 2020

105. Assistive Technology for Transition Success - National Parent Center on Transition and Employment

106. Linking Transition Assessment And Post-secondary Goals Key Elements In The Secondary Transition Planning Process

107. Critical Issues in Secondary Transition Service Delivery, Donna Wandry, Ph.D., CEC 2019

108. GUIDANCE AND CAREER COUNSELORS' TOOLKIT. HEATH. https:// www.heath.gwu.edu/sites/g/files/zaxdzs2346/f/downloads/ Toolkit%202014.pdf

109. Transition Resources - Significant Disabilities https://www. ou.edu/education/centers-and-partnerships/zarrow/transitionassessment---severe-disabilities

110. Age-Appropriate Transition Assessments and Resources

111. Stories of Supported Decision-Making http://www. supporteddecisionmaking.org/impact

112. 20 U.S. Code § 1414

113. Guidance And Career Counselors' Toolkit. The George Washington University National Clearinghouse on Postsecondary Education for Individuals with Disabilities HEATH Resource Center https://www.heath.gwu.edu/sites/g/files/zaxdzs2346/f/downloads/ Toolkit%202014.pdf

114. https://connecticutspecialeducationlawyer.com/independent-educational-evaluations-iees/

115. Tips to Make a Well-Informed Transition into Life After High School

116. https://www.wrightslaw.com/info/trans.faqs.htm

117. §300.321 IEP Team; Code of Federal Regulations. https://www. ecfr.gov/cgi-bin/text-idx?SID=e4654037eb8b5545c029208babd4f1 d3&mc=true&node=se34.2.300_1321&rgn=div8

118.34 CFR 300.321(b)

119. https://www.youth-move.org/transition-basics/measurablepostsecondary-goals

120. Annual Goals | Center for Parent Information and Resources https://www.parentcenterhub.org/iepgoals/

121. Indicator 13 Checklist Form B https://transitionta.org/sites/ default/files/transitionplanning/NSTTAC_ChecklistFormB.pdf

122. https://dc-transition-guide-admin.s3.amazonaws.com/ files/2017/03/21/03.21.17%20Annual%20vs.%20Postsecondary%20 Goals%20handout%20CRT%20Edits.pdf **123.** Understanding the Role of Individual Learning Plans in Transition Planning for Youth with Disabilities http://www.ncwdyouth.info/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/infobrief_issue26_0_ILPs. pdf

124. Transition Goals in the IEP | Center for Parent Information and Resources

125. Annual Goals | Center for Parent Information and Resources

126. Goal and Objective Info - Transition Planning https://sites. google.com/a/bvsd.org/18---21-services/goals-and-objectives

127. A Transition Guide to Postsecondary Education and Employment for Students and Youth with Disabilities. Revised May 2017

128. What does Health Have to Do with Transition? Everything! Publication of the National Center on Secondary Education and Transition. http://www.ncset.org/publications/viewdesc. asp?id=2967

129. Sample Goals for the Health Care Transition Readiness Assessment for Students with an IEP. Got Transition, The National Alliance to Advance Adolescent Health. https://www.gottransition. org/resourceGet.cfm?id=528

130. Health Transition Planning and the Individualized Education Program (IEP) https://www.pacer.org/transition/learning-center/ health/planning-and-iep.asp

 Etscheidt, S. Issues in Transition Planning: Legal Decisions.
 Career Development and Transition for Exceptional Individuals, 29(1), 28-47. Published April 1, 2006.

132. Disability Law Center, Massachusetts Protection and Advocacy

133. 20 U.S. Code § 1401(34) https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/20/1401; 34 CFR §300.43; 34 CFR 300.29(a)(3)

134. 34 CFR § 300.43 and 300.320(b)

135. Commentary in the Federal Register, page 46668. https://www. wrightslaw.com/idea/comment/46661-46688.reg.320-328.ieps.pdf

136. 34 CFR 300.43

137. 20 USC 1414 (d)(1)(A)(i)(VIII)(bb)

138. 20 U.S.C. 1401 (29)

139. Transition Services: Helping Educators, Parents, and Other Stakeholders Understand Postschool Outcomes, Course of Study, Coordinated Set of Activities; Ed O'Leary and Wendy Collison, 2009 https://dese.mo.gov/sites/default/files/Helping%20Educators,%20 Parents%20and%20Others%20-%20O'LearyCollison%20-%202009.pdf

140. Transitions for Children and Youth https://www.aota.org/~/ media/Corporate/Files/AboutOT/Professionals/WhatIsOT/CY/Fact-Sheets/Transitions.pdf

141. Children and Youth Fact Sheet https://www.aota.org/-/media/ Corporate/Files/AboutOT/Professionals/WhatIsOT/CY/Fact-Sheets/ Children%20and%20Youth%20fact%20sheet.pdf

142. 72 Fed. Reg. 46668 (8/14/06)

143. 34 C.F.R. 300.43 (a)

144. Transition Services: Helping Educators, Parents, and Other Stakeholders Understand Postschool Outcomes, Course of Study, Coordinated Set of Activities; Ed O'Leary and Wendy Collison, 2009 https://dese.mo.gov/sites/default/files/Helping%20Educators,%20 Parents%20and%20Others%20-%20O'LearyCollison%20-%202009.pdf

145. Employment First – Association of People Supporting Employment First https://apse.org/employment-first/

146. Collison, W., O'Leary, E. Transition Services: Helping Educators, Parents, and Other Stakeholders Understand Postschool

Outcomes, Course of Study, Coordinated Set of Activities. 2009. https://dese.mo.gov/sites/default/files/Helping%20Educators,%20 Parents%20and%20Others%20-%20O'LearyCollison%20-%202009.pdf

147.34 CFR 300.43(b)

148. What does Health Have to Do with Transition? Everything!

149. Etscheidt, S. Issues in Transition Planning: Legal Decisions. Career Development and Transition for Exceptional Individuals, 29(1), 28-47. Published April 1, 2006.

150. IDEA and Secondary Transition - National Parent Center on Transition and Employment https://www.pacer.org/transition/ learning-center/laws/idea.asp

151. Etscheidt, S. Issues in Transition Planning: Legal Decisions. Career Development and Transition for Exceptional Individuals, 29(1), 28-47. Published April 1, 2006.

152. National Center on Secondary Education and Transition, 2002

153. Etscheidt, S. Issues in Transition Planning: Legal Decisions. Career Development and Transition for Exceptional Individuals, 29(1), 28-47. Published April 1, 2006.

154. 34 C.F.R. Secs. 300.321(b)(3) & 300.324(c).

155. 20 U.S.C. 1412(a)(12)(A) and 20 U.S.C. 1412(a)(12)(B).

156. Regulations Implementing The Rehabilitation Act Of 1973, As Amended By The Workforce Innovation And Opportunity Act https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/osers/rsa/wioa/transitionof-students-and-youth-with-disabilities-from-school-topostsecondary-education-and-employment.pdf

157. 20 U.S.C. Sec. 1412(a)(12)(B); 34 C.F.R. Sec. 300.324(c)

158. 20 U.S.C. § 1414(d)(6); 34 C.F.R. § 300.348(a)

159. Powers, K. M., Gil-Kashiwabara, E., Geenen, S. J., Powers, L. E., Balandran, J., & Palmer, C. (2005). Mandates and Effective Transition Planning Practices Reflected in IEPs. Career Development for Exceptional Individuals, 28(1), 47–59. doi:10.1177/0885728805028001 0701

160. 46668 Federal Register / Vol. 71, No. 156 / Monday, August 14, 2006 / Rules and Regulations

161. Monitoring Student Progress for Transition https://www. transitionta.org/system/files/toolkitdcs/Student%20Progress%20 Monitoring%20Toolkit_FINAL_March2019.pdf

162. C.F.R. 300.320(a)(3)

163. deFur, Sharon. (2003). IEP Transition Planning-From Compliance to Quality. Exceptionality. 11. 115–128. 10.1207/S15327035EX1102_06.

164. 34 CFR 300.320(b, 20 U.S.C. 1416(a)(3)(B); OSEP, 2009

165. Measurable Postsecondary Goals and Transition Assessment https://www.youth-move.org/transition-basics/measurablepostsecondary-goals

166. Occupational Therapy Participation in Transition Services and Planning NTACT May 11, 2015 https://transitionta.org/sites/default/ files/webinars/15-05-11%20NTACT%20OT%20Webinar%20-%20Final-1. pdf 167. Students Get Involved! | Center for Parent Information and Resources. https://www.parentcenterhub.org/studentinvolvement/

168. Inside Age of Majority http://minors.uslegal.com/age-ofmajority/

169. Youth Move glossary: https://www.youth-move.org/glossary#Age_of_Majority

170. State Contacts and Information https://www2.ed.gov/about/contacts/state/index.html

171. What Are Parent Training and Information Centers (PTIs)? https://www.understood.org/en/school-learning/special-services/ special-education-basics/parent-training-centers-a-freeresource

172. Publication of the National Center on Secondary Education and Transition - Age of Majority: Preparing Your Child for Making Good Choices

173. C.F.R. §300.520(b)

174. Getting Ready for When Your Teen Reaches the Age of Majority: A Parent's Guide | Center for Parent Information and Resources

175. 34 CFR Appendix P. 12617; Federal Register Vol. 64, March 12, 1999

176. Parent Brief: Promoting Effective Parent Involvement in Secondary Education and Transition, May 2002.

177. Getting Ready for Healthcare at the Age of Majority | Center for Parent Information and Resources

178. Guardianship and Conservatorship, Autism Speaks https:// www.autismspeaks.org/tool-kit-excerpt/guardianship-andconservatorship

179. INSPIRING POSSIBILITIES INSPIRING POSSIBILITIES: What if My Child is Not Capable of Representing Him or Herself? Guardianship May be Needed.

180. Getting Ready for When Your Teen Reaches the Age of Majority: A Parent's Guide | Center for Parent Information and Resources

181. Beyond Guardianship: Toward Alternatives That Promote Greater Self-Determination

182. http://www.ncset.org/publications/viewdesc.asp?id=318

183. How to Make a Supported Decision-Making Agreement A Guide for People with Disabilities and their Families

184. See "Documents to Keep for Youth Transitioning to Adult Life" by PACER's National Parent Center on Transition and Employment: INSPIRING POSSIBILITIES

185. Supported Decision-Making News | Supported Decision Making http://www.supporteddecisionmaking.org/

186. Supported Decision-Making Gives People with Disabilities a Voice https://supporteddecisions.org/

187. The Education Power of Attorney: Empowering Students with Disabilities, Special Needs Alliance: https://www. specialneedsalliance.org/blog/the-education-power-of-attorneyempowering-students-with-disabilities/

188. Basic Guidelines for Choosing an Advocate for Your Child – The Asperger / Autism Network (AANE) https://www.aane.org/ basic-guidelines-choosing-advocate-child/ 189. Each patient transitioning from a child neurologist to an adult neurologist will have unique experiences and needs. CNF's Transition of Care Program—its largest and most diverse program—helps to support youth, families, and child neurology teams in the medical transition from pediatric to adult health care systems. http://www.childneurologyfoundation.org/transitioning-to-an-adult-provider-are-you-ready/

190. See the Child Neurology Foundation's Transition of Care Program on the medical transition from pediatric to adult health care systems Transition of Care

191. Six Core Elements Transitioning Youth to an Adult Health Care Provider Sample Transition Readiness Assessment https://www. gottransition.org/resourceGet.cfm?id=224

 192. Issues in Transition Planning: Legal Decisions. Susan Etscheidt, Department of Special Education, University of Northern Iowa.
 Published in Career Development for Exceptional Individuals, 29(1), 28-47.

193. 20 U.S.C. § 1414(c)(5)(B)(i)

194. 20 U.S.C. § 1414(c)(5)(A)

195. 20 U.S.C. § 1414(c)(5)(B)(ii); 34 CFR 300.305(e)(3)

196. Transition: Summary of Performance An overview of the Summary of Performance (SOP) from Wrightslaw. https://www.wrightslaw.com/info/trans.sop.htm

 197. Issues in Transition Planning: Legal Decisions. Susan Etscheidt, Department of Special Education, University of Northern Iowa.
 Published in Career Development for Exceptional Individuals, 29(1), 28-47.

198. https://www.transitioncoalition.org/wp-content/ originalSiteAssets/files/docs/sop_template1213220285.pdf

199. https://transitioncoalition.org/wp-content/originalSiteAssets/ files/docs/Chase_SOP_M01213302390.pdf

200. https://www.wrightslaw.com/info/trans.sop.template.pdf

201. https://transitionta.org/system/files/resourcetrees/SUMMARY_ OF_PERFORMANCE_Packet.pdf

202. Wrightslaw Yellow Pages for Kids, Directory of State Departments https://www.yellowpagesforkids.com/help/seas.htm

203. Special Education Rights and Responsibilities publication: http://www.disabilityrightsca.org/pubs/504001Ch06.pdf [See Student v. Bellflower Unified School Dist., Case No. SN 575-01.]

204. "Stay Put" Rights: What They Are and How They Work. Understood.org. https://www.understood.org/en/school-learning/ your-childs-rights/basics-about-childs-rights/stay-put-rightswhat-they-are-and-how-they-work?_ul=1*1c3iero*domain_ userid*YWIwLTFVYzZIa2dZcmNFRDdDLWYzZ3h5WVE.

205. Age of Majority: Preparing Your Child for Making Good Choices, National Center on Secondary Education and Transition: http:// www.ncset.org/publications/viewdesc.asp?id=318

206. 10 Tips for Finding the Right Transition Program

207. What is the next step for my son? LDA America https:// ldaamerica.org/what-is-the-next-step-for-my-son/

208. Commentary in the Federal Register, page 46668. https:// www.wrightslaw.com/idea/comment/46661-46688.reg.320-328. ieps.pdf

209. Requirements of Comprehensive Transition Programs, Think! College, https://thinkcollege.net/think-college-learn/ comprehensive-transition-programs/requirementscomprehensive-transition-programs **210.** Check your state's Disability Rights org for state-specific guidance and information regarding due process and complaint procedures, for example: http://www.disabilityrightsca.org/pubs/504001Ch06.pdf

211. Transition Services for Students https://www.disabilityrightsca. org/publications/transition-services-for-students

212. 34 C.F.R. § 300.513

213. Amanda J. v. Clark County Sch. Dist., 35 IDELR 65, 160 F.3d 1106 (9th Cir. 2001).

214. Kohler, P., Field, S. Transition-Focused Education: Foundation for the Future. THE JOURNAL OF SPECIAL EDUCATION VOL. 37/NO. 3/2003/ PP. 174–183 https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ785945.pdf

215. The Use of Pre-Vocational Goals to Help Your Child Prepare for Middle School http://www.specialeducationadvisor.com/the-useof-pre-vocational-goals-to-help-your-child-prepare-for-middleschool/

216. Transition Goals and Activities for Inclusive Post-Secondary Programs

217. Transition Goals and Activities for Inclusive Post-Secondary Programs

218. Transition Planning and the IEP | Aligning Postsecondary Goals and Annual Goals

219. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/epi4.12427

220. https://www.etsu.edu/com/pediatrics/traq/documents/traq-5.0.pdf

221. https://www.gottransition.org/6ce/?leaving-readinessassessment-youth

222. https://www.gottransition.org/6ce/?staying-readinessassessment-youth-es

223. https://www.gottransition.org/6ce/?leaving-readinessassessment-parent

224. https://www.gottransition.org/6ce/?staying-readinessassessment-parent-es

225. https://www.childneurologyfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/D_SelfCareAssessmentYouth.pdf

226. https://www.pacer.org/transition/resource-library/publications/NPC-54.pdf

227. https://www.cde.state.co.us/healthandwellness/transistionhealth-assessment-tch

228. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/ pdf/10.3109/0886022X.2012.678171?needAccess=true

229. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/ \$0738399112004260?via%3Dihub

230. Norman CD, Skinner HA. eHEALS: The eHealth Literacy Scale. J Med Internet Res 2006;8(4):e27 DOI: 10.2196/jmir.8.4.e27 https://www. jmir.org/2006/4/e27/

231. https://www.ets.org/Media/Research/pdf/PICHEATH.pdf

232. https://nces.ed.gov/NAAI/health_dev.asp

233. https://library.med.utah.edu/Patient_Ed/workshop/handouts/ realm_test.pdf

234. Davis, S., et al. Development and Validation of the Rapid Estimate of Adolescent Literacy in Medicine (REALM-Teen): A Tool to Screen Adolescents for Below-Grade Reading in Health Care Settings. Pediatrics December 2006, 118 (6) e1707-e1714; DOI: https:// doi.org/10.1542/peds.2006-1139 235. Lee SY, Stucky BD, Lee JY, Rozier RG, Bender DE. Short Assessment of Health Literacy-Spanish and English: a comparable test of health literacy for Spanish and English speakers. Health Serv Res. 2010;45(4):1105-1120. doi:10.1111/j.1475-6773.2010.01119.x https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2910571/

236. http://www.peppercornbooks.com/ catalog/product_info.php?products_ id=2514&osCsid=787c7904b459a899fcc12a98ec51365b

237. Chisolm, D.J., Buchanan, L Measuring Adolescent Functional Health Literacy: A Pilot Validation of the Test of Functional Health Literacy in Adults. ADOLESCENT HEALTH BRIEF| VOLUME 41, ISSUE 3, P312-314, SEPTEMBER 2007 DOI:https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jadohealth.2007.04.015 https://www.jahonline.org/article/S1054-139X(07)00188-7/fulltext

238. Shapland, C. What Does Health Have to Do with Transition? Everything! Journal Of The American Academy Of Special Education Professionals (Jaasep); Summer, 2006 Edition 92

239. Transition of Care https://www.childneurologyfoundation.org/ transitions/

240. Dependent Disabled Adults: Continuation of Private Health Care Coverage https://tacanow.org/family-resources/dependentdisabled-adults-continuation-of-private-health-care-coverage/

241. Getting Ready for Healthcare at the Age of Majority | Center for Parent Information and Resources https://www.parentcenterhub. org/aom-series-healthcare/

242. Got Transition® https://www.gottransition.org/

243. Supported Decision-Making News | Supported Decision Making http://supporteddecisionmaking.org/

244. Understanding Guardianship and the Alternatives for Decision Making Support https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=0xXELCIMHHE&feature=youtu.be

245. Preparing for the Transition from Pediatric to Adult Health Care: Parent Guide https://www.gottransition.org/ resource/?parent-guide-to-hct-clinical-report

246. Sample Medical Summary and Emergency Care Plan https://www.gottransition.org/6ce/?leaving-medical-summaryemergency-plan

247. Six Core Elements - Side-by-Side Comparison https://www. gottransition.org/6ce/?side-by-side

248. Healthy Transitions | Moving from Pediatric to Adult Health Care https://healthytransitionsny.org/

249. Free HIPAA Release Form https://www.caring.com/forms/ hipaa-release-form/free-hipaa-release-form.pdf

250. How and Why you should apply for Medical Assistance for your Disabled Child. • Don't IEP Alone https://adayinourshoes.com/ understanding-how-to-apply-for-medical-assistance/

251. MAKING THE MOVE TO MANAGING YOUR OWN PERSONAL ASSISTANCE SERVICES (PAS) http://www.ncwd-youth.info/wpcontent/uploads/2016/11/pas-toolkit-052610-print-final.pdf

252. Health Information Center Video Resources https://www.pacer.org/health/video-resources.asp

253. Transition Summary http://transitioncare.uchicago.edu/ files/2011/06/Portable-Medical-Documents.pdf

254. Transition to Adult Health Care: A Training Guide in Three Parts; Second Edition https://www2.waisman.wisc.edu/cedd//pdfs/ products/health/TAHC.pdf

255. Transition to Adulthood: A Health Care Guide for Youth and

Families http://www.nationaldisabilitynavigator.org/wp-content/uploads/resources-links/ASAN-healthcare-toolkit.pdf

256. The Transition to Health Care Checklist: Preparing for Life as an Adult https://www2.waisman.wisc.edu/cedd//pdfs/products/ health/THCLpdf

257. TRANSITIONS CHECKLIST, Child Neurology Foundation: https://www.childneurologyfoundation.org/wp-content/ uploads/2017/08/B_TransitionChecklist.pdf

258. Medikidz Explain Epilepsy: Bringing Information about Epilepsy to Young Patients and Their Families https://www. advancingepilepsycare.com/medikidz/overview

259. Health Care and Career Transition QuickGuide

260. Wisconsin Community of Practice on Transition Practice Group on Health: https://www2.waisman.wisc.edu/cedd//pdfs/ products/Youth/workbook-for-youth.pdf

261. Sample Goals for the Health Care Transition Readiness Assessment for Students with an IEP https://www.gottransition.org/ resource/?sample-goals-for-tra-iep

262. https://www.nasddds.org/state-agencies/

263. https://cipworldwide.org/

264. https://experiencecle.com/our-work-2/

265. http://lifeafterieps.com/college-options-for-students-withintellectual-disabilities-think-college/

266. See Getting Started: Exploring Assistive Technology (AT) With Your Teen or Young Adult and Involving Teens and Young Adults in Selecting Assistive Technology and Assistive Technology for Transition Success - National Parent Center on Transition and Employment

267. Independent living centers (ILCs) can be another form of assistance. These centers are usually non-residential, community organizations that advocate for complete access to housing, transportation, leisure and employment.

268. ILRU Directory of Centers for Independent Living (CILs) and Associations https://www.ilru.org/projects/cil-net/cil-center-and-association-directory

269. https://www.n2y.com/blog/transition-planning-for-studentswith-ieps/

270. Supplemental Security Income: What Happens to My SSI When I Turn 18?

271. SSI ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS https://www.ssa.gov/ssi/texteligibility-ussi.htm#disabled-adult

272. Transition Planning for Students with IEPs

273. SUPPLEMENTAL SECURITY INCOME (SSI) LIVING ARRANGEMENTS: https://www.ssa.gov/ssi/text-living-ussi.htm

274. Ticket to Work program https://choosework.ssa.gov/about/ index.html

275. Jones, M., Lawrence, L., Vernick, A. Vision After Hemispherectomy, TPO Disconnection, and Occipital Lobectomy: An Introductory Guide . The Brain Recovery Project: Childhood Epilepsy Surgery Foundation. 2017. https://www. brainrecoveryproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/FINAL-Vision-After-Hemispherectomy-TPO-Disconnection-and-Occipital-Lobectomy.pdf 276. If You're Blind Or Have Low Vision — How We Can Help; Social Security Administration: https://www.ssa.gov/pubs/EN-05-10052.pdf Accessed June 30, 2020

277. WHAT IS "BLINDNESS" FOR AN ADULT OR CHILD? https://www.ssa. gov/ssi/text-eligibility-ussi.htm#blind

278. Getting Disability for Loss of Peripheral Vision (Visual Field); https://www.disabilitysecrets.com/resources/disability-forperipheral-vision-loss.htm

279. Disability Benefits for Reduced Vision or Hearing Function https://www.disabilitysecrets.com/resources/disability-benefitsfor-hearing-vision.htm

280. Legal Vision Requirements for Drivers in the United States. (2010). AMA Journal of Ethics, 12(12), 938–940. doi:10.1001/ virtualmentor.2010.12.12.hlaw1-1012

281. 5 Misconceptions about neurological visual field loss; https:// www.sightscience.com/5-misconceptions-neurological-visualfield-loss/

282. Driving Restrictions per State https://eyewiki.aao.org/Driving_ Restrictions_per_State#cite_note-:6-10

283. State Vision Screening and Standards for License to Drive http://www.mdsupport.org/library/summarychart.pdf

284. State Vision Screening and Standards for License to Drive, Prevent Blindness. 2003. https://lowvision.preventblindness. org/2003/06/06/state-vision-screening-and-standards-forlicense-to-drive/#California. Accessed July 11, 2020.

285. Information About DMV Driving Laws, International Academy of Low Vision Specialists https://www.ialvs.com/dmv-driving-laws/

286. How to Draw Up a Special Needs Trust for a Child With Disabilities

287. ABLE Accounts

288. How New ABLE Accounts Will Help Americans With Disabilities

289. Documents to Keep for Youth Transitioning to Adult Life, PACER https://www.pacer.org/transition/resource-library/publications/ NPC-33.pdf

290. 20 U.S.C. § 1401(34)

291. A Guide to Disability Rights Laws https://www.ada.gov/cguide. htm

292. REHABILITATION ACT OF 1973 [As Amended Through P.L. 114–95, Enacted December 10, 2015] https://www2.ed.gov/policy/speced/ leg/rehab/rehabilitation-act-of-1973-amended-by-wioa.pdf

293. The Rehabilitation Act of 1973, National Parent Center on Transition and Employment.

294. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Americans_with_Disabilities_ Act_of_1990

295. Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) of 1990 https://www.pacer.org/transition/learning-center/laws/ada/

296. Legal Rights in Higher Education and the Workplace

297. A Transition Guide to Postsecondary Education and Employment for Students and Youth with Disabilities. Revised May 2017. https://sites.ed.gov/idea/files/postsecondary-transitionguide-may-2017.pdf

298. 34 C.F.R. § 361.5(c)(55)

299. September 17, 2019 Increasing Postsecondary Opportunities and Success for Students and Youth with Disabilities

300. 29 U.S.C. § 733

301. Frequently Asked Questions on the Workforce Innovation Technical Assistance Center (WINTAC) website guidance to state vocational rehabilitation agencies responsible for developing pre-employment transition services required by the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA). https://www.wintac.org/ topic-areas/pre-employment-transition-services/faqs Accessed July 8, 2020.

302. In this context, students with disabilities include those with an individualized education program (IEP) for special education services through the school system, those receiving an accommodation for their disability, and others.

303. Section 113(a) of the Rehabilitation Act; 34 C.F.R. § 361.48(a)(1)

304. WIOA and the U.S. Department of Education. | GAO-18-502

305. http://www.wintac.org/topic-areas/pre-employmenttransition-services/resources/crp-guidebook

306. Consortium for Citizens with Disabilities (CCD) Education Task Force. Comments on Technical Assistance to Improve Postsecondary Transition Services, October 2, 2019 https:// sites.ed.gov/osers/2019/09/technical-assistance-to-improvepostsecondary-transition-services/

307. This is a mandate, so if there is no program to meet the needs of these students the state may need to create one. For example, an official from Maryland's Division of Rehabilitation Services said many of the services they previously offered were during school hours, and students had limited access to these services if they wanted to stay in class. The agency has since added services after school and during the summer, such as opportunities for students to meet with employers. https://www.gao.gov/assets/700/694378. pdf

308. FAQs Pre-employment transition services http://www.wintac. org/topic-areas/pre-employment-transition-services/faqs

309. Think College National Coordinating Center www. thinkcollege.net/about-us/think-college-grant-projects/national-Coordinating-center

310. The Learning Academy at USF http://learningacademy.fmhi.usf.edu



brainrecoveryproject.org 969 Colorado Blvd. | Suite 101 Los Angeles, CA 90041 833-675-3335